### Statutes of Limitation for Civil Action for Offenses Against **Children Compilation**

Last Updated May 2013



In the wake of notable child sexual abuse scandals and in light of growing awareness of the issue of child sexual abuse, states have begun to reform both their criminal and civil statutes to give victims increased access to the legal system. Many victims of child sexual abuse have not been able to proceed with civil claims against the perpetrators because those claims have been barred by a state's statute of limitations. Most causes of action come with a statute of limitations, meaning that a claim must be brought within a certain period of time for the claim to proceed to court. Statutes of limitations are justified by many on the grounds that courts should not have to deal with stale claims regarding offenses that allegedly occurred decades earlier, with valuable and potentially exculpatory evidence being lost in the meantime.<sup>1</sup>

However, statutes of limitations have been a particularly pressing problem in light of the delicate nature of child sex crimes; victims often need many years to overcome the pain of their abuse and time to obtain the courage needed to speak out about the abuse that they have suffered. In an effort to enhance the legal opportunities for sexual abuse victims, many states have extended the time period of the existing statute of limitations regarding civil claims arising from child sexual abuse.<sup>2</sup> Other states have temporarily lifted their statute of limitations in order to give victims an opportunity to raise civil claims against their predators.<sup>3</sup> Some states have even gone as far as to complete abolish their statute of limitations for civil suits resulting from child sexual abuse. 4 Meanwhile, a few states that have left in place a statute of limitations have allowed child sexual abuse claims to be brought retroactively, meaning that claims that were barred at the time by the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Erin Khorram. Crossing The Limit Line: Sexual Abuse And Whether Retroactive Application of Civil Statutes of Limitation Are Legal. 16 U.C. Davis J. Juv. L. & Pol'y 391, 397-98. (2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Marcia A. Hamilton. Child Sexual Abuse in Institutional Settings: What Is Next. U Det. Mercy L. Rev. 421, 432 (2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Id. at 433

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Jeffrey Pruzan. Abuse, Mediation, and the Catholic Church: How Enforcing and Improving Existing Statutes Will Help Victims Recover, 13 Cardozo J. Conflict. Resol. 593 (2012).

existing statute of limitations can be brought again if the claim could be brought today due to a change in the law.<sup>5</sup>

In addition, a recent trend in child sexual abuse law involves the "tolling" of the statute of limitations for a variety of reasons in order to facilitate legal claims brought by survivors of child sexual abuse. Many states now toll the statute of limitations until a victim reaches the age of 18, whereas under past statutes, the statute of limitations began whenever the abuse occurred regardless of the victim's age. Another new development has seen a change in which the "clock" starts from the time that the abuse occurs to whenever the plaintiff knows (or should have known) that the defendant's conduct consisted of abuse. That change permits claims to be brought when a victim has repressed their memory for a length of period following the abuse. Finally, states have also found additional reasons to toll the statute of limitations, such as in circumstances when an institution conceals evidence of a child sex crime.

Taken as a whole, these changes have reformed the system in which victims can seek civil actions as a result of suffering through the trauma of child sexual abuse. Although the national trend has clearly moved towards loosening past restrictions and statute of limitations, each state has changed at their own pace and has taken different measures and methods to deal with this important issue. Thus, it is important for victims, prosecutors, child care professions, and the general public as a whole to be aware of each state's laws regarding the statute of limitations for civil claims arising from child sexual abuse.

This compilation includes statues that toll, extend, or eliminate time limitations for charging civil offenses related specifically to child victims. General statutes of limitations that apply to all crimes without specific reference to the age of the victim or children as a class of victims are omitted. When a statute extends or tolls a general statute of limitation, reference must be made to this general provision to determine the applicable time limits.

It is important to keep in mind that this reform has developed rapidly over the past several years and is still changing frequently today. As of May 2013, the battle to reform the civil statute of limitations for child sexual abuse is being waged in several states, including New York, Massachusetts and Pennsylvania. Thus, there may have been

National Center for Prosecution of Child Abuse National District Attorney Association

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Jenna Miller. <u>The Constitutionality Of And Need for Retroactive Civil Legislation Relating to</u> Child Sexual Abuse. 17 Cardozo J.L. & Gender 599, 607 (2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Cardozo Journal of Law & Gender Symposium. 17 Cardozo J.L. & Gender 551, 555 (2011).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Joshua Lushnat. <u>Sexual Abuse Memory Repression: The Questionable Injustice of Demeyer.</u> 13 J. L. Society 529, 549 (2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Christopher T. Hurley and Mark R. McKenna. <u>Child Sexual Abuse by Clergy: Statute of Limitations And Repose Challenges</u>. 100 Ill. B.J. 608 (2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> More Time for Justice. The New York Times (May 6, 2012), http://www.nytimes.com/2012/05/07/opinion/more-time-for-justice.html

changes to this area of law since our last update, but please feel free to contact us for further discussion on updates to the information included in this document.

For further assistance, consult the National District Attorneys Association's National Center for Prosecution of Child Abuse at (703) 549-9222, or via the free online prosecution assistance service <a href="http://www.ndaa.org/ta">http://www.ndaa.org/ta</a> form.php.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS	4
ALABAMA	11
Ala. Code § 6-2-8 (2010). Disabilities.  Ala. Code § 6-2-38 (2010). Commencement of Actions – Two Years.  Ala. Code § 13A-6-158 (2010). Limitation Period.	11 12
ALASKA	13
ALASKA STAT. § 09.10.055 (2010). STATUTE OF REPOSE OF 10 YEARS.  ALASKA STAT. § 09.10.065 (2010). COMMENCEMENT OF ACTIONS FOR ACTS CONSTITUTING SEXUAL OFFENSES.	
ALASKA STAT. § 09.10.070 (2010). ACTIONS FOR TORTS, FOR INJURY TO PERSONAL PROPERTY, FOR CERTAIN STATUTORY LIABILITIES, AND AGAINST PEACE OFFICERS AND CORONERS TO BE BROUGHT IN TWO YEARS.	
ALASKA STAT. § 09.10.140 (2010). DISABILITIES OF MINORITY AND INCOMPETENCY.	15
ARIZONA	16
ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 12-502 (2010). EFFECT OF MINORITY OR INSANITY	16
ARKANSAS	17
Ark. Code Ann. § 16-56-116 (2010). Persons Under Disabilities at Time of Accrual of Actio Ark. Code Ann. § 16-56-130 (2010). Civil Actions Based On Sexual Abuse – Limitations Peri	17 IOD
FOLLOWING DISCOVERY	
CALIFORNIA	18
CAL. CIV. PROC. CODE § 335.1 (2010). TWO YEARS; ACTIONS FOR ASSAULT, BATTERY, OR INJURY TO OR FOR DEATH OF, INDIVIDUAL CAUSED BY WRONGFUL ACT OR NEGLECT	18 ГЕD
CAL. CIV. PROC. CODE § 340.35 (2010). CAUSES OF ACTION INVOLVING SEXUAL ABUSE OF A MINOR;	
STATUTES OF LIMITATION	
COLORADO	
	23
COLO. REV. STAT. § 13-80-103.7 (2010). GENERAL LIMITATION OF ACTIONS - SEXUAL ASSAULT OR SEXUAL OFFENSE AGAINST A CHILD - SIX YEARS	23
BACKGROUND CHECK BY A PUBLIC ENTITY - INJURY TO A CHILD	
CONNECTICUT	
CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-577 (2010). ACTION FOUNDED UPON A TORT.	
CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-577D (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTION FOR DAMAGES TO MINOR CAUSED BY SEXUAL ABUSE, EXPLOITATION OR ASSAULT.	27

CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-577E (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTION FOR DAMAGES CAUSED BY SEXUAL ASSAULT	
CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-584 (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTION FOR INJURY TO PERSON OR PROPERTY	
CAUSED BY NEGLIGENCE, MISCONDUCT OR MALPRACTICE	27
CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-595 (2010). FRAUDULENT CONCEALMENT OF CAUSE OF ACTION	27
DELAWARE	27
Del. Code Ann. tit. 10, § 8116 (2010). Savings for Infants or Persons Under Disability Del. Code Ann. tit. 10, § 8119 (2010). Personal Injuries	27
DEL. CODE ANN. TIT. 10, § 8145 (2010). CIVIL SUITS FOR DAMAGES BASED UPON SEXUAL ABUSE MINOR BY AN ADULT	
DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA	28
D.C. Code § 12-301 (2010). Limitation of Time for Bringing Actions.  D.C. Code § 12-302 (2010). Disability of Plaintiff.	
FLORIDA	29
FLA. STAT. ANN. § 95.11 (2010). LIMITATIONS OTHER THAN FOR THE RECOVERY OF REAL PROPER	
GEORGIA	33
GA. CODE ANN. § 9-3-33 (2010). INJURIES TO THE PERSON	
GA. CODE ANN. § 9-3-33.1 (2010). CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.	
Ga. Code Ann. § 9-3-90 (2010). Persons Under Disability	
HAWAII	
HAW. REV. STAT. ANN. § 657-1.8 (2012). CIVIL ACTION ARISING FROM SEXUAL OFFENSES; APPLICATION; CERTIFICATE OF MERIT.	34
Haw. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 657-7 (2010). Damage to Persons or Property.	
HAW. REV. STAT. ANN. § 657-13 (2010). INFANCY, INSANITY, IMPRISONMENT.	
HAW. REV. STAT. ANN. § 657-21.5 (2010). EXTENSION BY SENTENCING OF CRIMINAL DEFENDANT	
HAW. REV. STAT. ANN. § 657-23 (2010). EXTENSION WHILE CRIMINAL CASE IS PENDING	
IDAHO	36
IDAHO CODE ANN. § 5-219 (2010). ACTIONS AGAINST OFFICERS, FOR PENALTIES, ON BONDS, AND PROFESSIONAL MALPRACTICE OR FOR PERSONAL INJURIES.	36
Idaho Code Ann. § 5-230 (2010). Persons Under Disabilities Other than for Real Prof	
IDAHO CODE ANN. § 5-248 (2010). VICTIMS OF CRIMES.	
IDAHO CODE ANN. § 6-1704 (2010). STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS.	
IDAHO CODE ANN. § 6-1705 (2010). EFFECTIVE DATE.	38
ILLINOIS	39
735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-202 (2010). PERSONAL INJURY – PENALTY	39
735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-202.1 (2013). NO LIMITATIONS ON CERTAIN ACTIONSDUTIES OF	
DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS AND STATE'S ATTORNEYS	
735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-202.2 (2010). CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE	
735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-202.5 (2010). LIMITATION FERIOD IN SECTION 13-202	
735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-214.1 (2010). ACTION FOR DAMAGES INVOLVING CRIMINAL ACTS	
INDIANA	42
IND. CODE ANN. § 34-11-2-4 (CHANGE EFFECTIVE JULY 1, 2013). INJURY OR FORFEITURE OF PENA	LTY

IND. CODE ANN. § 34-11-6-1 (2010). ACCRUAL OF ACTION	12
IOWA4	12
IOWA CODE § 614.1 (2010). PERIOD	12 15
KANSAS4	15
KAN. STAT. ANN. § 60-514 (2009). ACTIONS LIMITED TO ONE YEAR	15 \S
KENTUCKY4	١7
KY. REV. STAT. ANN. § 413.140 (2010). ACTIONS TO BE BROUGHT WITHIN ONE (1) YEAR	18 E
LOUISIANA5	50
La. Civ. Code Ann. Art. 2800.9 (2010). Action Against a Person for Abuse of a Minor	51 51
La. Civ. Code Ann. Art. 3496.1 (2010). Action Against a Person for Abuse of a Minor	
MAINE5	51
ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 752 (2010). SIX YEARS.       5         ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 752-C (2010). SEXUAL ACTS TOWARDS MINORS.       5         ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 752-E (2010). CRIME VICTIMS; PROFITS FROM CRIME.       5         ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 753 (2010). TWO YEARS.       5         ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 853 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY MAY BRING ACTION WHEN       5         DISABILITY REMOVED.       5	51 52 52
MARYLAND5	53
MD. Code Ann., Cts. & Jud. Proc. § 5-101 (2010). Civil Actions       5         MD. Code Ann., Cts. & Jud. Proc. § 5-117 (2010). Sexual Abuse of Minor       5         MD. Code Ann., Cts. & Jud. Proc. § 5-201 (2010). Persons With Disabilities       5	53 53
MASSACHUSETTS	53
MASS. ANN. LAWS CH. 260, § 2A (2010). TORT, CONTRACT TO RECOVER FOR PERSONAL INJURIES, AND REPLEVIN ACTIONS	53 53
MICHIGAN5	54
MICH. COMP. LAWS § 600.5805 (2010). INJURIES TO PERSONS OR PROPERTY	

MINN. STAT. § 541.07 (2009). Two- Or Three-Year Limitations.	
MINN. STAT. § 541.073 (2010). ACTIONS FOR DAMAGES DUE TO SEXUAL ABUSE; SPECIAL PROVISIO	
MINN. STAT. § 541.15 (2009). PERIODS OF DISABILITY NOT COUNTED.	
MISSISSIPPI	
MISS. CODE ANN. § 15-1-35 (2010). ACTIONS FOR CERTAIN TORTS.	
MISS. CODE ANN. § 15-1-95 (2010). ACTIONS FOR CERTAIN TORTS.  MISS. CODE ANN. § 15-1-49 (2010). ACTIONS WITHOUT PRESCRIBED PERIOD OF LIMITATION; ACTION INVOLVING LATENT INJURY OR DISEASE	NS
MISS. CODE ANN. § 15-1-57 (2010). PERSONS PROHIBITED FROM COMMENCING AN ACTION OR REMI	EDY
MISS. CODE ANN. § 15-1-59 (2010). PERSON UNDER DISABILITY OF INFANCY OR UNSOUNDNESS OF M	<b>M</b> IND
MISSOURI	
Mo. Rev. Stat. § 516.140 (2010). What Actions Within Two Years	59
Mo. Rev. Stat. § 516.170 (2010). May Delay Filing Of Action, When	
Mo. Rev. Stat. § 537.046 (2010). Childhood Sexual Abuse, Injury Or Illness DefinedActiv	
FOR DAMAGES MAY BE BROUGHT, WHEN	
MONTANA	60
MONT. CODE ANN. § 27-2-204 (2010). TORT ACTIONS GENERAL AND PERSONAL INJURY	
MONT. CODE ANN. § 27-2-216 (2010). TORT ACTIONS CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.	
MONT. CODE ANN. § 27-2-217 (2010). TORT ACTIONS RITUAL ABUSE OF MINOR	61
DISABILITY.	61
NEBRASKA	62
NEB. REV. STAT. ANN. § 25-207 (2010). ACTIONS FOR TRESPASS, CONVERSION, OTHER TORTS, AND	
FRAUDS; EXCEPTIONS.	
NEB. REV. STAT. ANN. § 25-212 (2010). ACTIONS NOT SPECIFIED.	
NEB. REV. STAT. ANN. § 25-213 (2010). TOLLING OF STATUTES OF LIMITATION; WHEN.	
NEB. REV. STAT. ANN. § 25-228 (2012). ACTION BY VICTIM OF SEXUAL ASSAULT OF A CHILD; WHE	
NEVADA	
NEV. REV. STAT. ANN. § 11.215 (2010). ACTIONS FOR DAMAGES FOR INJURY ARISING FROM SEXUA ABUSE OF MINOR; EXCEPTION FOR ACTIONS INVOLVING INJURY ARISING FROM APPEARANCES OF MINOR IN PORNOGRAPHY.	
NEV. REV. STAT. ANN. § 11.220 (2010). ACTION FOR RELIEF NOT OTHERWISE PROVIDED FOR	
NEV. REV. STAT. ANN. § 11.250 (2010). DISABILITIES PREVENTING RUNNING OF STATUTE	
NEW HAMPSHIRE	64
N.H. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 508:4 (2010). Personal Actions	64
N.H. REV. STAT. ANN. § 508:4-G (2010). ACTIONS BASED ON SEXUAL ASSAULT AND RELATED OFFENSES	
N.H. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 508:8 (2010). Disabilities.	64
NEW JERSEY	64
N.J. Stat. Ann. § 2A:14-1 (2010). 6 years.	
N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2A:14-2 (2010). 2 YEARS; ACTIONS FOR INJURIES TO PERSON BY WRONGFUL ACT	65
N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2A:14-2.1 (2010). 2 YEARS; ACTION BY PARENT OR OTHER PERSON FOR INJURY TO MINOR CHILD.	Го 65

N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2A:14-21 (2010). DISABILITIES AFFECTING LIMITATIONS; ACTION ON BEHALF OF MINOR.	65
N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2A:61B-1 (2010). DEFINITIONS; CIVIL REMEDY; PERIOD OF LIMITATIONS; EVIDENCE CLOSED CIRCUIT TESTIMONY; CONFIDENTIALITY; IN CAMERA PROCEEDINGS; DAMAGES	Ε;
NEW MEXICO	68
N.M. STAT. ANN. § 37-1-8 (2010). ACTIONS AGAINST SURETIES ON FIDUCIARY BONDS; INJURIES TO PERSON OR REPUTATION.	
N.M. Stat. Ann. § 37-1-10 (2010). Minors; Incapacitated Persons.  N.M. Stat. Ann. § 37-1-30 (2010). Action For Damages Due To Childhood Sexual Abuse;  Limitation On Actions.	
NEW YORK	69
N.Y.C.P.L.R. 208 (2010). Infancy, Insanity.  N.Y.C.P.L.R. 213-B (2010). Action By A Victim Of A Criminal Offense.  N.Y.C.P.L.R. 213-C (2010). Action By Victim Of Conduct Constituting Certain Sexual Offenses.	69
N.Y.C.P.L.R. 214 (2010). ACTIONS TO BE COMMENCED WITHIN THREE YEARS: FOR NON-PAYMENT C MONEY COLLECTED ON EXECUTION; FOR PENALTY CREATED BY STATUTE; TO RECOVER CHATTEL; FINJURY TO PROPERTY; FOR PERSONAL INJURY; FOR MALPRACTICE OTHER THAN MEDICAL, DENTAL O PODIATRIC MALPRACTICE; TO ANNUL A MARRIAGE ON THE GROUND OF FRAUD	OR R 7( T,
NORTH CAROLINA	72
N.C. Gen. Stat. § 1-17 (2010). Disabilities. N.C. Gen. Stat. § 1-52 (2010). Three Years.	
NORTH DAKOTA	.74
N.D. CENT. CODE § 28-01-18 (2010). ACTIONS HAVING TWO-YEAR LIMITATIONS.  N.D. CENT. CODE § 28-01-25 (2010). DISABILITIES EXTEND LIMITATIONS ON ACTIONS GENERALLY EXCEPTIONS.	.74 .75
N.D. CENT. CODE § 28-01-25.1 (2010). LIMITATION ON ACTIONS ALLEGING CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABU	
ОНІО	
OHIO REV. CODE ANN. § 2305.10 (2010). PRODUCT LIABILITY CLAIMS AND ACTIONS FOR BODILY INJURY OR INJURING PERSONAL PROPERTY; CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE	
OF CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.  OHIO REV. CODE ANN. § 2305.16 (2010). DISABILITIES; TOLLING OF LIMITATIONS DUE TO MINORITY OR UNSOUND MIND.	78
OKLAHOMA	80
OKLA. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12 § 95 (2010). LIMITATION OF OTHER ACTIONSOKLA. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12 § 96 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY IN ACTIONS OTHER THAN TO RECOVER REALTYEXCEPTIONSPERSONAL INJURY TO MINOR ARISING FROM MEDICAL MALPRACTIC	CE

OR. REV. STAT. § 12.110 (2010). ACTIONS FOR CERTAIN INJURIES TO PERSON NOT ARISING ON CONTRACT; ACTION FOR OVERTIME OR PREMIUM PAY; ACTION FOR PROFESSIONAL MALPRACTICE;	
EFFECT OF FRAUD OR DECEIT; ACTION FOR INJURIES TO PERSON ARISING FROM NUCLEAR INCIDEN	
OR. REV. STAT. § 12.117 (2010). ACTIONS BASED ON CHILD ABUSE	
PENNSYLVANIA	
42 Pa. Cons. Stat. Ann. § 5524 (2010). Two year limitation	
RHODE ISLAND	86
R.I. GEN. LAWS § 9-1-14 (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTIONS FOR WORDS SPOKEN OR PERSONAL INJU	
R.I. GEN. LAWS § 9-1-19 (2010). DISABILITY POSTPONING RUNNING OF STATUTE.	
R.I. GEN. LAWS § 9-1-51 (2010). LIMITATION ON ACTIONS BASED ON SEXUAL ABUSE OR EXPLOITATION OF A CHILD.	
SOUTH CAROLINA	87
S.C. CODE ANN. § 15-3-40 (2009). EXCEPTIONS AS TO PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY.	87
S.C. CODE ANN. § 15-3-530 (2009). THREE YEARS.	
S.C. CODE ANN. § 15-3-535 (2009). LIMITATION ON ACTIONS COMMENCED UNDER SECTION 15-3-530(5).	
S.C. CODE ANN. § 15-3-555 (2010). STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS FOR ACTION BASED ON SEXUAL ABO	USE
OR INCEST	
SOUTH DAKOTA	89
S.D. Codified Laws § 15-2-14 (2010). Action For Personal Injury, And Various Other Action	
THREE-YEAR LIMITATION.  S.D. CODIFIED LAWS § 15-2-15 (2010). ACTION FOR LIBEL, SLANDER, ASSAULT, OR BATTERY, AND	
VARIOUS OTHER ACTIONS: TWO-YEAR LIMITATION.	
S.D. CODIFIED LAWS § 15-2-22 (2010). TOLLING OF STATUTE DURING PLAINTIFF'S MINORITY OR	
MENTAL ILLNESS.	90
S.D. CODIFIED LAWS § 26-10-25 (2010). TIME FOR COMMENCING CIVIL ACTION FOR DAMAGES RESULTING FROM CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE	90
TENNESSEE	
TENN. CODE ANN. § 28-1-106 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY ON ACCRUAL OF RIGHT.	
TENN. CODE ANN. § 28-3-104 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY ON ACCRUAL OF RIGHT.	
TEXAS	
Tex. Civ. Prac. & Rem. § 16.001 (2010). Effect of Disability.	
TEX. CIV. PRAC. & REM. § 16.003 (2010). TWO-YEAR LIMITATIONS PERIOD.	
TEX. CIV. PRAC. & REM. § 16.0045 (2010). FIVE-YEAR LIMITATIONS PERIOD.	
UTAH	92
UTAH CODE ANN. § 78B-2-108 (2010). EFFECT OF DISABILITY MINORITY OR MENTAL	
INCOMPETENCE.	
UTAH CODE ANN. § 78B-2-308 (2010). CIVIL ACTIONS FOR SEXUAL ABUSE OF A CHILD.	
VERMONT	
Vt. Stat. Ann. tit. 12, § 511 (2010). Civil Action	94
VT. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12, § 512 (2010). ASSAULT AND BATTERY; FALSE IMPRISONMENT; SLANDER A LIBEL; INJURIES TO PERSON OR PROPERTY.	
VT STAT ANN TIT 12 8 522 (2010) ACTIONS BASED ON CHILDHOOD SEVILAL ADJISE	

VT. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12, § 551 (2010). MINORITY, INSANITY OR IMPRISONMENT	
VIRGINIA	
VA. CODE ANN. § 8.01-229 (2010). SUSPENSION OR TOLLING OF STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS; EFFECT DISABILITIES; DEATH; INJUNCTION; PREVENTION OF SERVICE BY DEFENDANT; DISMISSAL, NONSULABATEMENT; DEVISE FOR PAYMENT OF DEBTS; NEW PROMISES; DEBTS PROVED IN CREDITORS' STATEMENT.	CT OF JIT OR UITS.
VA. CODE ANN. § 8.01-243 (2010). PERSONAL ACTION FOR INJURY TO PERSON OR PROPERTY GENERALLY; EXTENSION IN ACTIONS FOR MALPRACTICE AGAINST HEALTH CARE PROVIDER VA. CODE ANN. § 8.01-249 (2010). WHEN CAUSE OF ACTION SHALL BE DEEMED TO ACCRUE IN CERTAIN PERSONAL ACTIONS.	99
WASHINGTON	101
Wash. Rev. Code Ann. § 4.16.100 (2010). Actions Limited To Two Years	101
WEST VIRGINIA	102
W.Va. Code Ann. § 55-2-12 (2010). Personal Actions Not Otherwise Provided For	
WISCONSIN	102
WIS. STAT. ANN. § 893.16 (2010). PERSON UNDER DISABILITY. WIS. STAT. ANN. § 893.54 (2010). INJURY TO THE PERSON. WIS. STAT. ANN. § 893.57 (2010). INTENTIONAL TORTS. WIS. STAT. ANN. § 893.587 (2010). SEXUAL ASSAULT OF A CHILD; LIMITATION.	103 103
WYOMING	103
Wyo. Stat. Ann. § 1-3-105 (2010). Actions Other Than Recovery Of Real Property Wyo. Stat. Ann. § 1-3-114 (2010). Legal Disabilities	
FEDERAL LEGISLATION	105
AMERICAN SAMOA	105
Am. Samoa Code Ann. § 43.0120 (). Limitation Periods.  Am. Samoa Code Ann. § 43.0126 (). Commencement Of Action By Minors And Insane Pers	SONS.
GUAM	106
Guam Code Ann. tit. 7, § 11306 (2009). Within Two Years  Guam Code Ann. tit. 7, § 11404 (2009). Exception for Persons Under Disabilities	
PUERTO RICO	106
P.R. Laws Ann. tit. 31, § 5298 (2009). Actions Which Prescribe In One Year.  P.R. Laws Ann. tit. 32, § 254 (2009). Persons Under Disability	
VIRGIN ISLANDS	107
V.I. CODE ANN. TIT. 5, § 31 (2010). TIME FOR COMMENCEMENT OF VARIOUS ACTIONS V.I. CODE ANN. TIT. 5, § 36 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY	

#### **ALABAMA**

#### **ALA. CODE § 6-2-8 (2010). DISABILITIES.**

- (a) If anyone entitled to commence any of the actions enumerated in this chapter, to make an entry on land or enter a defense founded on the title to real property is, at the time the right accrues, below the age of 19 years, or insane, he or she shall have three years, or the period allowed by law for the commencement of an action if it be less than three years, after the termination of the disability to commence an action, make entry, or defend. No disability shall extend the period of limitations so as to allow an action to be commenced, entry made, or defense made after the lapse of 20 years from the time the claim or right accrued. Nothing in this section shall be interpreted as denying any imprisoned person the right to commence an action enumerated in this chapter and to make any proper appearances on his or her behalf in such actions.
- (b) When both disabilities coexist at the time the claim accrued, the limitation does not attach until both are removed.
- (c) A disability which did not exist when a claim accrued does not suspend the operation of the limitation unless the contrary is expressly provided.

#### ALA. CODE § 6-2-38 (2010). COMMENCEMENT OF ACTIONS – TWO YEARS

- (a) An action by a representative to recover damages for wrongful act, omission, or negligence causing the death of the decedent under Sections 6-5-391 and 6-5-410 must be commenced within two years from the death.
- (b) All actions by common carriers of property subject to Chapter 3 of Title 37 for recovery of their charges, or any part thereof, shall be begun within two years from the time the cause of action accrues and not after.
- (c) For recovery of charges, action shall be begun against common carriers of property by motor vehicles subject to this article within two years from the time the cause of action accrues and not after, except as provided in subsection (d) of this section; provided, that if claim for the overcharge has been presented in writing to the carrier within the two year period of limitation, said period shall be extended to include six months from the time notice in writing is given by the carrier to the claimant of disallowance of the claim, or any part or parts thereof, specified in the notice.
- (d) If on or before the expiration of the two-year period of limitation in subsection (c) of this section, a common carrier by motor vehicle subject to Chapter 3 of Title 37 begins action under subsection (c) of this section for recovery of charges in respect of the same transportation service or, without beginning action, collects charges in respect of that service, said period of limitation shall be extended to include 90 days from the time such action is begun or such charges are collected by the carrier.

- (e) The cause of action in respect of a shipment of property shall, for the purpose of subsections
- (b) through (f) of this section, be deemed to accrue upon delivery or tender of delivery thereof by the carrier and not after.
- (f) The term "overcharges" as used in subsections (b) through (e) of this section shall mean charges for transportation services in excess of those applicable thereto under the tariffs lawfully on file with the public service commission.
- (g) Any action brought under Section 25-5-11(b) must be brought within two years of such injury or death.
- (h) All actions for malicious prosecution must be brought within two years.
- (i) All actions for seduction must be brought within two years.
- (j) All actions qui tam or for a penalty given by statute to the party aggrieved, unless the statute imposing it prescribes a different limitation, must be brought within two years.
- (k) All actions of libel or slander must be brought within two years.
- (l) All actions for any injury to the person or rights of another not arising from contract and not specifically enumerated in this section must be brought within two years.
- (m) All actions for the recovery of wages, overtime, damages, fees, or penalties accruing under laws respecting the payment of wages, overtime, damages, fees, and penalties must be brought within two years.
- (n) All actions commenced to recover damages for injury to the person or property of another wherein a principal or master is sought to be held liable for the act or conduct of his agent, servant, or employee under the doctrine of respondeat superior must be brought within two years.
- (o) All actions commenced under Section 6-5-411 to recover damages for injury or damage to property of a decedent must be brought within two years.
- (p) If any action is commenced before the time limited has expired, judgment is entered for the plaintiff and such judgment is arrested or reversed on appeal, the plaintiff or his legal representative may commence an action again within one year from the reversal or arrest of such judgment though the period limited may in the meantime have expired; and in like manner, if more than one judgment is arrested or reversed, an action may be recommenced within one year.

#### ALA. CODE § 13A-6-158 (2010). LIMITATION PERIOD.

- (a) (1) An action for an offense defined by this article where the victim is not a minor shall be brought within five years from the date the victim was removed or escaped from the human trafficking situation.
- (2) Any statute of limitations that would otherwise preclude prosecution for an offense involving the trafficking of a minor, or the physical or sexual abuse of a minor, shall be tolled until such time as the victim has reached the age of 18 years.

- (3) The running of the statute of limitations shall be suspended where a person entitled to bring a claim of an offense defined by this article could not have reasonably discovered the crime due to circumstances resulting from the human trafficking situation, such as psychological trauma, cultural and linguistic isolation, and the inability to access services.
- (b) Any statute of limitation period imposed for the filing of a civil action under this article will not begin to run until the plaintiff discovers both that the sex trade act occurred and that the defendant caused, was responsible for, or profited from the sex trade act.
- (1) If the plaintiff is a minor, then the limitation period will not commence running until he or she has reached the age of majority.
- (2) If the plaintiff is under a disability at the time the cause of action accrues, so that it is impossible or impractical for him or her to bring an action, then the time of the disability is not part of the time limited for the commencement of the action. Disability includes, but is not limited to, insanity, imprisonment, or other incapacity or incompetence.
- (3) If the plaintiff's injury is caused by two or more acts that are part of a continuing series of sex trade acts by the same defendant, then the limitation period will not commence running until the last sex trade act in the continuing series occurs.
- (4) If the plaintiff is subject to threats, intimidation, manipulation, or fraud perpetrated by the defendant or by any person acting in the interest of the defendant, then the time when these acts occur will not be part of the time limited for the commencement of this action.

### **ALASKA**

#### ALASKA STAT. § 09.10.055 (2010). STATUTE OF REPOSE OF 10 YEARS.

- (a) Notwithstanding the disability of minority described under AS 09.10.140(a), a person may not bring an action for personal injury, death, or property damage unless commenced within 10 years of the earlier of the date of
- (1) substantial completion of the construction alleged to have caused the personal injury, death, or property damage; however, the limitation of this paragraph does not apply to a claim resulting from an intentional or reckless disregard of specific project design plans and specifications or building codes; in this paragraph, "substantial completion" means the date when construction is sufficiently completed to allow the owner or a person authorized by the owner to occupy the improvement or to use the improvement in the manner for which it was intended; or
  - (2) the last act alleged to have caused the personal injury, death, or property damage.
- (b) This section does not apply if
  - (1) the personal injury, death, or property damage resulted from
    - (A) prolonged exposure to hazardous waste;

- (B) an intentional act or gross negligence;
- (C) fraud or misrepresentation;
- (D) breach of an express warranty or guarantee;
- (E) a defective product; in this subparagraph, "product" means an object that has intrinsic value, is capable of delivery as an assembled whole or as a component part, and is introduced into trade or commerce; or
  - (F) breach of trust or fiduciary duty;
  - (2) the facts that would give notice of a potential cause of action are intentionally concealed;
  - (3) a shorter period of time for bringing the action is imposed under another provision of law;
  - (4) the provisions of this section are waived by contract; or
- (5) the facts that would constitute accrual of a cause of action of a minor are not discoverable in the exercise of reasonable care by the minor's parent or guardian.
- (c) The limitation imposed under (a) of this section is tolled during any period in which there exists the undiscovered presence of a foreign body that has no therapeutic or diagnostic purpose or effect in the body of the injured person and the action is based on the presence of the foreign body.

# ALASKA STAT. § 09.10.065 (2010). COMMENCEMENT OF ACTIONS FOR ACTS CONSTITUTING SEXUAL OFFENSES.

- (a) A person may bring an action at any time for conduct that would have, at the time the conduct occurred, violated provisions of any of the following offenses:
  - (1) felony sexual abuse of a minor;
  - (2) felony sexual assault; or
  - (3) unlawful exploitation of a minor.
- (b) Unless the action is commenced within three years of the accrual of the claim for relief, a person may not bring an action for conduct that would have, at the time the conduct occurred, violated the provisions of any of the following offenses:
  - (1) misdemeanor sexual abuse of a minor;
  - (2) misdemeanor sexual assault;
  - (3) incest; or
  - (4) felony indecent exposure.

# ALASKA STAT. § 09.10.070 (2010). ACTIONS FOR TORTS, FOR INJURY TO PERSONAL PROPERTY, FOR CERTAIN STATUTORY LIABILITIES, AND AGAINST PEACE OFFICERS AND CORONERS TO BE BROUGHT IN TWO YEARS.

- (a) Except as otherwise provided by law, a person may not bring an action (1) for libel, slander, assault, battery, seduction, or false imprisonment, (2) for personal injury or death, or injury to the rights of another not arising on contract and not specifically provided otherwise; (3) for taking, detaining, or injuring personal property, including an action for its specific recovery; (4) upon a statute for a forfeiture or penalty to the state; or (5) upon a liability created by statute, other than a penalty or forfeiture; unless the action is commenced within two years of the accrual of the cause of action
- (b) A person may not bring an action against a peace officer or coroner upon a liability incurred by the doing of an act in an official capacity or by the omission of an official duty, including the nonpayment of money collected upon an execution, unless brought within two years. This subsection does not apply to an action for an escape.

#### ALASKA STAT. § 09.10.140 (2010). DISABILITIES OF MINORITY AND INCOMPETENCY.

- (a) Except as provided under (c) of this section, if a person entitled to bring an action mentioned in this chapter is at the time the cause of action accrues either (1) under the age of majority, or (2) incompetent by reason of mental illness or mental disability, the time of a disability identified in (1) or (2) of this subsection is not a part of the time limit for the commencement of the action. Except as provided in (b) of this section, the period within which the action may be brought is not extended in any case longer than two years after the disability ceases.
- (b) An action based on a claim of sexual abuse under AS 09.55.650 that is subject to AS 09.10.065(b) may be brought more than three years after the plaintiff reaches the age of majority if it is brought under the following circumstances:
- (1) if the claim asserts that the defendant committed one act of sexual abuse on the plaintiff, the plaintiff shall commence the action within three years after the plaintiff discovered or through use of reasonable diligence should have discovered that the act caused the injury or condition;
- (2) if the claim asserts that the defendant committed more than one act of sexual abuse on the plaintiff, the plaintiff shall commence the action within three years after the plaintiff discovered or through use of reasonable diligence should have discovered the effect of the injury or condition attributable to the series of acts; a claim based on an assertion of more than one act of sexual abuse is not limited to plaintiff's first discovery of the relationship between any one of those acts and the injury or condition, but may be based on plaintiff's discovery of the effect of the series of acts.
- (c) In an action for personal injury of a person who was under the age of eight years at the time of the injury, the time period before the person's eighth birthday is not a part of the time limit imposed under AS 09.10.070(a) for commencing the civil action.

### **ARIZONA**

#### ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 12-502 (2010). EFFECT OF MINORITY OR INSANITY.

If a person entitled to bring an action other than those set forth in article 2 of this chapter<sup>1</sup> is at the time the cause of action accrues either under eighteen years of age or of unsound mind, the period of such disability shall not be deemed a portion of the period limited for commencement of the action. Such person shall have the same time after removal of the disability which is allowed to others.

# ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 12-511 (2010). CIVIL ACTION ARISING FROM CRIMINAL CONDUCT; DEFINITIONS.

- **A.** Notwithstanding §§ 12-505 and 12-542, if a defendant is charged by a criminal complaint or indictment the statute of limitations for any civil cause of action that is brought by a victim against the defendant for criminal conduct against the victim is extended for one year from the final disposition of the criminal proceedings, regardless of whether the defendant is convicted of criminal conduct against the victim.
- **B.** There is no duty under a policy of insurance to defend or indemnify for any loss resulting from criminal conduct if the civil action is not commenced within the time period that would be applicable without any tolling or extension of the statute of limitations pursuant to this section.
- C. This section does not toll or extend any statute of limitations applicable to a civil cause of action brought against the employer or former employer of any defendant who is subject to this section.
- **D.** This section does not shorten any other applicable tolling provisions.
- **E.** In any action brought pursuant to this section, the standard of proof is by the preponderance of the evidence.
- **F.** This section applies to all cases in which the victim files a civil action within one year after the final disposition of the defendant's criminal proceedings, regardless of when the defendant committed the criminal conduct.

#### **G.** For the purposes of this section:

1. "Civil cause of action" means any civil claim that the victim could have brought against the defendant for criminal conduct committed against the victim regardless of whether any of these incidents was criminally prosecuted.

#### 2. "Criminal conduct":

(a) Means any act, including all preparatory offenses, in violation of § 13-1103, 13-1104, 13-1105, 13-1202, 13-1203, 13-1204, 13-1208, 13-1304, 13-1404, 13-1405, 13-1406, 13-1410, 13-1417, 13-2314.04, 13-2915, 13-2916, 13-2921, 13-2921.01, 13-3019, 13-3552, 13-3553, 13-3554, 13-3601 or 13-3601.02.

- (b) Includes any act involving sexual assault of a spouse that was committed before the effective date of this amendment to this section.
- 3. "Defendant" means a natural person.
- 4. "Final disposition" has the same meaning prescribed in §§ 8-382 and 13-4401.
- 5. "Victim" has the same meaning prescribed in §§ 8-382 and 13-4401.

# ARIZ. REV. STAT. § 12-542 (2010). INJURY TO PERSON; INJURY WHEN DEATH ENSUES; INJURY TO PROPERTY; CONVERSION OF PROPERTY; FORCIBLE ENTRY AND FORCIBLE DETAINER; TWO YEAR LIMITATION.

Except as provided in section 12-551 there shall be commenced and prosecuted within two years after the cause of action accrues, and not afterward, the following actions:

- 1. For injuries done to the person of another including causes of action for medical malpractice as defined in section 12-561.
- 2. For injuries done to the person of another when death ensues from such injuries, which action shall be considered as accruing at the death of the party injured.
  - 3. For trespass for injury done to the estate or the property of another.
  - 4. For taking or carrying away the goods and chattels of another.
- 5. For detaining the personal property of another and for converting such property to one's own use.
- 6. For forcible entry or forcible detainer, which action shall be considered as accruing at the commencement of the forcible entry or detainer.

### **ARKANSAS**

## ARK. CODE ANN. § 16-56-116 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITIES AT TIME OF ACCRUAL OF ACTION.

- (a) If any person entitled to bring any action under any law of this state is under twenty-one (21) years of age or insane at the time of the accrual of the cause of action, that person may bring the action within three (3) years next after attaining full age, or within three (3) years next after the disability is removed.
- (b) No person shall avail himself or herself of any disability unless the disability existed at the time the right of action accrued.
- (c) When two (2) or more disabilities are existing at the time the right of action or entry accrued, the limitation prescribed shall not attach until all the disabilities are removed.

# ARK. CODE ANN. § 16-56-130 (2010). CIVIL ACTIONS BASED ON SEXUAL ABUSE – LIMITATIONS PERIOD FOLLOWING DISCOVERY.

- (a) Notwithstanding any other statute of limitations or any other provision of law that can be construed to reduce the statutory period set forth in this section, any civil action based on sexual abuse which occurred when the injured person was a minor but is not discovered until after the injured person reaches the age of majority shall be brought within three (3) years from the time of discovery of the sexual abuse by the injured party.
- (b) (1) A claim based on an assertion of more than one (1) act of sexual abuse is not limited to the injured party's first discovery of the relationship between any one (1) of those acts and the injury or condition, but may be based on the injured party's discovery of the effect of the series of acts.
- (2) It is not necessary for the injured party to establish which act in a series of acts of childhood sexual abuse caused the injury or condition that is the subject of the lawsuit.
- (c) For the purposes of this section:
- (1) "Childhood sexual abuse" means sexual abuse which occurred when the injured person was a minor;
  - (2) "Minor" means a person of less than eighteen (18) years of age; and
- (3) "Time of discovery" means when the injured party discovers the effect of the injury or condition attributable to the childhood sexual abuse.

### **CALIFORNIA**

CAL. CIV. PROC. CODE § 335.1 (2010). TWO YEARS; ACTIONS FOR ASSAULT, BATTERY, OR INJURY TO, OR FOR DEATH OF, INDIVIDUAL CAUSED BY WRONGFUL ACT OR NEGLECT

Within two years: An action for assault, battery, or injury to, or for the death of, an individual caused by the wrongful act or neglect of another.

CAL. CIV. PROC. CODE § 340.1 (2010). CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE; CERTIFICATES OF MERIT EXECUTED BY ATTORNEY; VIOLATIONS; FAILURE TO FILE; NAME DESIGNATION OF DEFENDANTS; PERIODS OF LIMITATION; LEGISLATIVE INTENT

- (a) In an action for recovery of damages suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse, the time for commencement of the action shall be within eight years of the date the plaintiff attains the age of majority or within three years of the date the plaintiff discovers or reasonably should have discovered that psychological injury or illness occurring after the age of majority was caused by the sexual abuse, whichever period expires later, for any of the following actions:
- (1) An action against any person for committing an act of childhood sexual abuse.

- (2) An action for liability against any person or entity who owed a duty of care to the plaintiff, where a wrongful or negligent act by that person or entity was a legal cause of the childhood sexual abuse which resulted in the injury to the plaintiff.
- (3) An action for liability against any person or entity where an intentional act by that person or entity was a legal cause of the childhood sexual abuse which resulted in the injury to the plaintiff.

(b)

- (1) No action described in paragraph (2) or (3) of subdivision (a) may be commenced on or after the plaintiff's 26th birthday.
- (2) This subdivision does not apply if the person or entity knew or had reason to know, or was otherwise on notice, of any unlawful sexual conduct by an employee, volunteer, representative, or agent, and failed to take reasonable steps, and to implement reasonable safeguards, to avoid acts of unlawful sexual conduct in the future by that person, including, but not limited to, preventing or avoiding placement of that person in a function or environment in which contact with children is an inherent part of that function or environment. For purposes of this subdivision, providing or requiring counseling is not sufficient, in and of itself, to constitute a reasonable step or reasonable safeguard.
- (c) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, any claim for damages described in paragraph (2) or (3) of subdivision (a) that is permitted to be filed pursuant to paragraph (2) of subdivision (b) that would otherwise be barred as of January 1, 2003, solely because the applicable statute of limitations has or had expired, is revived, and, in that case, a cause of action may be commenced within one year of January 1, 2003. Nothing in this subdivision shall be construed to alter the applicable statute of limitations period of an action that is not time barred as of January 1, 2003.
- (d) Subdivision (c) does not apply to either of the following:
- (1) Any claim that has been litigated to finality on the merits in any court of competent jurisdiction prior to January 1, 2003. Termination of a prior action on the basis of the statute of limitations does not constitute a claim that has been litigated to finality on the merits.
- (2) Any written, compromised settlement agreement which has been entered into between a plaintiff and a defendant where the plaintiff was represented by an attorney who was admitted to practice law in this state at the time of the settlement, and the plaintiff signed the agreement.
- (e) "Childhood sexual abuse" as used in this section includes any act committed against the plaintiff that occurred when the plaintiff was under the age of 18 years and that would have been proscribed by Section 266j of the Penal Code; Section 285 of the Penal Code; paragraph (1) or (2) of subdivision (b), or of subdivision (c), of Section 286 of the Penal Code; subdivision (a) or (b) of Section 288 of the Penal Code; paragraph (1) or (2) of subdivision (b), or of subdivision (c), of Section 288a of the Penal Code; subdivision (h), (i), or (j) of Section 289 of the Penal Code; Section 647.6 of the Penal Code; or any prior laws of this state of similar effect at the time the act was committed. Nothing in this subdivision limits the availability of causes of action permitted under subdivision (a), including causes of action against persons or entities other than the alleged perpetrator of the abuse.

- (f) Nothing in this section shall be construed to alter the otherwise applicable burden of proof, as defined in Section 115 of the Evidence Code, that a plaintiff has in a civil action subject to this section.
- (g) Every plaintiff 26 years of age or older at the time the action is filed shall file certificates of merit as specified in subdivision (h).
- (h) Certificates of merit shall be executed by the attorney for the plaintiff and by a licensed mental health practitioner selected by the plaintiff declaring, respectively, as follows, setting forth the facts which support the declaration:
- (1) That the attorney has reviewed the facts of the case, that the attorney has consulted with at least one mental health practitioner who is licensed to practice and practices in this state and who the attorney reasonably believes is knowledgeable of the relevant facts and issues involved in the particular action, and that the attorney has concluded on the basis of that review and consultation that there is reasonable and meritorious cause for the filing of the action. The person consulted may not be a party to the litigation.
- (2) That the mental health practitioner consulted is licensed to practice and practices in this state and is not a party to the action, that the practitioner is not treating and has not treated the plaintiff, and that the practitioner has interviewed the plaintiff and is knowledgeable of the relevant facts and issues involved in the particular action, and has concluded, on the basis of his or her knowledge of the facts and issues, that in his or her professional opinion there is a reasonable basis to believe that the plaintiff had been subject to childhood sexual abuse.
- (3) That the attorney was unable to obtain the consultation required by paragraph (1) because a statute of limitations would impair the action and that the certificates required by paragraphs (1) and (2) could not be obtained before the impairment of the action. If a certificate is executed pursuant to this paragraph, the certificates required by paragraphs (1) and (2) shall be filed within 60 days after filing the complaint.
- (i) Where certificates are required pursuant to subdivision (g), the attorney for the plaintiff shall execute a separate certificate of merit for each defendant named in the complaint.
- (j) In any action subject to subdivision (g), no defendant may be served, and the duty to serve a defendant with process does not attach, until the court has reviewed the certificates of merit filed pursuant to subdivision (h) with respect to that defendant, and has found, in camera, based solely on those certificates of merit, that there is reasonable and meritorious cause for the filing of the action against that defendant. At that time, the duty to serve that defendant with process shall attach.
- (k) A violation of this section may constitute unprofessional conduct and may be the grounds for discipline against the attorney.
- (1) The failure to file certificates in accordance with this section shall be grounds for a demurrer pursuant to Section 430.10 or a motion to strike pursuant to Section 435.
- (m) In any action subject to subdivision (g), no defendant may be named except by "Doe" designation in any pleadings or papers filed in the action until there has been a showing of corroborative fact as to the charging allegations against that defendant.

- (n) At any time after the action is filed, the plaintiff may apply to the court for permission to amend the complaint to substitute the name of the defendant or defendants for the fictitious designation, as follows:
- (1) The application shall be accompanied by a certificate of corroborative fact executed by the attorney for the plaintiff. The certificate shall declare that the attorney has discovered one or more facts corroborative of one or more of the charging allegations against a defendant or defendants, and shall set forth in clear and concise terms the nature and substance of the corroborative fact. If the corroborative fact is evidenced by the statement of a witness or the contents of a document, the certificate shall declare that the attorney has personal knowledge of the statement of the witness or of the contents of the document, and the identity and location of the witness or document shall be included in the certificate. For purposes of this section, a fact is corroborative of an allegation if it confirms or supports the allegation. The opinion of any mental health practitioner concerning the plaintiff shall not constitute a corroborative fact for purposes of this section.
- (2) Where the application to name a defendant is made prior to that defendant's appearance in the action, neither the application nor the certificate of corroborative fact by the attorney shall be served on the defendant or defendants, nor on any other party or their counsel of record.
- (3) Where the application to name a defendant is made after that defendant's appearance in the action, the application shall be served on all parties and proof of service provided to the court, but the certificate of corroborative fact by the attorney shall not be served on any party or their counsel of record.
- (o) The court shall review the application and the certificate of corroborative fact in camera and, based solely on the certificate and any reasonable inferences to be drawn from the certificate, shall, if one or more facts corroborative of one or more of the charging allegations against a defendant has been shown, order that the complaint may be amended to substitute the name of the defendant or defendants.
- (p) The court shall keep under seal and confidential from the public and all parties to the litigation, other than the plaintiff, any and all certificates of corroborative fact filed pursuant to subdivision (n).
- (q) Upon the favorable conclusion of the litigation with respect to any defendant for whom a certificate of merit was filed or for whom a certificate of merit should have been filed pursuant to this section, the court may, upon the motion of a party or upon the court's own motion, verify compliance with this section by requiring the attorney for the plaintiff who was required by subdivision (h) to execute the certificate to reveal the name, address, and telephone number of the person or persons consulted with pursuant to subdivision (h) that were relied upon by the attorney in preparation of the certificate of merit. The name, address, and telephone number shall be disclosed to the trial judge in camera and in the absence of the moving party. If the court finds there has been a failure to comply with this section, the court may order a party, a party's attorney, or both, to pay any reasonable expenses, including attorney's fees, incurred by the defendant for whom a certificate of merit should have been filed.
- (r) The amendments to this section enacted at the 1990 portion of the 1989-90 Regular Session shall apply to any action commenced on or after January 1, 1991, including any action otherwise

barred by the period of limitations in effect prior to January 1, 1991, thereby reviving those causes of action which had lapsed or technically expired under the law existing prior to January 1, 1991.

- (s) The Legislature declares that it is the intent of the Legislature, in enacting the amendments to this section enacted at the 1994 portion of the 1993-94 Regular Session, that the express language of revival added to this section by those amendments shall apply to any action commenced on or after January 1, 1991.
- (t) Nothing in the amendments to this section enacted at the 1998 portion of the 1997-98 Regular Session is intended to create a new theory of liability.
- (u) The amendments to subdivision (a) of this section, enacted at the 1998 portion of the 1997-98 Regular Session, shall apply to any action commenced on or after January 1, 1999, and to any action filed prior to January 1, 1999, and still pending on that date, including any action or causes of action which would have been barred by the laws in effect prior to January 1, 1999. Nothing in this subdivision is intended to revive actions or causes of action as to which there has been a final adjudication prior to January 1, 1999.

# CAL. CIV. PROC. CODE § 340.35 (2010). CAUSES OF ACTION INVOLVING SEXUAL ABUSE OF A MINOR; STATUTES OF LIMITATION

- (a) This section shall apply if both of the following conditions are met:
- (1) A complaint, information, or indictment was filed in a criminal case initiated pursuant to subdivision (f), (g), or (h) of Section 803 of the Penal Code.
- (2) The case was dismissed or overturned pursuant to the United States Supreme Court's decision in Stogner v. California (2003) 156 L.Ed.2d 544.
- (b) Unless a longer period is prescribed for a specific action, any action for damages against an individual for committing an act of childhood sexual abuse shall be commenced before January 1, 2006.
- (c) This section shall apply to any action commenced before, on, or after the effective date of this section, including any action otherwise barred by a limitation of time in effect prior to the effective date of this section, thereby reviving those causes of action that had lapsed or expired under the law in effect prior to the effective date of this section.
- (d) This section shall not apply to any of the following:
- (1) Any claim against a person or entity other than the individual against whom a complaint, information, or indictment was filed as described in paragraph (1) of subdivision (a).
- (2) Any claim that has been litigated to finality on the merits in any court of competent jurisdiction prior to the effective date of this section. For purposes of this section, termination of a prior action on the basis of the statute of limitations does not constitute a claim that has been "litigated to finality on the merits."

- (3) Any written, compromised settlement agreement that has been entered into between a plaintiff and a defendant, if the plaintiff was represented by an attorney who was admitted to practice law in this state at the time of the settlement, and the plaintiff signed the agreement.
- (e) Any restitution paid by the defendant to the victim shall be credited against any judgment, award, or settlement obtained pursuant to this section. Any judgment, award, or settlement obtained pursuant to an action under this section shall be subject to Section 13966.01 of the Government Code.

#### CAL. CIV. PROC. CODE § 352 (2010). DISABILITIES OF MINORITY OR INSANITY

- (a) If a person entitled to bring an action, mentioned in Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 335) is, at the time the cause of action accrued either under the age of majority or insane, the time of the disability is not part of the time limited for the commencement of the action.
- (b) This section does not apply to an action against a public entity or public employee upon a cause of action for which a claim is required to be presented in accordance with Chapter 1 (commencing with Section 900) or Chapter 2 (commencing with Section 910) of Part 3, or Chapter 3 (commencing with Section 950) of Part 4, of Division 3.6 of Title 1 of the Government Code. This subdivision shall not apply to any claim presented to a public entity prior to January 1, 1971.

### **COLORADO**

# COLO. REV. STAT. § 13-80-103.7 (2010). GENERAL LIMITATION OF ACTIONS - SEXUAL ASSAULT OR SEXUAL OFFENSE AGAINST A CHILD - SIX YEARS.

- (1) Notwithstanding any other statute of limitations specified in this article, or any other provision of law that can be construed to reduce the statutory period set forth in this section, any civil action based on a sexual assault or a sexual offense against a child shall be commenced within six years after a disability has been removed for a person under disability, as such term is defined in subsection (3.5) of this section, or within six years after a cause of action accrues, whichever occurs later, and not thereafter. Nothing in this section shall be construed to extend the statutory period with respect to vicarious liability.
- (2) For the purpose of this section, "sexual assault" means subjecting another person of any age to sexual contact, as defined in section 18-3-401 (4), C.R.S.; sexual intrusion, as defined in section 18-3-401 (5), C.R.S.; or sexual penetration, as defined in section 18-3-401 (6), C.R.S.
- (3) For the purposes of this section, "sexual offense against a child" shall include all offenses listed in section 18-3-411, C.R.S.
- (3.5) (a) For the purpose of this section, "person under disability" means any person who is a minor under eighteen years of age, a mental incompetent, or a person under other legal disability and who does not have a legal guardian. "Person under disability" also includes a victim of a sexual assault when the victim is in a special relationship with the perpetrator of the assault or is a victim of a sexual offense against a child or is a victim who is residing in an institutional facility, such as a nursing home, regional center, or residential facility for the treatment and care of persons with mental illness or for the care of persons with developmental disabilities and where

the victim is psychologically or emotionally unable to acknowledge the assault or offense and the harm resulting therefrom. For the purpose of this subsection (3.5), "special relationship" means a relationship between the victim and the perpetrator of the sexual assault which is a confidential, trust-based relationship, such as attorney-client, doctor-patient, psychotherapist-patient, ministerparishioner, teacher-student, or familial relationship. It is the intent of the general assembly to leave in place the six-year limitation for adults subjected to a sexual assault except in the situations described in this paragraph (a) in which the victim is in a special relationship with the perpetrator of the assault. In the circumstances in which a victim is in a special relationship with the perpetrator of the assault or is a victim of a sexual offense against a child or a victim who is residing in an institutional facility, such as a nursing home, regional center, or residential facility for the treatment and care of persons with mental illness or for the care of persons with developmental disabilities and where the victim is psychologically or emotionally unable to acknowledge the assault or offense and the harm resulting therefrom, the six-year limitation shall be tolled until the disability is removed. For the purpose of this section, where the plaintiff is a victim of a series of sexual assaults or sexual offenses against a child, the plaintiff need not establish which act of a series of acts caused the plaintiffs injury, and the statute of limitations set forth in this section shall commence with the last in the series of acts, subject to the provisions of this section regarding disability. However, as elements of the cause of action, a person under disability who is psychologically or emotionally unable to acknowledge the assault or offense and the harm resulting therefrom shall have the burden of proving that the assault or offense occurred and that such person was actually psychologically or emotionally unable to acknowledge the assault or offense and the harm resulting therefrom.

- (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of section 13-90-107, the filing of a claim pursuant to this subsection (3.5) is deemed to be a limited waiver of the doctor-patient privilege or the psychologist-patient privilege to persons who are necessary to resolve the claim, and a doctor or psychologist who provided medical care and treatment or counseling and treatment to the plaintiff for injuries upon which an action under this subsection (3.5) is based may be examined as a witness. All medical records pertaining to any relevant medical care and treatment or counseling and treatment of the plaintiff are admissible into evidence in an action brought pursuant to this subsection (3.5) and shall be available for inspection upon request by the parties to the action.
- (c) If the plaintiff brings a civil action under this subsection (3.5) fifteen years or more after the plaintiff attains the age of eighteen, the plaintiff may only recover damages for medical and counseling treatment and expenses, plus costs and attorney fees.
- (d) It is the intent of the general assembly in enacting this subsection (3.5) to extend the statute of limitations as to civil actions based on offenses described in subsection (1) of this section as amended on July 1, 1993, for which the applicable statute of limitations in effect prior to July 1, 1993, has not yet run on July 1, 1993.
- (3.7) An action may not be brought pursuant to subsection (3.5) of this section if the defendant is deceased or is incapacitated to the extent that the defendant is incapable of rendering a defense to the action.
- (4) It is the intent of the general assembly in enacting this section to extend the statute of limitations as to civil actions based on offenses described in subsection (1) of this section for which the applicable statute of limitations in effect prior to July 1, 1990, has not yet run on July 1, 1990.

(5) The provisions of this section shall not be construed to extend or suspend the statute of limitations or statute of repose applicable to a claim alleging negligence in the course of providing professional services in the practice of medicine. This subsection (5) shall not be construed to preclude pursuing a civil action pursuant to this section alleging a sexual offense based on a legal theory other than negligence in the course of providing professional services in the practice of medicine, unless the sexual assault forms the basis for a claim of such negligence.

# COLO. REV. STAT. § 13-80-103.9 (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTIONS - FAILURE TO PERFORM A BACKGROUND CHECK BY A PUBLIC ENTITY - INJURY TO A CHILD.

- (1) As used in this section, unless the context otherwise requires:
- (a) "Child" means a person under eighteen years of age.
- (b) "Education employment required background check" means complying with sections 22-2-119 and 22-32-109.7, C.R.S.
- (c) "Sexual offense against a child" shall include all offenses listed in section 18-3-411 (1), C.R.S.
- (2) Notwithstanding any other statute of limitations specified in this article or any other provision of law, a civil action, as described in subsection (3) of this section, against a school district or charter school for failure to perform an education employment required background check may be brought at any time within two years after the age of majority of the plaintiff.
- (3) In bringing a civil action for failure to perform an education employment required background check pursuant to this section, a plaintiff shall make a prima facie showing of the following facts and circumstances:
- (a) The school district or charter school, in hiring an individual to work with children or in a setting with children, or the department of education did not perform an education employment required background check of the individual, and the failure to conduct the required background check was the result of the school district's or charter school's deliberate indifference or reckless disregard of its obligations to conduct the background check as provided by law; ordinary negligence or unintentional oversight is not sufficient.
- (b) The individual, at the time of hiring, had a criminal record that included one or more convictions for the offense of sexual assault as described in section 18-3-402, C.R.S., for a sexual offense against a child, or for child abuse as described in section 18-6-401, C.R.S., or the individual had been dismissed or had resigned from a school district under the circumstances described in section 22-32-109.7 (1) (b), C.R.S.; and
- (c) The individual committed one of the following offenses against a child with whom the individual came in contact in the course of his or her employment with the school district or charter school:
- (I) Sexual assault as described in section 18-3-402, C.R.S.;
- (II) Sexual offense against a child; or

- (III) Child abuse as described in section 18-6-401, C.R.S.
- (4) An action may not be brought pursuant to subsection (3) of this section if the defendant is deceased or is incapacitated to the extent that the school district or charter school is incapable of rendering a defense to the action.

#### COLO. REV. STAT. § 13-81-103 (2010). STATUTE BEGINS TO RUN – WHEN.

- (1) When in any of the statutes of the state of Colorado a limitation is fixed upon the time within which a right of action, right of redemption, or any other right may be asserted either affirmatively or by way of defense or an action, suit, or proceeding based thereon may be brought, commenced, maintained, or prosecuted and the true owner of said right is a person under disability at the time such right accrues, then:
- (a) If such person under disability is represented by a legal representative at the time the right accrues, or if a legal representative is appointed for such person under disability at any time after the right accrues and prior to the termination of such disability, the applicable statute of limitations shall run against such person under disability in the same manner, for the same period, and with the same effect as it runs against persons not under disability. Such legal representative, or his successor in trust, in any event shall be allowed not less than two years after his appointment within which to take action on behalf of such person under disability, even though the two-year period expires after the expiration of the period fixed by the applicable statute of limitations.
- (b) If the person under disability dies before the termination of his disability and before the expiration of the period of limitation in paragraph (a) of this subsection (1) and the right is one which survives to the executor or administrator of a decedent, such executor or administrator shall take action within one year after the death of such person under disability;
- (c) If the disability of any person is terminated before the expiration of the period of limitation in paragraph (a) of this subsection (1) and no legal representative has been appointed for him, such person shall be allowed to take action within the period fixed by the applicable statute of limitations or within two years after the removal of the disability, whichever period expires later.
- (2) After the expiration of the period fixed in paragraph (a), (b), or (c) of subsection (1) of this section, neither the person under disability, nor his legal representative, nor anyone for him shall be permitted or allowed to take action based on any such right.

### **CONNECTICUT**

CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-577 (2010). ACTION FOUNDED UPON A TORT.

No action founded upon a tort shall be brought but within three years from the date of the act or omission complained of.

# CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-577d (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTION FOR DAMAGES TO MINOR CAUSED BY SEXUAL ABUSE, EXPLOITATION OR ASSAULT.

Notwithstanding the provisions of section 52-577, no action to recover damages for personal injury to a minor, including emotional distress, caused by sexual abuse, sexual exploitation or sexual assault may be brought by such person later than thirty years from the date such person attains the age of majority.

# CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-577e (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTION FOR DAMAGES CAUSED BY SEXUAL ASSAULT.

Notwithstanding the provisions of sections 52-577 and 52-577d, an action to recover damages for personal injury caused by sexual assault may be brought at any time after the date of the act complained of if the party legally at fault for such injury has been convicted of a violation of section 53a-70 or 53a-70a.

# CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-584 (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTION FOR INJURY TO PERSON OR PROPERTY CAUSED BY NEGLIGENCE, MISCONDUCT OR MALPRACTICE.

No action to recover damages for injury to the person, or to real or personal property, caused by negligence, or by reckless or wanton misconduct, or by malpractice of a physician, surgeon, dentist, podiatrist, chiropractor, hospital or sanatorium, shall be brought but within two years from the date when the injury is first sustained or discovered or in the exercise of reasonable care should have been discovered, and except that no such action may be brought more than three years from the date of the act or omission complained of, except that a counterclaim may be interposed in any such action any time before the pleadings in such action are finally closed.

# CONN. GEN. STAT. § 52-595 (2010). FRAUDULENT CONCEALMENT OF CAUSE OF ACTION.

If any person, liable to an action by another, fraudulently conceals from him the existence of the cause of such action, such cause of action shall be deemed to accrue against such person so liable therefor at the time when the person entitled to sue thereon first discovers its existence.

### **DELAWARE**

# DEL. CODE ANN. tit. 10, § 8116 (2010). SAVINGS FOR INFANTS OR PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY.

If a person entitled to any action comprehended within §§ 8101-8115 of this title, shall have been, at the time of the accruing of the cause of such action, under disability of infancy or incompetency of mind, this chapter shall not be a bar to such action during the continuance of such disability, nor until the expiration of 3 years from the removal thereof.

#### DEL. CODE ANN. tit. 10, § 8119 (2010). PERSONAL INJURIES.

No action for the recovery of damages upon a claim for alleged personal injuries shall be brought after the expiration of 2 years from the date upon which it is claimed that such alleged injuries were sustained; subject, however, to the provisions of § 8127 of this title.

# DEL. CODE ANN. tit. 10, § 8145 (2010). CIVIL SUITS FOR DAMAGES BASED UPON SEXUAL ABUSE OF A MINOR BY AN ADULT.

- (a) A cause of action based upon the sexual abuse of a minor by an adult may be filed in the Superior Court of this State at any time following the commission of the act or acts that constituted the sexual abuse. A civil cause of action for sexual abuse of a minor shall be based upon sexual acts that would constitute a criminal offense under the Delaware Code.
- (b) For a period of 2 years following July 9, 2007, victims of child sexual abuse that occurred in this State who have been barred from filing suit against their abusers by virtue of the expiration of the former civil statute of limitations, shall be permitted to file those claims in the Superior Court of this State. If the person committing the act of sexual abuse against a minor was employed by an institution, agency, firm, business, corporation, or other public or private legal entity that owned a duty of care to the victim, or the accused and the minor were engaged in some activity over which the legal entity had some degree of responsibility or control, damages against the legal entity shall be awarded under this subsection only if there is a finding of gross negligence on the part of the legal entity.
- (c) A person against whom a suit is filed may recover attorneys' fees where the Court determines that a false accusation was made with no basis in fact and with malicious intent. A verdict in favor of the accused shall not be the sole basis for a determination that an accusation was false. The Court must make an independent finding of an improper motive to award attorneys' fees under this section.

### **DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA**

#### D.C. CODE § 12-301 (2010). LIMITATION OF TIME FOR BRINGING ACTIONS.

Except as otherwise specifically provided by law, actions for the following purposes may not be brought after the expiration of the period specified below from the time the right to maintain the action accrues:

- (1) for the recovery of lands, tenements, or hereditaments -- 15 years;
- (2) for the recovery of personal property or damages for its unlawful detention -- 3 years;
- (3) for the recovery of damages for an injury to real or personal property -- 3 years;
- (4) for libel, slander, assault, battery, mayhem, wounding, malicious prosecution, false arrest or false imprisonment -- 1 year;
  - (5) for a statutory penalty or forfeiture -- 1 year;
- (6) on an executor's or administrator's bond -- 5 years; on any other bond or single bill, covenant, or other instrument under seal -- 12 years;

- (7) on a simple contract, express or implied -- 3 years;
- (8) for which a limitation is not otherwise specially prescribed -- 3 years;
- (9) for a violation of § 7-1201.01(11) -- 1 year;
- (10) for the recovery of damages for an injury to real property from toxic substances including products containing asbestos -- 5 years from the date the injury is discovered or with reasonable diligence should have been discovered;
- (11) for the recovery of damages arising out of sexual abuse that occurred while the victim was a minor -- 7 years from the date that the victim attains the age of 18, or 3 years from when the victim knew, or reasonably should have known, of any act constituting abuse, whichever is later.

This section does not apply to actions for breach or contracts for sale governed by § 28:2-725, nor to actions brought by the District of Columbia government.

#### D.C. CODE § 12-302 (2010). DISABILITY OF PLAINTIFF.

- (a) Except as provided by subsection (b) of this section, when a person entitled to maintain an action is, at the time the right of action accrues:
  - (1) under 18 years of age; or
  - (2) non compos mentis; or
  - (3) imprisoned --

he or his proper representative may bring action within the time limited after the disability is removed.

(b) When a person entitled to maintain an action for the recovery of lands, tenements, or hereditaments, or upon an instrument under seal, is under any of the disabilities specified by subsection (a) of this section at the time the right of action accrues, he or his proper representative, except where otherwise specified herein, may bring the action within 5 years after the disability is removed, and not thereafter.

### **FLORIDA**

# FLA. STAT. ANN. § 95.11 (2010). LIMITATIONS OTHER THAN FOR THE RECOVERY OF REAL PROPERTY.

Actions other than for recovery of real property shall be commenced as follows:

- (1) Within twenty years. -- An action on a judgment or decree of a court of record in this state.
- (2) Within five years.

- (a) An action on a judgment or decree of any court, not of record, of this state or any court of the United States, any other state or territory in the United States, or a foreign country.
- (b) A legal or equitable action on a contract, obligation, or liability founded on a written instrument, except for an action to enforce a claim against a payment bond, which shall be governed by the applicable provisions of ss. 255.05(10) and 713.23(1)(e).
  - (c) An action to foreclose a mortgage.
  - (d) An action alleging a willful violation of s. 448.110.
- (3) Within four years.
  - (a) An action founded on negligence.
- (b) An action relating to the determination of paternity, with the time running from the date the child reaches the age of majority.
- (c) An action founded on the design, planning, or construction of an improvement to real property, with the time running from the date of actual possession by the owner, the date of the issuance of a certificate of occupancy, the date of abandonment of construction if not completed, or the date of completion or termination of the contract between the professional engineer, registered architect, or licensed contractor and his or her employer, whichever date is latest; except that, when the action involves a latent defect, the time runs from the time the defect is discovered or should have been discovered with the exercise of due diligence. In any event, the action must be commenced within 10 years after the date of actual possession by the owner, the date of the issuance of a certificate of occupancy, the date of abandonment of construction if not completed, or the date of completion or termination of the contract between the professional engineer, registered architect, or licensed contractor and his or her employer, whichever date is latest.
- (d) An action to recover public money or property held by a public officer or employee, or former public officer or employee, and obtained during, or as a result of, his or her public office or employment.
- (e) An action for injury to a person founded on the design, manufacture, distribution, or sale of personal property that is not permanently incorporated in an improvement to real property, including fixtures.
  - (f) An action founded on a statutory liability.
  - (g) An action for trespass on real property.
  - (h) An action for taking, detaining, or injuring personal property.
  - (i) An action to recover specific personal property.
  - (j) A legal or equitable action founded on fraud.

- (k) A legal or equitable action on a contract, obligation, or liability not founded on a written instrument, including an action for the sale and delivery of goods, wares, and merchandise, and on store accounts.
  - (1) An action to rescind a contract.
  - (m) An action for money paid to any governmental authority by mistake or inadvertence.
  - (n) An action for a statutory penalty or forfeiture.
- (o) An action for assault, battery, false arrest, malicious prosecution, malicious interference, false imprisonment, or any other intentional tort, except as provided in subsections (4), (5), and (7).
  - (p) Any action not specifically provided for in these statutes.
  - (q) An action alleging a violation, other than a willful violation, of s. 448.110.
- (4) Within two years.
- (a) An action for professional malpractice, other than medical malpractice, whether founded on contract or tort; provided that the period of limitations shall run from the time the cause of action is discovered or should have been discovered with the exercise of due diligence. However, the limitation of actions herein for professional malpractice shall be limited to persons in privity with the professional.
- (b) An action for medical malpractice shall be commenced within 2 years from the time the incident giving rise to the action occurred or within 2 years from the time the incident is discovered, or should have been discovered with the exercise of due diligence; however, in no event shall the action be commenced later than 4 years from the date of the incident or occurrence out of which the cause of action accrued, except that this 4-year period shall not bar an action brought on behalf of a minor on or before the child's eighth birthday. An "action for medical malpractice" is defined as a claim in tort or in contract for damages because of the death, injury, or monetary loss to any person arising out of any medical, dental, or surgical diagnosis, treatment, or care by any provider of health care. The limitation of actions within this subsection shall be limited to the health care provider and persons in privity with the provider of health care. In those actions covered by this paragraph in which it can be shown that fraud, concealment, or intentional misrepresentation of fact prevented the discovery of the injury the period of limitations is extended forward 2 years from the time that the injury is discovered or should have been discovered with the exercise of due diligence, but in no event to exceed 7 years from the date the incident giving rise to the injury occurred, except that this 7-year period shall not bar an action brought on behalf of a minor on or before the child's eighth birthday. This paragraph shall not apply to actions for which ss. 766.301-766.316 provide the exclusive remedy.
- (c) An action to recover wages or overtime or damages or penalties concerning payment of wages and overtime.
  - (d) An action for wrongful death.

- (e) An action founded upon a violation of any provision of chapter 517, with the period running from the time the facts giving rise to the cause of action were discovered or should have been discovered with the exercise of due diligence, but not more than 5 years from the date such violation occurred.
- (f) An action for personal injury caused by contact with or exposure to phenoxy herbicides while serving either as a civilian or as a member of the Armed Forces of the United States during the period January 1, 1962, through May 7, 1975; the period of limitations shall run from the time the cause of action is discovered or should have been discovered with the exercise of due diligence.
  - (g) An action for libel or slander.
- (5) Within one year.
  - (a) An action for specific performance of a contract.
- (b) An action to enforce an equitable lien arising from the furnishing of labor, services, or material for the improvement of real property.
- (c) An action to enforce rights under the Uniform Commercial Code--Letters of Credit, chapter 675.
- (d) An action against any guaranty association and its insured, with the period running from the date of the deadline for filing claims in the order of liquidation.
- (e) An action to enforce any claim against a payment bond on which the principal is a contractor, subcontractor, or sub-subcontractor as defined in s. 713.01, for private work as well as public work, from the last furnishing of labor, services, or materials or from the last furnishing of labor, services, or materials by the contractor if the contractor is the principal on a bond on the same construction project, whichever is later.
- (f) Except for actions described in subsection (8), a petition for extraordinary writ, other than a petition challenging a criminal conviction, filed by or on behalf of a prisoner as defined in s. 57.085.
- (g) Except for actions described in subsection (8), an action brought by or on behalf of a prisoner, as defined in s. 57.085, relating to the conditions of the prisoner's confinement.
- (6) Laches. --Laches shall bar any action unless it is commenced within the time provided for legal actions concerning the same subject matter regardless of lack of knowledge by the person sought to be held liable that the person alleging liability would assert his or her rights and whether the person sought to be held liable is injured or prejudiced by the delay. This subsection shall not affect application of laches at an earlier time in accordance with law.
- (7) For intentional torts based on abuse. --An action founded on alleged abuse, as defined in s. 39.01, s. 415.102, or s. 984.03, or incest, as defined in s. 826.04, may be commenced at any time within 7 years after the age of majority, or within 4 years after the injured person leaves the dependency of the abuser, or within 4 years from the time of discovery by the injured party of

both the injury and the causal relationship between the injury and the abuse, whichever occurs later.

- (8) Within 30 days for actions challenging correctional disciplinary proceedings. --Any court action challenging prisoner disciplinary proceedings conducted by the Department of Corrections pursuant to s. 944.28(2) must be commenced within 30 days after final disposition of the prisoner disciplinary proceedings through the administrative grievance process under chapter 33, Florida Administrative Code. Any action challenging prisoner disciplinary proceedings shall be barred by the court unless it is commenced within the time period provided by this section.
- (9) Sexual battery offenses on victims under age 16.--An action related to an act constituting a violation of s. 794.011 involving a victim who was under the age of 16 at the time of the act may be commenced at any time. This subsection applies to any such action other than one which would have been time barred on or before July 1, 2010.
- (10) For intentional torts resulting in death from acts described in s. 782.04 or s. 782.07.-Notwithstanding paragraph (4)(d), an action for wrongful death seeking damages authorized
  under s. 768.21 brought against a natural person for an intentional tort resulting in death from acts
  described in s. 782.04 or s. 782.07 may be commenced at any time. This subsection shall not be
  construed to require an arrest, the filing of formal criminal charges, or a conviction for a violation
  of s. 782.04 or s. 782.07 as a condition for filing a civil action.
- (11) Court costs and fines.--Notwithstanding subsection (1), an action to collect court costs, fees, or fines owed to the state may be commenced at any time.

### **GEORGIA**

### GA. CODE ANN. § 9-3-33 (2010). INJURIES TO THE PERSON

Actions for injuries to the person shall be brought within two years after the right of action accrues, except for injuries to the reputation, which shall be brought within one year after the right of action accrues, and except for actions for injuries to the person involving loss of consortium, which shall be brought within four years after the right of action accrues.

#### GA. CODE ANN. § 9-3-33.1 (2010). CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.

(a) As used in this Code section, the term "childhood sexual abuse" means any act committed by the defendant against the plaintiff which act occurred when the plaintiff was under the age of 18 years and which act would have been proscribed by Code Section 16-6-1, relating to rape; Code Section 16-6-2, relating to sodomy and aggravated sodomy; Code Section 16-6-3, relating to statutory rape; Code Section 16-6-4, relating to child molestation and aggravated child molestation; Code Section 16-6-5, relating to enticing a child for indecent purposes; Code Section 16-6-12, relating to pandering; Code Section 16-6-14, relating to pandering by compulsion; Code Section 16-6-15, relating to solicitation of sodomy; Code Section 16-6-22, relating to incest; Code Section 16-6-22.1, relating to sexual battery; or Code Section 16-6-22.2, relating to aggravated sexual battery, or any prior laws of this state of similar effect which were in effect at the time the act was committed.

(b) Any civil action for recovery of damages suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse shall be commenced within five years of the date the plaintiff attains the age of majority.

#### GA. CODE ANN. § 9-3-90 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY

- (a) Minors and persons who are legally incompetent because of mental retardation or mental illness, who are such when the cause of action accrues, shall be entitled to the same time after their disability is removed to bring an action as is prescribed for other persons.
- (b) No action accruing to a person imprisoned at the time of its accrual which, prior to July 1, 1984, has been barred by the provisions of this chapter relating to limitations of actions shall be revived by this chapter, as amended. No action accruing to a person imprisoned at the time of its accrual which would be barred before July 1, 1984, by the provisions of this chapter, as amended, but which would not be so barred by the provisions of this chapter in force immediately prior to July 1, 1984, shall be barred until July 1, 1985.

# GA. CODE ANN. § 9-3-99 (2010). TOLLING OF LIMITATION PERIOD FOR TORT ARISING FROM A CRIME

The running of the period of limitations with respect to any cause of action in tort that may be brought by the victim of an alleged crime which arises out of the facts and circumstances relating to the commission of such alleged crime committed in this state shall be tolled from the date of the commission of the alleged crime or the act giving rise to such action in tort until the prosecution of such crime or act has become final or otherwise terminated, provided that such time does not exceed six years.

### **HAWAII**

# HAW. REV. STAT. ANN. § 657-1.8 (2012). CIVIL ACTION ARISING FROM SEXUAL OFFENSES; APPLICATION; CERTIFICATE OF MERIT.

- (a) Notwithstanding any law to the contrary, no action for recovery of damages based on physical, psychological, or other injury or condition suffered by a minor arising from the sexual abuse of the minor by any person shall be commenced against the person who committed the act of sexual abuse more than:
- (1) Eight years after the eighteenth birthday of the minor or the person who committed the act of sexual abuse attains the age of majority, whichever occurs later; or
- (2) Three years after the date the minor discovers or reasonably should have discovered that psychological injury or illness occurring after the age of minor's eighteenth birthday was caused by the sexual abuse, whichever comes later.

A civil cause of action for the sexual abuse of a minor shall be based upon sexual acts that constituted or would have constituted a criminal offense under part V or VI of chapter 707.

(b) For a period of two years after [April 24, 2012], a victim of child sexual abuse that occurred in this State who had been barred from filing a claim against the victim's abuser due to the expiration of the applicable civil statute of limitations that was in effect prior to [April 24, 2012], may file a claim in a circuit court of this State against the person who committed the act of sexual abuse.

A claim may also be brought under this subsection against a legal entity, except the State or its political subdivisions, if:

- (1) The person who committed the act of sexual abuse against the victim was employed by an institution, agency, firm, business, corporation, or other public or private legal entity that owed a duty of care to the victim; or
- (2) The person who committed the act of sexual abuse and the victim were engaged in an activity over which the legal entity had a degree of responsibility or control. Damages against the legal entity shall be awarded under this subsection only if there is a finding of gross negligence on the part of the legal entity.
- (c) A defendant against whom a civil action is commenced may recover attorney's fees if the court determines that a false accusation was made with no basis in fact and with malicious intent. A verdict in favor of the defendant shall not be the sole basis for a determination that an accusation had no basis in fact and was made with malicious intent. The court shall make an independent finding of an improper motive prior to awarding attorney's fees under this section.
- (d) In any civil action filed pursuant to subsection (a) or (b), a certificate of merit shall be filed by the attorney for the plaintiff, and shall be sealed and remain confidential. The certificate of merit shall include a notarized statement by a:
  - (1) Psychologist licensed pursuant to chapter 465;
  - (2) Marriage and family therapist licensed pursuant to chapter 451J;
  - (3) Mental health counselor licensed pursuant to chapter 453D; or
- (4) Clinical social worker licensed pursuant to chapter 467E; who is knowledgeable in the relevant facts and issues involved in the action, who is not a party to the action.

The notarized statement included in the certificate of merit shall set forth in reasonable detail the facts and opinions relied upon to conclude that there is a reasonable basis to believe that the plaintiff was subject to one or more acts that would result in an injury or condition specified in [subsection] (a).

#### HAW. REV. STAT. ANN. § 657-7 (2010). DAMAGE TO PERSONS OR PROPERTY.

Actions for the recovery of compensation for damage or injury to persons or property shall be instituted within two years after the cause of action accrued, and not after, except as provided in section 657-13.

#### HAW. REV. STAT. ANN. § 657-13 (2010). INFANCY, INSANITY, IMPRISONMENT.

If any person entitled to bring any action specified in this part (excepting actions against the sheriff, chief of police, or other officers) is, at the time the cause of action accrued, either:

- (1) Within the age of eighteen years; or,
- (2) Insane; or,
- (3) Imprisoned on a criminal charge, or in execution under the sentence of a criminal court for a term less than the person's natural life; such person shall be at liberty to bring such actions within the respective times limited in this part, after the disability is removed or at any time while the disability exists.

# HAW. REV. STAT. ANN. § 657-21.5 (2010). EXTENSION BY SENTENCING OF CRIMINAL DEFENDANT.

Notwithstanding any law to the contrary, for any victim of a particular crime, for surviving immediate family members of a victim, or for the estate of a victim, the statute of limitations for any civil cause of action against a person convicted of that crime shall be tolled from the moment the civil cause of action arises until the person convicted of that crime is released from imprisonment, released from parole, or released from probation and is no longer under the jurisdiction of the court for that crime, if:

- (1) The crime upon which the civil action is based is a felony; or
- (2) The victim of the crime upon which the civil action is based is the victim of a "sexually violent offense" or a "criminal offense against a victim who is a minor", as defined by section 846E-1.

# HAW. REV. STAT. ANN. § 657-23 (2010). EXTENSION WHILE CRIMINAL CASE IS PENDING.

If at any time when any cause of action for recovery of restitution or compensation for damage or injury to a victim of a crime exists, a criminal action is pending which arises out of the same occurrence, the time during which the criminal action is pending shall not be deemed or taken as any part of the time limited for the commencement of the civil action.

As used in this section, a criminal action is pending until the court's jurisdiction in the criminal action is terminated.

### **IDAHO**

IDAHO CODE ANN. § 5-219 (2010). ACTIONS AGAINST OFFICERS, FOR PENALTIES, ON BONDS, AND FOR PROFESSIONAL MALPRACTICE OR FOR PERSONAL INJURIES.

Within two (2) years:

- 1. An action against a sheriff, coroner or constable, upon the liability incurred by the doing of an act in his official capacity, and in virtue of his office, or by the omission of an official duty, including the nonpayment of money collected upon an execution.
- 2. An action upon a statute for a penalty or forfeiture, where the action is given to an individual, or to an individual and the state, except when the statute imposing it prescribes a different limitation.
- 3. An action upon a statute or upon an undertaking in a criminal action for a forfeiture or penalty to a county or to the people of the state.
- 4. An action to recover damages for professional malpractice, or for an injury to the person, or for the death of one caused by the wrongful act or neglect of another, including any such action arising from breach of an implied warranty or implied covenant; provided, however, when the action is for damages arising out of the placement and inadvertent, accidental or unintentional leaving of any foreign object in the body of any person by reason of the professional malpractice of any hospital, physician or other person or institution practicing any of the healing arts or when the fact of damage has, for the purpose of escaping responsibility therefor, been fraudulently and knowingly concealed from the injured party by an alleged wrongdoer standing at the time of the wrongful act, neglect or breach in a professional or commercial relationship with the injured party, the same shall be deemed to accrue when the injured party knows or in the exercise of reasonable care should have been put on inquiry regarding the condition or matter complained of; but in all other actions, whether arising from professional malpractice or otherwise, the cause of action shall be deemed to have accrued as of the time of the occurrence, act or omission complained of, and the limitation period shall not be extended by reason of any continuing consequences or damages resulting therefrom or any continuing professional or commercial relationship between the injured party and the alleged wrongdoer, and, provided further, that an action within the foregoing foreign object or fraudulent concealment exceptions must be commenced within one (1) year following the date of accrual as aforesaid or two (2) years following the occurrence, act or omission complained of, whichever is later. The term "professional malpractice" as used herein refers to wrongful acts or omissions in the performance of professional services by any person, firm, association, entity or corporation licensed to perform such services under the law of the state of Idaho. This subsection shall not affect the application of section 5-243, Idaho Code, except as to actions arising from professional malpractice. Neither shall this subsection be deemed or construed to amend, or repeal section 5-241, Idaho Code.
  - 5. An action for libel, slander, assault, battery, false imprisonment or seduction.
- 6. An action against a sheriff or other officer for the escape of a prisoner arrested or imprisoned on civil process.

### IDAHO CODE ANN. § 5-230 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITIES -- OTHER THAN FOR REAL PROPERTY.

If a person entitled to bring an action, other than for the recovery of real property, be, at the time the cause of action accrued, either:

1. Under the age of majority; or

#### 2. Insane.[;]

The time of such disability is not a part of the time limited for the commencement of the action, provided however, that the time limited for the commencement of an action shall not be tolled for a period of more than six (6) years on account of minority, incompetency, a defendant's absence from the jurisdiction, any legal disability or for other cause or reason except as specifically provided in section 5-213, Idaho Code.

#### IDAHO CODE ANN. § 5-248 (2010). VICTIMS OF CRIMES.

- (1) For the purpose of any civil action or proceeding brought by a victim of a crime against an offender who committed the crime, for any losses incurred by the victim, which loss was proximately caused by the crime, the limitation periods prescribed by this chapter shall be tolled until one (1) year after the offender has been released from any sentence of incarceration served for that crime and in full satisfaction of the sentence imposed.
- (2) For purposes of this section "full satisfaction of the sentence imposed" means the full-term release date from incarceration for the crime committed against the victim or the full-term release date from incarceration for any other crime for which the offender is serving time concurrently with, or consecutively to, time served for the crime against the victim, whichever is later.

#### IDAHO CODE ANN. § 6-1704 (2010). STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS.

- (1) Notwithstanding any limitation contained in chapter 2, title 5, Idaho Code, an action under the provisions of this chapter must be commenced within five (5) years from the date that an aggrieved child reaches the age of eighteen (18) years or, after the child reaches the age of eighteen (18) years, within five (5) years of the time the child discovers or reasonably should have discovered the act, abuse or exploitation and its causal relationship to an injury or condition suffered by the child, whichever occurs later.
- (2) The child need not establish which act in a series of continuing acts, abuse or exploitation caused the injury complained of, but may compute the date of discovery from the date of discovery of the last act by the same perpetrator which is part of a common scheme or plan.
- (3) The knowledge of a custodial parent or guardian shall not be imputed to a child under the age of eighteen (18) years.

#### IDAHO CODE ANN. § 6-1705 (2010). EFFECTIVE DATE.

This act shall be in full force and effect on and after July 1, 1989. Provided, that an action may be brought under this chapter only if the cause of action accrued on or after July 1, 1989. Provided further, that nothing in this chapter is intended to affect or limit causes of action for damages or other relief recognized by common law or other statutory provisions for events that occurred before July 1, 1989.

#### **ILLINOIS**

#### 735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-202 (2010). PERSONAL INJURY – PENALTY.

Sec. 13-202. Personal injury -- Penalty. Actions for damages for an injury to the person, or for false imprisonment, or malicious prosecution, or for a statutory penalty, or for abduction, or for seduction, or for criminal conversation, except damages resulting from first degree murder or the commission of a Class X felony and the perpetrator thereof is convicted of such crime, shall be commenced within 2 years next after the cause of action accrued but such an action against a defendant arising from a crime committed by the defendant in whose name an escrow account was established under the "Criminal Victims' Escrow Account Act" [725 ILCS 145/1 et seq.] shall be commenced within 2 years after the establishment of such account. If the compelling of a confession or information by imminent bodily harm or threat of imminent bodily harm results in whole or in part in a criminal prosecution of the plaintiff, the 2-year period set out in this Section shall be tolled during the time in which the plaintiff is incarcerated, or until criminal prosecution has been finally adjudicated in favor of the above referred plaintiff, whichever is later. However, this provision relating to the compelling of a confession or information shall not apply to units of local government subject to the Local Governmental and Governmental Employees Tort Immunity Act

### 735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-202.1 (2013). NO LIMITATIONS ON CERTAIN ACTIONS-DUTIES OF DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS AND STATE'S ATTORNEYS

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, any action for damages against a person, however the action may be designated, may be brought at any time if--
- (1) the action is based upon conduct of a person which constituted the commission of first degree murder, a Class X felony, or a Class 1 felony as these terms are utilized at the time of filing of the action; and
- (2) the person was convicted of the first degree murder, Class X felony, or Class 1 felony.
- (b) The provisions of this Section are fully applicable to convictions based upon defendant's accountability under Section 5-2 of the Criminal Code of 1961 or the Criminal Code of 2012.1
- (c) Paragraphs (a) and (b) above shall apply to any cause of action regardless of the date on which the defendant's conduct is alleged to have occurred or of the date of any conviction resulting therefrom. In addition, this Section shall be applied retroactively and shall revive causes of actions which otherwise may have been barred under limitations provisions in effect prior to the enactment and/or effect of P.A. 84-1450.
- (d) Whenever there is any settlement, verdict or judgment in excess of \$500 in any court against the Department of Corrections or any past or present employee or official in favor of any person for damages incurred while the person was committed to the Department of Corrections, the Department within 14 days of the settlement, verdict or judgment shall notify the State's Attorney of the county from which the person was committed to the Department. The State's Attorney shall in turn within 14 days after receipt of the notice send the same notice to the person or persons who were the victim or victims of the crime for which the offender was committed, at their last

known address, along with the information that the victim or victims should contact a private attorney to advise them of their rights under the law.

- (e) Whenever there is any settlement, verdict or judgment in excess of \$500 in any court against any county or county sheriff or any past or present employee or official in favor of any person for damages incurred while the person was incarcerated in any county jail, the county or county sheriff, within 14 days of the settlement, verdict or judgment shall notify the State's Attorney of the county from which the person was incarcerated in the county jail. The State's Attorney shall within 14 days of receipt of the notice send the same notice to the person or persons who were the victim or victims of the crime for which the offender was committed, at their last known address, along with the information that the victim or victims should contact a private attorney to advise them of their rights under the law.
- (f) No civil action may be brought by anyone against the Department of Corrections, a State's Attorney, a County, a county sheriff, or any past or present employee or agent thereof for any alleged violation by any such entity or person of the notification requirements imposed by paragraph (d) or (e).

#### 735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-202.2 (2010). CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.

- § 13-202.2. Childhood sexual abuse.
  - (a) In this Section:
- "Childhood sexual abuse" means an act of sexual abuse that occurs when the person abused is under 18 years of age.
- "Sexual abuse" includes but is not limited to sexual conduct and sexual penetration as defined in Section 11-0.1 of the Criminal Code of 2012.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of law, an action for damages for personal injury based on childhood sexual abuse must be commenced within 20 years of the date the limitation period begins to run under subsection (d) or within 20 years of the date the person abused discovers or through the use of reasonable diligence should discover both (i) that the act of childhood sexual abuse occurred and (ii) that the injury was caused by the childhood sexual abuse. The fact that the person abused discovers or through the use of reasonable diligence should discover that the act of childhood sexual abuse occurred is not, by itself, sufficient to start the discovery period under this subsection (b). Knowledge of the abuse does not constitute discovery of the injury or the causal relationship between any later- discovered injury and the abuse.
- (c) If the injury is caused by 2 or more acts of childhood sexual abuse that are part of a continuing series of acts of childhood sexual abuse by the same abuser, then the discovery period under subsection (b) shall be computed from the date the person abused discovers or through the use of reasonable diligence should discover both (i) that the last act of childhood sexual abuse in the continuing series occurred and (ii) that the injury was caused by any act of childhood sexual abuse in the continuing series. The fact that the

person abused discovers or through the use of reasonable diligence should discover that the last act of childhood sexual abuse in the continuing series occurred is not, by itself, sufficient to start the discovery period under subsection (b). Knowledge of the abuse does not constitute discovery of the injury or the causal relationship between any later-discovered injury and the abuse.

- (d) The limitation periods under subsection (b) do not begin to run before the person abused attains the age of 18 years; and, if at the time the person abused attains the age of 18 years he or she is under other legal disability, the limitation periods under subsection (b) do not begin to run until the removal of the disability.
- (d-1) The limitation periods in subsection (b) do not run during a time period when the person abused is subject to threats, intimidation, manipulation, or fraud perpetrated by the abuser or by any person acting in the interest of the abuser.
- (e) This Section applies to actions pending on the effective date of this amendatory Act of 1990 as well as to actions commenced on or after that date. The changes made by this amendatory Act of 1993 shall apply only to actions commenced on or after the effective date of this amendatory Act of 1993. The changes made by this amendatory Act of the 93rd General Assembly apply to actions pending on the effective date of this amendatory Act of the 93rd General Assembly as well as actions commenced on or after that date. The changes made by this amendatory Act of the 96th General Assembly apply to actions commenced on or after the effective date of this amendatory Act of the 96th General Assembly if the action would not have been time barred under any statute of limitations or statute of repose prior to the effective date of this amendatory Act of the 96th General Assembly.

#### 735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-202.3 (2010). LIMITATION PERIOD IN SECTION 13-202

§ 13-202.3. For an action arising out of an injury caused by "sexual conduct" or "sexual penetration" as defined in Section 11-0.1 of the Criminal Code of 2012, the limitation period in Section 13-202 does not run during a time period when the person injured is subject to threats, intimidation, manipulation, or fraud perpetrated by the perpetrator or by a person the perpetrator knew or should have known was acting in the interest of the perpetrator. This Section applies to causes of action arising on or after the effective date of this amendatory Act of the 95th General Assembly or to causes of action for which the limitation period has not yet expired.

### 735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-211 (2010). MINORS AND PERSONS UNDER LEGAL DISABILITY.

Sec. 13-211. Minors and persons under legal disability. If the person entitled to bring an action, specified in Sections 13-201 through 13-210 of this Act [735 ILCS 5/13-201 through 735 ILCS 5/13-210], at the time the cause of action accrued, is under the age of 18 years, or is under a legal disability, then he or she may bring the action within 2 years after the person attains the age of 18 years, or the disability is removed.

### 735 ILL. COMP. STAT. 5/13-214.1 (2010). ACTION FOR DAMAGES INVOLVING CRIMINAL ACTS.

Sec. 13-214.1. Action for damages involving criminal acts. Actions for damages for an injury described in Section 13-202 or Section 13-203 [735 ILCS 5/13-202 or 735 ILCS 5/13-203] arising out of first degree murder or the commission of a Class X felony by the person against whom the action is brought may be commenced no later than 10 years after the person who inflicted such injury has completed his or her sentence therefor.

#### **INDIANA**

### IND. CODE ANN. § 34-11-2-4 (*Change Effective July 1, 2013*). Injury or Forfeiture of Penalty Actions

An action for:

- (1) injury to person or character,
- (2) injury to personal property; or
- (3) a forfeiture of penalty given by statute;

must be commenced within two (2) years after the cause of action accrues.

- (b) An action for injury to a person that results from the sexual abuse of a child must be commenced within the later of:
  - (1) seven (7) years after the cause of action accrues; or
- (2) four (4) years after the person ceases to be a dependent of the person alleged to have performed the sexual abuse.

#### IND. CODE ANN. § 34-11-6-1 (2010). ACCRUAL OF ACTION

A person who is under legal disabilities when the cause of action accrues may bring the action within two (2) years after the disability is removed.

#### <u>IOWA</u>

#### IOWA CODE § 614.1 (2010). PERIOD.

Actions may be brought within the times herein limited, respectively, after their causes accrue, and not afterwards, except when otherwise specially declared:

1. Penalties or forfeitures under ordinance. Those to enforce the payment of a penalty or forfeiture under an ordinance, within one year.

2. Injuries to person or reputation -- relative rights -- statute penalty. Those founded on injuries to the person or reputation, including injuries to relative rights, whether based on contract or tort, or for a statute penalty, within two years.

#### 2A. With respect to products.

- a. Those founded on the death of a person or injuries to the person or property brought against the manufacturer, assembler, designer, supplier of specifications, seller, lessor, or distributor of a product based upon an alleged defect in the design, inspection, testing, manufacturing, formulation, marketing, packaging, warning, labeling of the product, or any other alleged defect or failure of whatever nature or kind, based on the theories of strict liability in tort, negligence, or breach of an implied warranty shall not be commenced more than fifteen years after the product was first purchased, leased, bailed, or installed for use or consumption unless expressly warranted for a longer period of time by the manufacturer, assembler, designer, supplier of specifications, seller, lessor, or distributor of the product. This subsection shall not affect the time during which a person found liable may seek and obtain contribution or indemnity from another person whose actual fault caused a product to be defective. This subsection shall not apply if the manufacturer, assembler, designer, supplier of specifications, seller, lessor, or distributor of the product intentionally misrepresents facts about the product or fraudulently conceals information about the product and that conduct was a substantial cause of the claimant's harm.
- b. (1) The fifteen-year limitation in paragraph "a" shall not apply to the time period in which to discover a disease that is latent and caused by exposure to a harmful material, in which event the cause of action shall be deemed to have accrued when the disease and such disease's cause have been made known to the person or at the point the person should have been aware of the disease and such disease's cause. This subsection shall not apply to cases governed by subsection 11 of this section.
- (2) As used in this paragraph, "harmful material" means silicone gel breast implants, which were implanted prior to July 12, 1992; and chemical substances commonly known as asbestos, dioxins, tobacco, or polychlorinated biphenyls, whether alone or as part of any product; or any substance which is determined to present an unreasonable risk of injury to health or the environment by the United States environmental protection agency pursuant to the federal Toxic Substance Control Act, 15 U.S.C. § 2601 et seq., or by this state, if that risk is regulated by the United States environmental protection agency or this state.
- 3. Against sheriff or other public officer. Those against a sheriff or other public officer for the nonpayment of money collected on execution within three years of collection.
- 4. Unwritten contracts -- injuries to property -- fraud -- other actions. Those founded on unwritten contracts, those brought for injuries to property, or for relief on the ground of fraud in cases heretofore solely cognizable in a court of chancery, and all other actions not otherwise provided for in this respect, within five years, except as provided by subsections 8 and 10.
- 5. Written contracts -- judgments of courts not of record -- recovery of real property. Those founded on written contracts, or on judgments of any courts except those provided for in subsection 6, and those brought for the recovery of real property, within ten years.
- 6. Judgments of courts of record. Those founded on a judgment of a court of record, whether of this or of any other of the United States, or of the federal courts of the United States, within

twenty years, except that a time period limitation shall not apply to an action to recover a judgment for child support, spousal support, or a judgment of distribution of marital assets.

- 7. Judgment quieting title. No action shall be brought to set aside a judgment or decree quieting title to real estate unless the same shall be commenced within ten years from and after the rendition thereof.
- 8. Wages. Those founded on claims for wages or for a liability or penalty for failure to pay wages, within two years.
- 9. Malpractice.
- a. Except as provided in paragraph "b", those founded on injuries to the person or wrongful death against any physician and surgeon, osteopathic physician and surgeon, dentist, podiatric physician, optometrist, pharmacist, chiropractor, physician assistant, or nurse, licensed under chapter 147, or a hospital licensed under chapter 135B, arising out of patient care, within two years after the date on which the claimant knew, or through the use of reasonable diligence should have known, or received notice in writing of the existence of, the injury or death for which damages are sought in the action, whichever of the dates occurs first, but in no event shall any action be brought more than six years after the date on which occurred the act or omission or occurrence alleged in the action to have been the cause of the injury or death unless a foreign object unintentionally left in the body caused the injury or death.
- b. An action subject to paragraph "a" and brought on behalf of a minor who was under the age of eight years when the act, omission, or occurrence alleged in the action occurred shall be commenced no later than the minor's tenth birthday or as provided in paragraph "a", whichever is later.
- 10. Secured interest in farm products. Those founded on a secured interest in farm products, within two years from the date of sale of the farm products against the secured interest of the creditor.
- 11. Improvements to real property. In addition to limitations contained elsewhere in this section, an action arising out of the unsafe or defective condition of an improvement to real property based on tort and implied warranty and for contribution and indemnity, and founded on injury to property, real or personal, or injury to the person or wrongful death, shall not be brought more than fifteen years after the date on which occurred the act or omission of the defendant alleged in the action to have been the cause of the injury or death. However, this subsection does not bar an action against a person solely in the person's capacity as an owner, occupant, or operator of an improvement to real property.
- 12. Sexual abuse or sexual exploitation by a counselor, therapist, or school employee. An action for damages for injury suffered as a result of sexual abuse, as defined in section 709.1, by a counselor, therapist, or school employee, as defined in section 709.15, or as a result of sexual exploitation by a counselor, therapist, or school employee shall be brought within five years of the date the victim was last treated by the counselor or therapist, or within five years of the date the victim was last enrolled in or attended the school.
- 13. Public bonds or obligations. Those founded on the cancellation, transfer, redemption, or replacement of public bonds or obligations by an issuer, trustee, transfer agent, registrar,

depository, paying agent, or other agent of the public bonds or obligations, within eleven years of the cancellation, transfer, redemption, or replacement of the public bonds or obligations.

14. County collection of taxes. No time limitation shall apply to an action brought by a county under section 445.3 to collect delinquent real property taxes levied on or after April 1, 1992.

#### IOWA CODE § 614.8 (2010). MINORS AND PERSONS WITH MENTAL ILLNESS.

- 1. The times limited for actions in this chapter, or chapter 216, 669, or 670, except those brought for penalties and forfeitures, are extended in favor of persons with mental illness, so that they shall have one year from and after the termination of the disability within which to file a complaint pursuant to chapter 216, to make a claim pursuant to chapter 669, or to otherwise commence an action.
- 2. Except as provided in section 614.1, subsection 9, the times limited for actions in this chapter, or chapter 216, 669, or 670, except those brought for penalties and forfeitures, are extended in favor of minors, so that they shall have one year from and after attainment of majority within which to file a complaint pursuant to chapter 216, to make a claim pursuant to chapter 669, or to otherwise commence an action.

### IOWA CODE § 614.8A (2010). DAMAGES FOR CHILD SEXUAL ABUSE -- TIME LIMITATION.

An action for damages for injury suffered as a result of sexual abuse which occurred when the injured person was a child, but not discovered until after the injured person is of the age of majority, shall be brought within four years from the time of discovery by the injured party of both the injury and the causal relationship between the injury and the sexual abuse.

#### **KANSAS**

#### KAN. STAT. ANN. § 60-514 (2009). ACTIONS LIMITED TO ONE YEAR.

The following actions shall be brought within one year:

- (a) An action for libel or slander.
- (b) An action for assault, battery, malicious prosecution, or false imprisonment.
- (c) An action upon statutory penalty or forfeiture.
- (d) An action brought pursuant to K.S.A. 43-173. Such action shall be brought within one year from the date of discharge or threat of discharge from employment.

#### KAN. STAT. ANN. § 60-515 (2009). PERSONS UNDER LEGAL DISABILITY.

(a) *Effect*. Except as provided in K.S.A. 60-523, if any person entitled to bring an action, other than for the recovery of real property or a penalty or a forfeiture, at the time the cause of action accrued or at any time during the period the statute of limitations is running, is less than 18 years

of age, an incapacitated person or imprisoned for a term less than such person's natural life, such person shall be entitled to bring such action within one year after the person's disability is removed, except that no such action shall be commenced by or on behalf of any person under the disability more than eight years after the time of the act giving rise to the cause of action.

Notwithstanding the foregoing provision, if a person imprisoned for any term has access to the court for purposes of bringing an action, such person shall not be deemed to be under legal disability.

(b) Death of person under disability. If any person entitled to bring an action dies during the continuance of any disability specified in subsection (a) and no determination is made of the cause of action accrued to the deceased, any person entitled to claim from, by or under the deceased, may commence such action within one year after the deceased's death, but in no event shall any such action be commenced more than eight years beyond the time of the act giving rise to the cause of action.

### KAN. STAT. ANN. § 60-523 (2009). LIMITATIONS ON ACTIONS FOR RECOVERY OF DAMAGES SUFFERED AS A RESULT OF CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.

- (a) No action for recovery of damages suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse shall be commenced more than three years after the date the person attains 18 years of age or more than three years from the date the person discovers or reasonably should have discovered that the injury or illness was caused by childhood sexual abuse, whichever occurs later.
- (b) As used in this section:
- (1) "Injury or illness" includes psychological injury or illness, whether or not accompanied by physical injury or illness.
- (2) "Childhood sexual abuse" includes any act committed against the person which act occurred when the person was under the age of 18 years and which act would have been a violation of any of the following:
- (A) Indecent liberties with a child as defined in K.S.A. 21-3503 and amendments thereto; (B) aggravated indecent liberties with a child as defined in K.S.A. 21-3504 and amendments thereto; (C) aggravated criminal sodomy as defined in K.S.A. 21-3506 and amendments thereto; (D) enticement of a child as defined in K.S.A. 21-3509 and amendments thereto; (E) indecent solicitation of a child as defined in K.S.A. 21-3510 and amendments thereto; (F) aggravated indecent solicitation of a child as defined in K.S.A. 21-3511 and amendments thereto; or (H) aggravated exploitation of a child as defined in K.S.A. 21-3516 and amendments thereto; or (H) aggravated incest as defined in K.S.A. 21-3603 and amendments thereto; or any prior laws of this state of similar effect at the time the act was committed
- (c) Discovery that the injury or illness was caused by childhood sexual abuse shall not be deemed to have occurred solely by virtue of the person's awareness, knowledge or memory of the acts of abuse. The person need not establish which act in a series of continuing sexual abuse incidents caused the injury or illness complained of, but may compute the date of discovery from the date of discovery of the last act by the same perpetrator which is a part of a common scheme or plan of sexual abuse.

- (d) This section shall be applicable to:
- (1) Any action commenced on or after July 1, 1992, including any action which would be barred by application of the period of limitation applicable prior to July 1, 1992;
- (2) any action commenced prior to July 1, 1992, and pending on July 1, 1992.

#### **KENTUCKY**

### Ky. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 413.140 (2010). Actions to be Brought Within One (1) Year.

- (1) The following actions shall be commenced within one (1) year after the cause of action accrued:
- (a) An action for an injury to the person of the plaintiff, or of her husband, his wife, child, ward, apprentice, or servant;
- (b) An action for injuries to persons, cattle, or other livestock by railroads or other corporations, with the exception of hospitals licensed pursuant to KRS Chapter 216;
- (c) An action for malicious prosecution, conspiracy, arrest, seduction, criminal conversation, or breach of promise of marriage;
  - (d) An action for libel or slander;
- (e) An action against a physician, surgeon, dentist, or hospital licensed pursuant to KRS Chapter 216, for negligence or malpractice;
- (f) A civil action, arising out of any act or omission in rendering, or failing to render, professional services for others, whether brought in tort or contract, against a real estate appraiser holding a certificate or license issued under KRS Chapter 324A;
  - (g) An action for the escape of a prisoner, arrested or imprisoned on civil process;
- (h) An action for the recovery of usury paid for the loan or forbearance of money or other thing, against the loaner or forbearer or assignee of either;
- (i) An action for the recovery of stolen property, by the owner thereof against any person having the same in his possession;
- (j) An action for the recovery of damages or the value of stolen property, against the thief or any accessory
- (k) An action arising out of a detention facility disciplinary proceeding, whether based upon state or federal law; and

- (l) An action for damages arising out of a deficiency, defect, omission, error, or miscalculation in any survey or plat, whether brought in tort or contract, against a licensed professional land surveyor holding a license under KRS Chapter 322.
- (2) In respect to the action referred to in paragraph (e) of subsection (1) of this section, the cause of action shall be deemed to accrue at the time the injury is first discovered or in the exercise of reasonable care should have been discovered; provided that such action shall be commenced within five (5) years from the date on which the alleged negligent act or omission is said to have occurred
- (3) In respect to the action referred to in paragraph (f) or (l) of subsection (1) of this section, the cause of action shall be deemed to accrue within one (1) year from the date of the occurrence or from the date when the cause of action was, or reasonably should have been, discovered by the party injured.
- (4) In respect to the action referred to in paragraph (h) of subsection (1) of this section, the cause of action shall be deemed to accrue at the time of payment. This limitation shall apply to all payments made on all demands, whether evidenced by writing or existing only in parol.
- (5) In respect to the action referred to in paragraph (i) of subsection (1) of this section, the cause of action shall be deemed to accrue at the time the property is found by its owner.
- (6) In respect to the action referred to in paragraph (j) of subsection (1) of this section, the cause of action shall be deemed to accrue at the time of discovery of the liability.
- (7) In respect to the action referred to in paragraph (k) of subsection (1) of this section, the cause of action shall be deemed to accrue on the date an appeal of the disciplinary proceeding is decided by the institutional warden.

### KY. REV. STAT. ANN. § 413.170 (2010). LIMITATIONS OF ACTIONS IN KRS 413.090 TO 413.160 DO NOT RUN UNTIL REMOVAL OF DISABILITY OR DEATH.

- (1) If a person entitled to bring any action mentioned in KRS 413.090 to 413.160, except for a penalty or forfeiture, was, at the time the cause of action accrued, an infant or of unsound mind, the action may be brought within the same number of years after the removal of the disability or death of the person, whichever happens first, allowed to a person without the disability to bring the action after the right accrued.
- (2) The right of action upon the official bond of a guardian, personal representative, curator, of the sheriff, or the officer acting as personal representative, or of any other person receiving and holding money to be distributed to a ward, distributee or devisee, under the order of court or by authority of law, of a ward, distributee, devisee or other person entitled, who was an infant when the bond was executed, shall not be deemed to have accrued, unless otherwise expressed in the bond, before the plaintiff attained the age of twenty-one (21) years. Where there are several wards, or several distributees or devisees or other beneficiaries secured by the same bond, who, or some of whom, were infants when the bond was given, the right of action of each one (1) of such infants shall not be deemed to have accrued before he attained the age of twenty-one (21) years.

### Ky. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 413.249 (Amended in 2013). Action Relating to Childhood Sexual Abuse or Childhood Sexual Assault.

- (1) As used in this section:
- (a) "Childhood sexual assault" means an act or series of acts against a person less than eighteen (18) years old and which meets the criteria defining a felony in KRS 510.040, 510.050, 510.060, 510.070, 510.080, 510.090, 510.110, 529.100 where the offense involves commercial sexual activity, 529.110 where the offense involves commercial sexual activity, 530.020, 530.064, 531.310, or 531.320. No prior criminal prosecution or conviction of the civil defendant for the act or series of acts shall be required to bring a civil action for redress of childhood sexual assault;
- (b) "Childhood sexual abuse" means an act or series of acts against a person less than eighteen (18) years old and which meets the criteria defining a misdemeanor in KRS 510.120, KRS 510.130, KRS 510.140, or KRS 510.150. No prior criminal prosecution or conviction of the civil defendant for the act or series of acts shall be required to bring a civil action for redress of childhood sexual abuse;
  - (c) "Child" means a person less than eighteen (18) years old; and
  - (d) "Injury or illness" means either a physical or psychological injury or illness.
- (2) A civil action for recovery of damages for injury or illness suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse or childhood sexual assault shall be brought before whichever of the following periods last expires:
- (a) Within five (5) years of the commission of the act or the last of a series of acts by the same perpetrator;
  - (b) Within five (5) years of the date the victim knew, or should have known, of the act; or
  - (c) Within five (5) years after the victim attains the age of eighteen (18) years.
- (3) If a complaint is filed alleging that an act of childhood sexual assault or childhood sexual abuse occurred more than five (5) years prior to the date that the action is commenced, the complaint shall be accompanied by a motion to seal the record and the complaint shall immediately be sealed by the clerk of the court. The complaint shall remain sealed until:
  - (a) The court rules upon the motion to seal:
- (b) Any motion to dismiss under CR 12.02 is ruled upon, and if the complaint is dismissed, the complaint and any related papers or pleadings shall remain sealed unless opened by a higher court; or
- (c) The defendant files an answer and a motion to seal the record upon grounds that a valid factual defense exists, to be raised in a motion for summary judgment pursuant to CR 56. The record shall remain sealed by the clerk until the court rules upon the defendant's motion to close the record. If the court grants the motion to close, the record shall remain sealed until the defendant's motion for summary judgment is granted. The complaint, motions, and other related papers or pleadings shall remain sealed unless opened by a higher court.

#### **LOUISIANA**

### La. Civ. Code Ann. Art. 2800.9 (2010). Action Against a Person for Abuse of a Minor

- A. An action against a person for sexual abuse of a minor, or for physical abuse of a minor resulting in permanent impairment or permanent physical injury or scarring, is subject to a liberative prescriptive period of ten years. This prescription commences to run from the day the minor attains majority, and this prescription shall be suspended for all purposes until the minor reaches the age of majority. Abuse has the same meaning as provided in Louisiana Children's Code Article 603. This prescriptive period shall be subject to any exception of peremption provided by law.
- B. Every plaintiff twenty-one years of age or older at the time the action is filed shall file certificates of merit executed by the attorney for the plaintiff and by a licensed mental health practitioner selected by the plaintiff declaring, respectively, as follows:
- (1) That the attorney has reviewed the facts of the case, that the attorney has consulted with at least one licensed mental health practitioner who is licensed to practice and practices in this state and whom the attorney reasonably believes is knowledgeable of the relevant facts and issues involved in the particular action, and that the attorney has concluded on the basis of that review and consultation that there is reasonable and meritorious cause for the filing of the petition. The person consulted may not be a party to the litigation.
- (2) That the mental health practitioner consulted is licensed to practice and practices in this state and is not a party to the action, has interviewed the plaintiff and is knowledgeable of the relevant facts and issues involved in the particular action, and has concluded, on the basis of his knowledge of the facts and issues, that in his professional opinion there is a reasonable basis to believe that the plaintiff has been subject to criminal sexual activity or physical abuse during his childhood as defined in this Section.
- (3) That the attorney was unable to obtain the consultation required by Paragraph (1) because a statute of limitations would impair the action and that the certificates required by Paragraphs (1) and (2) could not be obtained before the impairment of the action. If a certificate is executed pursuant to this Paragraph, the certificates required by Paragraphs (1) and (2) shall be filed within sixty days after filing the petition.
- C. Where certificates are required pursuant to Subsection B of this Section, separate certificates shall be filed for each defendant named in the complaint.
- D. A petition filed pursuant to Subsection B of this Section may not name the defendant or defendants until the court has reviewed the certificates of merit filed and has determined, in camera, based solely on those certificates of merit, that there is reasonable and meritorious cause for filing of the action. At that time, the petition may be amended to name the defendant or defendants. The duty to give notice to the defendant or defendants shall not attach until that time.
- E. A violation of Subsection B of this Section may constitute unprofessional conduct and may be the grounds for discipline against the attorney.

#### LA. CIV. CODE ANN. ART. 3468 (2010). INCOMPETENTS.

Prescription runs against absent persons and incompetents, including minors and interdicts, unless exception is established by legislation.

#### La. Civ. Code Ann. Art. 3492 (2010). Delictual Actions.

Delictual actions are subject to a liberative prescription of one year. This prescription commences to run from the day injury or damage is sustained. It does not run against minors or interdicts in actions involving permanent disability and brought pursuant to the Louisiana Products Liability Act or state law governing product liability actions in effect at the time of the injury or damage.

### La. Civ. Code Art. 3493.10 (2010). Delictual Actions; Two-Year Prescription; Criminal Act.

Delictual actions which arise due to damages sustained as a result of an act defined as a crime of violence under Chapter 1 of Title 14 of the Louisiana Revised Statutes of 1950 are subject to a liberative prescription of two years. This prescription commences to run from the day injury or damage is sustained.

### La. Civ. Code Ann. Art. 3496.1 (2010). Action Against a Person for Abuse of a Minor.

An action against a person for abuse of a minor is subject to a liberative prescriptive period of three years. This prescription commences to run from the day the minor attains majority, and this prescription, for all purposes, shall be suspended until the minor reaches the age of majority. This prescriptive period shall be subject to any exception of peremption provided by law.

#### **MAINE**

#### ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 752 (2010). SIX YEARS.

All civil actions shall be commenced within 6 years after the cause of action accrues and not afterwards, except actions on a judgment or decree of any court of record of the United States, or of any state, or of a justice of the peace in this State, and except as otherwise specially provided.

#### ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 752-C (2010). SEXUAL ACTS TOWARDS MINORS.

- 1. NO LIMITATION. Actions based upon sexual acts toward minors may be commenced at any time.
- 2. SEXUAL ACTS TOWARD MINORS DEFINED. As used in this section, "sexual acts toward minors" means the following acts that are committed against or engaged in with a person under the age of majority:
  - A. Sexual act, as defined in Title 17-A, section 251, subsection 1, paragraph C; or

B. Sexual contact, as defined in Title 17-A, section 251, subsection 1, paragraph D.

#### ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 752-E (2010). CRIME VICTIMS; PROFITS FROM CRIME.

- 1. LIMITATION PERIOD. Actions based upon a criminal offense in which, as that offense is defined, there is a victim, as defined in Title 17-A, section 1171, subsection 2, brought by or on behalf of a victim against the offender must be commenced within the limitation period otherwise provided or within 3 years of the time the victim discovers or reasonably should have discovered any profits from the crime, whichever occurs later.
- 2. NOTICE TO VICTIMS. A person or organization that knowingly pays or agrees to pay any profits from a criminal offense in which, as that offense is defined, there is a victim to a person charged with or convicted of that crime shall make reasonable efforts to notify every victim, as defined in Title 17-A, section 1171, subsection 2, of the payment or agreement to pay as soon as practicable after discovering that the payment or intended payment constitutes profits from the crime. Reasonable efforts must include, but are not limited to, seeking information about victims from court records and the prosecuting attorney and mailing notice by certified mail to victims whose address is known and publishing, at least once every 6 months for 3 years, in newspapers of general circulation in the area where the crime occurred a legal notice to unknown victims or victims whose address is unknown.
- 3. DEFINITION. As used in this section, "profits from the crime" means any property obtained through or income generated from the commission of a crime; any property obtained by or income generated from the sale, conversion or exchange of proceeds of a crime, including any gain realized by such a sale, conversion or exchange; and any property that the offender obtained by committing the crime or income generated as a result of having committed the crime, including any assets obtained through the use of unique knowledge obtained during the commission of, or in preparation for the commission of, the crime, as well as any property obtained by or income generated from the sale, conversion or exchange of the property and any gain realized by such a sale, conversion or exchange.
- 4. CONSTRUCTION. Nothing in this section may be construed to expand civil liability or to restrict any defense to civil liability except as specified in subsection 1 with respect to the limitation period.

#### ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 753 (2010). TWO YEARS.

Actions for assault and battery, and for false imprisonment, slander and libel shall be commenced within 2 years after the cause of action accrues.

### ME. REV. STAT. ANN. TIT. 14, § 853 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY MAY BRING ACTION WHEN DISABILITY REMOVED.

If a person entitled to bring any of the actions under sections 752 to 754, including section 752-C, and under sections 851, 852 and Title 24, section 2902 is a minor, mentally ill, imprisoned or without the limits of the United States when the cause of action accrues, the action may be brought within the times limited herein after the disability is removed.

#### **MARYLAND**

#### MD. CODE ANN., CTS. & JUD. PROC. § 5-101 (2010). CIVIL ACTIONS

A civil action at law shall be filed within three years from the date it accrues unless another provision of the Code provides a different period of time within which an action shall be commenced.

#### MD. CODE ANN., CTS. & JUD. PROC. § 5-117 (2010). SEXUAL ABUSE OF MINOR

Sexual abuse defined in Family Law Article:

(a) In this section, "sexual abuse" has the meaning stated in § 5-701 of the Family Law Article.

Within seven years of date victim attains age of majority:

(b) An action for damages arising out of an alleged incident or incidents of sexual abuse that occurred while the victim was a minor shall be filed within 7 years of the date that the victim attains the age of majority.

#### MD. CODE ANN., CTS. & JUD. PROC. § 5-201 (2010). PERSONS WITH DISABILITIES

Accruals which favor minors or mentally incompetent persons

(a) When a cause of action subject to a limitation under Subtitle 1 of this title or Title 3, Subtitle 9 of this article accrues in favor of a minor or mental incompetent, that person shall file his action within the lesser of three years or the applicable period of limitations after the date the disability is removed.

Application of section

(b) This section does not apply if the statute of limitations has more than three years to run when the disability is removed.

Imprisonment, absence from State, or marriage

(c) Imprisonment, absence from the State, or marriage are not disabilities which extend the statute of limitations.

#### **MASSACHUSETTS**

### MASS. ANN. LAWS ch. 260, § 2A (2010). TORT, CONTRACT TO RECOVER FOR PERSONAL INJURIES, AND REPLEVIN ACTIONS

Except as otherwise provided, actions of tort, actions of contract to recover for personal injuries, and actions of replevin, shall be commenced only within three years next after the cause of action accrues.

#### MASS. ANN. LAWS ch. 260, § 4C (2010). SEXUAL ABUSE OF MINORS

Actions for assault and battery alleging the defendant sexually abused a minor shall be commenced within three years of the acts alleged to have caused an injury or condition or within

three years of the time the victim discovered or reasonably should have discovered that an emotional or psychological injury or condition was caused by said act, whichever period expires later; provided, however, that the time limit for commencement of an action under this section is tolled for a child until the child reaches eighteen years of age.

For purposes of this section, "sexual abuse" shall mean the commission of any act against a minor as set forth in section thirteen B, 13B ½, 13B ¾, thirteen H, twenty-two, twenty-two A, 22B, 22C, twenty-three, 23A, 23B, twenty-four, 24B or subsection (b) of section 50 of chapter two hundred and sixty-five or section two, three, four, four A, four B, seven, eight, thirteen, seventeen, twenty-nine A, thirty-four, thirty-five or thirty-five A of chapter two hundred and seventy-two..

#### MASS. ANN. LAWS ch. 260, § 7 (2010). MINORS AND INCAPACITATED PERSONS

If the person entitled thereto is a minor, or is incapacitated by reason of mental illness when a right to bring an action first accrues, the action may be commenced within the time hereinbefore limited after the disability is removed.

#### **MICHIGAN**

#### MICH. COMP. LAWS § 600.5805 (2010). INJURIES TO PERSONS OR PROPERTY

Sec. 5805. (1) A person shall not bring or maintain an action to recover damages for injuries to persons or property unless, after the claim first accrued to the plaintiff or to someone through whom the plaintiff claims, the action is commenced within the periods of time prescribed by this section.

- (2) Subject to subsections (3) and (4), the period of limitations is 2 years for an action charging assault, battery, or false imprisonment.
- (3) The period of limitations is 5 years for an action charging assault or battery brought by a person who has been assaulted or battered by his or her spouse or former spouse, an individual with whom he or she has had a child in common, or a person with whom he or she resides or formerly resided.
- (4) The period of limitations is 5 years for an action charging assault and battery brought by a person who has been assaulted or battered by an individual with whom he or she has or has had a dating relationship.
- (5) The period of limitations is 2 years for an action charging malicious prosecution.
- (6) Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, the period of limitations is 2 years for an action charging malpractice.
- (7) The period of limitations is 2 years for an action against a sheriff charging misconduct or neglect of office by the sheriff or the sheriff's deputies.
- (8) The period of limitations is 2 years after the expiration of the year for which a constable was elected for actions based on the constable's negligence or misconduct as constable.

- (9) The period of limitations is 1 year for an action charging libel or slander.
- (10) Except as otherwise provided in this section, the period of limitations is 3 years after the time of the death or injury for all actions to recover damages for the death of a person, or for injury to a person or property.
- (11) The period of limitations is 5 years for an action to recover damages for injury to a person or property brought by a person who has been assaulted or battered by his or her spouse or former spouse, an individual with whom he or she has had a child in common, or a person with whom he or she resides or formerly resided.
- (12) The period of limitations is 5 years for an action to recover damages for injury to a person or property brought by a person who has been assaulted or battered by an individual with whom he or she has or has had a dating relationship.
- (13) The period of limitations is 3 years for a products liability action. However, in the case of a product that has been in use for not less than 10 years, the plaintiff, in proving a prima facie case, shall be required to do so without benefit of any presumption.
- (14) An action against a state licensed architect or professional engineer or licensed professional surveyor arising from professional services rendered is an action charging malpractice subject to the period of limitation contained in subsection (6).
- (15) The periods of limitation under this section are subject to any applicable period of repose established in section 5838a, 5838b, or 5839.1
- (16) The amendments to this section made by 2011 PA 162 apply to causes of action that accrue on or after January 1, 2012.
- (17) As used in this section, "dating relationship" means frequent, intimate associations primarily characterized by the expectation of affectional involvement. Dating relationship does not include a casual relationship or an ordinary fraternization between 2 individuals in a business or social context.

# MICH. COMP. LAWS § 600.5851 (2010). DISABILITIES OF INFANCY OR INSANITY AT ACCRUAL OF CLAIM; YEAR OF GRACE; TACKING; REMOVAL OF INFANCY DISABILITY; MEDICAL MALPRACTICE EXCEPTION; APPLICATION TO IMPRISONMENT DISABILITY

- Sec. 5851. (1) Except as otherwise provided in subsections (7) and (8), if the person first entitled to make an entry or bring an action under this act is under 18 years of age or insane at the time the claim accrues, the person or those claiming under the person shall have 1 year after the disability is removed through death or otherwise, to make the entry or bring the action although the period of limitations has run. This section does not lessen the time provided for in section 5852.
- (2) The term insane as employed in this chapter means a condition of mental derangement such as to prevent the sufferer from comprehending rights he or she is otherwise bound to know and is not dependent on whether or not the person has been judicially declared to be insane.

- (3) To be considered a disability, the infancy or insanity must exist at the time the claim accrues. If the disability comes into existence after the claim has accrued, a court shall not recognize the disability under this section for the purpose of modifying the period of limitations.
- (4) A person shall not tack successive disabilities. A court shall recognize only those disabilities that exist at the time the claim first accrues and that disable the person to whom the claim first accrues for the purpose of modifying the period of limitations.
- (5) A court shall recognize both of the disabilities of infancy or insanity that disable the person to whom the claim first accrues at the time the claim first accrues. A court shall count the year of grace provided in this section from the termination of the last disability to the person to whom the claim originally accrued that has continued from the time the claim accrued, whether this disability terminates because of the death of the person disabled or for some other reason.
- (6) With respect to a claim accruing before the effective date of the age of majority act of 1971, Act No. 79 of the Public Acts of 1971, being sections 722.51 to 722.55 of the Michigan Compiled Laws, the disability of infancy is removed as of the effective date of Act No. 79 of the Public Acts of 1971, as to persons who were at least 18 years of age but less than 21 years of age on January 1, 1972, and is removed as of the eighteenth birthday of a person who was under 18 years of age on January 1, 1972.
- (7) Except as otherwise provided in subsection (8), if, at the time a claim alleging medical malpractice accrues to a person under section 5838a the person has not reached his or her eighth birthday, a person shall not bring an action based on the claim unless the action is commenced on or before the person's tenth birthday or within the period of limitations set forth in section 5838a, whichever is later. If, at the time a claim alleging medical malpractice accrues to a person under section 5838a, the person has reached his or her eighth birthday, he or she is subject to the period of limitations set forth in section 5838a.
- (8) If, at the time a claim alleging medical malpractice accrues to a person under section 5838a, the person has not reached his or her thirteenth birthday and if the claim involves an injury to the person's reproductive system, a person shall not bring an action based on the claim unless the action is commenced on or before the person's fifteenth birthday or within the period of limitations set forth in section 5838a, whichever is later. If, at the time a claim alleging medical malpractice accrues to a person under section 5838a, the person has reached his or her thirteenth birthday and the claim involves an injury to the person's reproductive system, he or she is subject to the period of limitations set forth in section 5838a.
- (9) If a person was serving a term of imprisonment on the effective date of the 1993 amendatory act that added this subsection, and that person has a cause of action to which the disability of imprisonment would have been applicable under the former provisions of this section, an entry may be made or an action may be brought under this act for that cause of action within 1 year after the effective date of the 1993 amendatory act that added this subsection, or within any other applicable period of limitation provided by law.
- (10) If a person died or was released from imprisonment at any time within the period of 1 year preceding the effective date of the 1993 amendatory act that added this subsection, and that person had a cause of action to which the disability of imprisonment would have been applicable under the former provisions of this section on the date of his or her death or release from imprisonment, an entry may be made or an action may be brought under this act for that cause of action within 1 year after the date of his or her death or release from imprisonment, or within any other applicable period of limitation provided by law.
  - (11) As used in this section, "release from imprisonment" means either of the following:
  - (a) A final release or discharge from imprisonment in a county jail.
- (b) Release on parole or a final release or discharge from imprisonment in a state or federal correctional facility.

#### **MINNESOTA**

#### MINN. STAT. § 541.07 (2009). TWO- OR THREE-YEAR LIMITATIONS.

Except where the Uniform Commercial Code, this section, section 148A.06, 541.05, 541.073, or 541.076 otherwise prescribes, the following actions shall be commenced within two years:

- (1) for libel, slander, assault, battery, false imprisonment, or other tort resulting in personal injury, and all actions against veterinarians as defined in chapter 156, for malpractice, error, mistake, or failure to cure, whether based on contract or tort; provided a counterclaim may be pleaded as a defense to any action for services brought by a veterinarian after the limitations period if it was the property of the party pleading it at the time it became barred and was not barred at the time the claim sued on originated, but no judgment thereof except for costs can be rendered in favor of the party so pleading it;
- (2) upon a statute for a penalty or forfeiture, except as provided in sections 541.074 and 541.075;
- (3) for damages caused by a dam, other than a dam used for commercial purposes; but as against one holding under the preemption or homestead laws, the limitations shall not begin to run until a patent has been issued for the land so damaged;
- (4) against a master for breach of an indenture of apprenticeship; the limitation runs from the expiration of the term of service;
- (5) for the recovery of wages or overtime or damages, fees, or penalties accruing under any federal or state law respecting the payment of wages or overtime or damages, fees, or penalties except, that if the employer fails to submit payroll records by a specified date upon request of the Department of Labor and Industry or if the nonpayment is willful and not the result of mistake or inadvertence, the limitation is three years. (The term "wages" means all remuneration for services or employment, including commissions and bonuses and the cash value of all remuneration in any medium other than cash, where the relationship of master and servant exists and the term "damages" means single, double, or treble damages, accorded by any statutory cause of action whatsoever and whether or not the relationship of master and servant exists);
- (6) for damages caused by the establishment of a street or highway grade or a change in the originally established grade;
- (7) against the person who applies the pesticide for injury or damage to property resulting from the application, but not the manufacture or sale, of a pesticide.

### MINN. STAT. § 541.073 (2010). ACTIONS FOR DAMAGES DUE TO SEXUAL ABUSE; SPECIAL PROVISIONS.

Subdivision 1 Definition

As used in this section, "sexual abuse" means conduct described in sections 609.342 to 609.345.

Subd. 2. Limitations period.

- (a) An action for damages based on personal injury caused by sexual abuse must be commenced within six years of the time the plaintiff knew or had reason to know that the injury was caused by the sexual abuse.
- (b) The plaintiff need not establish which act in a continuous series of sexual abuse acts by the defendant caused the injury.
- (c) The knowledge of a parent or guardian may not be imputed to a minor.
- (d) This section does not affect the suspension of the statute of limitations during a period of disability under section 541.15.

Subd. 3. Applicability.

This section applies to an action for damages commenced against a person who caused the plaintiff's personal injury either by (1) committing sexual abuse against the plaintiff, or (2) negligently permitting sexual abuse against the plaintiff to occur.

#### MINN. STAT. § 541.15 (2009). PERIODS OF DISABILITY NOT COUNTED.

- (a) Except as provided in paragraph (b), any of the following grounds of disability, existing at the time when a cause of action accrued or arising anytime during the period of limitation, shall suspend the running of the period of limitation until the same is removed; provided that such period, except in the case of infancy, shall not be extended for more than five years, nor in any case for more than one year after the disability ceases:
- (1) that the plaintiff is within the age of 18 years;
- (2) the plaintiff's insanity;
- (3) is an alien and the subject or citizen of a country at war with the United States;
- (4) when the beginning of the action is stayed by injunction or by statutory prohibition.

If two or more disabilities shall coexist, the suspension shall continue until all are removed.

(b) In actions alleging malpractice, error, mistake, or failure to cure, whether based on contract or tort, against a health care provider, the ground of disability specified in paragraph (a), clause (1), suspends the period of limitation until the disability is removed. The suspension may not be extended for more than seven years, or for more than one year after the disability ceases.

For purposes of this paragraph, health care provider means a physician, surgeon, dentist, or other health care professional or hospital, including all persons or entities providing health care as defined in section 145.61, subdivisions 2 and 4, or a certified health care professional employed by or providing services as an independent contractor in a hospital.

#### **MISSISSIPPI**

#### MISS. CODE ANN. § 15-1-35 (2010). ACTIONS FOR CERTAIN TORTS.

All actions for assault, assault and battery, maiming, false imprisonment, malicious arrest, or menace, and all actions for slanderous words concerning the person or title, for failure to employ, and for libels, shall be commenced within one (1) year next after the cause of such action accrued, and not after.

### MISS. CODE ANN. § 15-1-49 (2010). ACTIONS WITHOUT PRESCRIBED PERIOD OF LIMITATION; ACTIONS INVOLVING LATENT INJURY OR DISEASE

- (1) All actions for which no other period of limitation is prescribed shall be commenced within three (3) years next after the cause of such action accrued, and not after.
- (2) In actions for which no other period of limitation is prescribed and which involve latent injury or disease, the cause of action does not accrue until the plaintiff has discovered, or by reasonable diligence should have discovered, the injury.
- (3) The provisions of subsection (2) of this section shall apply to all pending and subsequently filed actions.

### MISS. CODE ANN. § 15-1-57 (2010). PERSONS PROHIBITED FROM COMMENCING AN ACTION OR REMEDY

When any person shall be prohibited by law, or restrained or enjoined by the order, decree, or process of any court in this state from commencing or prosecuting any action or remedy, the time during which such person shall be so prohibited, enjoined or restrained, shall not be computed as any part of the period of time limited by this chapter for the commencement of such action.

### MISS. CODE ANN. § 15-1-59 (2010). PERSON UNDER DISABILITY OF INFANCY OR UNSOUNDNESS OF MIND

If any person entitled to bring any of the personal actions mentioned shall, at the time at which the cause of action accrued, be under the disability of infancy or unsoundness of mind, he may bring the actions within the times in this chapter respectively limited, after his disability shall be removed as provided by law. However, the saving in favor of persons under disability of unsoundness of mind shall never extend longer than twenty-one (21) years.

#### **MISSOURI**

#### Mo. Rev. Stat. § 516.140 (2010). What Actions Within Two Years.

Within two years: An action for libel, slander, assault, battery, false imprisonment, criminal conversation, malicious prosecution or actions brought under section 290.140, RSMo. An action by an employee for the payment of unpaid minimum wages, unpaid overtime compensation or liquidated damages by reason of the nonpayment of minimum wages or overtime compensation,

and for the recovery of any amount under and by virtue of the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 and amendments thereto, such act being an act of Congress, shall be brought within two years after the cause accrued.

#### Mo. Rev. Stat. § 516.170 (2010). May Delay Filing Of Action, When.

Except as provided in section 516.105, if any person entitled to bring an action in sections 516.100 to 516.370 specified, at the time the cause of action accrued be either within the age of twenty-one years, or mentally incapacitated, such person shall be at liberty to bring such actions within the respective times in sections 516.100 to 516.370 limited after such disability is removed.

### Mo. Rev. Stat. § 537.046 (2010). CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE, INJURY OR ILLNESS DEFINED--Action For Damages May Be Brought, When.

- 1. As used in this section, the following terms mean:
- (1) "Childhood sexual abuse", any act committed by the defendant against the plaintiff which act occurred when the plaintiff was under the age of eighteen years and which act would have been a violation of section 566.030, 566.040, 566.050\*, 566.060, 566.070, 566.080\*, 566.090, 566.100, 566.110\*, or 566.120\*, RSMo, or section 568.020, RSMo;
- (2) "Injury" or "illness", either a physical injury or illness or a psychological injury or illness. A psychological injury or illness need not be accompanied by physical injury or illness.
- 2. Any action to recover damages from injury or illness caused by childhood sexual abuse in an action brought pursuant to this section shall be commenced within ten years of the plaintiff attaining the age of twenty-one or within three years of the date the plaintiff discovers, or reasonably should have discovered, that the injury or illness was caused by childhood sexual abuse, whichever later occurs.
- 3. This section shall apply to any action commenced on or after August 28, 2004, including any action which would have been barred by the application of the statute of limitation applicable prior to that date.

#### **MONTANA**

MONT. CODE ANN. § 27-2-204 (2010). TORT ACTIONS -- GENERAL AND PERSONAL INJURY.

- (1) Except as provided in 27-2-216 and 27-2-217, the period prescribed for the commencement of an action upon a liability not founded upon an instrument in writing is within 3 years.
- (2) The period prescribed for the commencement of an action to recover damages for the death of one caused by the wrongful act or neglect of another is within 3 years, except when the wrongful death is the result of a homicide, in which case the period is within 10 years.

(3) The period prescribed for the commencement of an action for libel, slander, assault, battery, false imprisonment, or seduction is within 2 years.

#### MONT. CODE ANN. § 27-2-216 (2010). TORT ACTIONS -- CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.

- (1) An action based on intentional conduct brought by a person for recovery of damages for injury suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse must be commenced not later than:
- (a) 3 years after the act of childhood sexual abuse that is alleged to have caused the injury; or
- (b) 3 years after the plaintiff discovers or reasonably should have discovered that the injury was caused by the act of childhood sexual abuse.
- (2) It is not necessary for a plaintiff to establish which act, in a series of acts of childhood sexual abuse, caused the injury that is the subject of the suit. The plaintiff may compute the period referred to in subsection (1)(a) from the date of the last act by the same perpetrator.
- (3) As used in this section, "childhood sexual abuse" means any act committed against a plaintiff who was less than 18 years of age at the time the act occurred and that would have been a violation of 45-5-502, 45-5-503, 45-5-504, 45-5-507, 45-5-625, or prior similar laws in effect at the time the act occurred.
- (4) The provisions of 27-2-401 apply to this section.

#### MONT. CODE ANN. § 27-2-217 (2010). TORT ACTIONS -- RITUAL ABUSE OF MINOR.

- (1) An action based on intentional conduct brought by a person for recovery of damages for injury suffered as a result of ritual abuse of a minor must be commenced not later than:
- (a) 3 years after the act of ritual abuse of a minor that is alleged to have caused the injury; or
- (b) 3 years after the plaintiff discovers or reasonably should have discovered that the injury was caused by the act of ritual abuse of a minor.
- (2) It is not necessary for a plaintiff to establish which act, in a series of acts of ritual abuse of a minor, caused the injury that is the subject of the suit. The plaintiff may compute the period referred to in subsection (1)(a) from the date of the last act by the same perpetrator.
- (3) As used in this section, "ritual abuse of a minor" means any act committed against a plaintiff who was less than 18 years of age at the time the act occurred and that would have been a violation of 45-5-627.
- (4) The provisions of 27-2-401 apply to this section.

### MONT. CODE ANN. § 27-2-401 (2010). WHEN PERSON ENTITLED TO BRING ACTION IS UNDER A DISABILITY.

(1) If a person entitled to bring an action mentioned in part 2, except 27-2-211(3), is, at the time the cause of action accrues, either a minor or has been committed pursuant to 53-21-127, the time

of the disability is not a part of the time limit for commencing the action. However, the time limit cannot be extended more than 5 years by the disability of commitment.

- (2) If an action is barred by 27-2-304, any of the heirs, devisees, or creditors who at the time of the transaction upon which the action might have been founded were under one of the disabilities mentioned in subsection (1) may, within 5 years after the cessation of the disability, maintain an action to recover damages. In the action, the person may recover the sum or the value of the property that the person would have received upon the final distribution of the estate if an action had been commenced in a timely manner by the personal representative.
- (3) A person may not claim a disability unless it existed when the right of action or entry accrued.
- (4) When both disabilities referred to in subsection (1) coexist at the time that the right of action or entry accrues, the limitation does not attach until both are removed.

#### **NEBRASKA**

NEB. REV. STAT. ANN. § 25-207 (2010). ACTIONS FOR TRESPASS, CONVERSION, OTHER TORTS, AND FRAUDS; EXCEPTIONS.

The following actions can only be brought within four years: (1) An action for trespass upon real property; (2) an action for taking, detaining or injuring personal property, including actions for the specific recovery of personal property; (3) an action for an injury to the rights of the plaintiff, not arising on contract, and not hereinafter enumerated; and (4) an action for relief on the ground of fraud, but the cause of action in such case shall not be deemed to have accrued until the discovery of the fraud, except as provided in sections 30-2206 and 76-288 to 76-298.

#### NEB. REV. STAT. ANN. § 25-212 (2010). ACTIONS NOT SPECIFIED.

An action for relief not otherwise provided for in Chapter 25 can only be brought within four years after the cause of action shall have accrued.

### NEB. REV. STAT. ANN. § 25-213 (2010). TOLLING OF STATUTES OF LIMITATION; WHEN.

Except as provided in sections 76-288 to 76-298, if a person entitled to bring any action mentioned in Chapter 25, the Political Subdivisions Tort Claims Act, the Nebraska Hospital-Medical Liability Act, the State Contract Claims Act, the State Tort Claims Act, or the State Miscellaneous Claims Act, except for a penalty or forfeiture, for the recovery of the title or possession of lands, tenements, or hereditaments, or for the foreclosure of mortgages thereon, is, at the time the cause of action accrued, within the age of twenty years, a person with a mental disorder, or imprisoned, every such person shall be entitled to bring such action within the respective times limited by Chapter 25 after such disability is removed. For the recovery of the title or possession of lands, tenements, or hereditaments or for the foreclosure of mortgages thereon, every such person shall be entitled to bring such action within twenty years from the accrual thereof but in no case longer than ten years after the termination of such disability. Absence from the state, death, or other disability shall not operate to extend the period within

which actions in rem are to be commenced by and against a nonresident or his or her representative.

### NEB. REV. STAT. ANN. § 25-228 (2012). ACTION BY VICTIM OF SEXUAL ASSAULT OF A CHILD; WHEN

Notwithstanding any other provision of law, actions for an injury or injuries suffered by a plaintiff when the plaintiff was a victim of a violation of section 28-319.01 or 28-320.01 can only be brought within twelve years after the plaintiff's twenty-first birthday. Criminal prosecution of a defendant under section 28-319.01 or 28-320.01 is not required to maintain a civil action for violation of such sections.

#### **NEVADA**

NEV. REV. STAT. ANN. § 11.215 (2010). ACTIONS FOR DAMAGES FOR INJURY ARISING FROM SEXUAL ABUSE OF MINOR; EXCEPTION FOR ACTIONS INVOLVING INJURY ARISING FROM APPEARANCES OF MINOR IN PORNOGRAPHY.

- 1. Except as otherwise provided in subsection 2 and NRS 217.007, an action to recover damages for an injury to a person arising from the sexual abuse of the plaintiff which occurred when the plaintiff was less than 18 years of age must be commenced within 10 years after the plaintiff:
  - (a) Reaches 18 years of age; or
- (b) Discovers or reasonably should have discovered that his or her injury was caused by the sexual abuse, whichever occurs later.
- 2. An action to recover damages pursuant to NRS 41.139 of this act must be commenced within 3 years after the occurrence of the following, whichever is later:
  - (a) The court enters a verdict in a related criminal case; or
  - (b) The victim reaches the age of 18 years.
- 3. As used in this section, "sexual abuse" has the meaning ascribed to it in NRS 432B.100.

### NEV. REV. STAT. ANN. § 11.220 (2010). ACTION FOR RELIEF NOT OTHERWISE PROVIDED FOR.

An action for relief, not hereinbefore provided for, must be commenced within 4 years after the cause of action shall have accrued.

### NEV. REV. STAT. ANN. § 11.250 (2010). DISABILITIES PREVENTING RUNNING OF STATUTE.

If a person entitled to bring an action other than for the recovery of real property be, at the time the cause of action accrued, either:

- 1. Within the age of 18 years; or
- 2. Insane; or
- 3. In the custodial care of the state, if placed in such care while less than 18 years of age, except when the person is imprisoned, paroled or on probation, the time of such disability shall not be a part of the time limited for the commencement of the action.

#### **NEW HAMPSHIRE**

#### N.H. REV. STAT. ANN. § 508:4 (2010). PERSONAL ACTIONS.

- I. Except as otherwise provided by law, all personal actions, except actions for slander or libel, may be brought only within 3 years of the act or omission complained of, except that when the injury and its causal relationship to the act or omission were not discovered and could not reasonably have been discovered at the time of the act or omission, the action shall be commenced within 3 years of the time the plaintiff discovers, or in the exercise of reasonable diligence should have discovered, the injury and its causal relationship to the act or omission complained of.
- II. Personal actions for slander or libel, unless otherwise provided by law, may be brought only within 3 years of the time the cause of action accrued.

### N.H. REV. STAT. ANN. § 508:4-G (2010). ACTIONS BASED ON SEXUAL ASSAULT AND RELATED OFFENSES.

A person, alleging to have been subjected to any offense under RSA 632-A or an offense under RSA 639:2, who was under 18 years of age when the alleged offense occurred, may commence a personal action based on the incident within the later of:

- I. Twelve years of the person's eighteenth birthday; or
- II. Three years of the time the plaintiff discovers, or in the exercise of reasonable diligence should have discovered, the injury and its causal relationship to the act or omission complained of.

#### N.H. REV. STAT. ANN. § 508:8 (2010). DISABILITIES.

An infant or mentally incompetent person may bring a personal action within 2 years after such disability is removed.

#### **NEW JERSEY**

#### N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2A:14-1 (2010). 6 YEARS.

Every action at law for trespass to real property, for any tortious injury to real or personal property, for taking, detaining, or converting personal property, for replevin of goods or chattels, for any tortious injury to the rights of another not stated in sections 2A:14-2 and 2A:14-3 of this

Title, or for recovery upon a contractual claim or liability, express or implied, not under seal, or upon an account other than one which concerns the trade or merchandise between merchant and merchant, their factors, agents and servants, shall be commenced within 6 years next after the cause of any such action shall have accrued.

This section shall not apply to any action for breach of any contract for sale governed by section 12A:2-725 of the New Jersey Statutes.

### N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2A:14-2 (2010). 2 YEARS; ACTIONS FOR INJURIES TO PERSON BY WRONGFUL ACT; ACTION ON BEHALF OF MINOR

a. Every action at law for an injury to the person caused by the wrongful act, neglect or default of any person within this State shall be commenced within two years next after the cause of any such action shall have accrued; except that an action by or on behalf of a minor that has accrued for medical malpractice for injuries sustained at birth shall be commenced prior to the minor's 13th birthday.

b. In the event that an action by or on behalf of a minor that has accrued for medical malpractice for injuries sustained at birth is not commenced by the minor's parent or guardian prior to the minor's 12th birthday, the minor or a person 18 years of age or older designated by the minor to act on the minor's behalf may commence such an action. For this purpose, the minor or designated person may petition the court for the appointment of a guardian ad litem to act on the minor's behalf.

## N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2A:14-2.1 (2010). 2 YEARS; ACTION BY PARENT OR OTHER PERSON FOR INJURY TO MINOR CHILD; JOINDER WITH ACTION ON BEHALF OF MINOR CHILD.

Where a parent or other person has a claim for damages suffered by him because of an injury to a minor child caused by the wrongful act, neglect or default of any person within this State, an action at law upon such claim may be commenced by the said parent or other person within the same period of time as provided by law in the case of the said minor child so injured, provided that, if an action is commenced by or on behalf of the said minor child, the said claim of the parent or other person shall be asserted and maintained in such action brought on behalf of the injured minor child either as a plaintiff or third party plaintiff and if not so asserted shall be barred by the judgment in the action brought on behalf of said injured minor child.

### N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2A:14-21 (2010). DISABILITIES AFFECTING LIMITATIONS; ACTION ON BEHALF OF MINOR.

If any person entitled to any of the actions or proceedings specified in N.J.S. 2A:14-1 to 2A:14-8 or N.J.S. 2A:14-16 to 2A:14-20 or to a right or title of entry under N.J.S. 2A:14-6 is or shall be, at the time of any such cause of action or right or title accruing, under the age of 21 years, or insane, such person may commence such action or make such entry, within such time as limited by those statutes, after his coming to or being of full age or of sane mind. Notwithstanding the provisions of this section to the contrary, an action by or on behalf of a minor that has accrued for medical malpractice for injuries sustained at birth shall be commenced prior to the minor's 13th birthday, as provided in N.J.S. 2A:14-2.

# N.J. STAT. ANN. § 2A:61B-1 (2010). DEFINITIONS; CIVIL REMEDY; PERIOD OF LIMITATIONS; EVIDENCE; CLOSED CIRCUIT TESTIMONY; CONFIDENTIALITY; IN CAMERA PROCEEDINGS; DAMAGES

#### a. As used in this act:

- (1) "Sexual abuse" means an act of sexual contact or sexual penetration between a child under the age of 18 years and an adult. A parent, resource family parent, guardian or other person standing in loco parentis within the household who knowingly permits or acquiesces in sexual abuse by any other person also commits sexual abuse, except that it is an affirmative defense if the parent, resource family parent, guardian or other person standing in loco parentis was subjected to, or placed in, reasonable fear of physical or sexual abuse by the other person so as to undermine the person's ability to protect the child.
- (2) "Sexual contact" means an intentional touching by the victim or actor, either directly or through clothing, of the victim's or actor's intimate parts for the purpose of sexually arousing or sexually gratifying the actor. Sexual contact of the adult with himself must be in view of the victim whom the adult knows to be present.
- (3) "Sexual penetration" means vaginal intercourse, cunnilingus, fellatio or anal intercourse between persons or insertion of the hand, finger or object into the anus or vagina either by the adult or upon the adult's instruction.
- (4) "Intimate parts" means the following body parts: sexual organs, genital area, anal area, inner thigh, groin, buttock or breast of a person.
- (5) "Injury or illness" includes psychological injury or illness, whether or not accompanied by physical injury or illness.
- b. In any civil action for injury or illness based on sexual abuse, the cause of action shall accrue at the time of reasonable discovery of the injury and its causal relationship to the act of sexual abuse. Any such action shall be brought within two years after reasonable discovery.
- c. Nothing in this act is intended to preclude the court from finding that the statute of limitations was tolled in a case because of the plaintiff's mental state, duress by the defendant, or any other equitable grounds. Such a finding shall be made after a plenary hearing. At the plenary hearing the court shall hear all credible evidence and the Rules of Evidence shall not apply, except for Rule 403 or a valid claim of privilege. The court may order an independent psychiatric evaluation of the plaintiff in order to assist in the determination as to whether the statute of limitations was tolled.
- d. (1) Evidence of the victim's previous sexual conduct shall not be admitted nor reference made to it in the presence of a jury except as provided in this subsection. When the defendant seeks to admit such evidence for any purpose, the defendant must apply for an order of the court before the trial or preliminary hearing, except that the court may allow the motion to be made during trial if the court determines that the evidence is newly discovered and could not have been obtained earlier through the exercise of due diligence. After the application is made, the court shall conduct a hearing in camera to determine the admissibility of the evidence. If the court finds that evidence offered by the defendant regarding the sexual conduct of the victim is relevant and

that the probative value of the evidence offered is not outweighed by its collateral nature or by the probability that its admission will create undue prejudice, confusion of the issues, or unwarranted invasion of the privacy of the victim, the court shall enter an order setting forth with specificity what evidence may be introduced and the nature of the questions which shall be permitted, and the reasons why the court finds that such evidence satisfies the standards contained in this section. The defendant may then offer evidence under the order of the court.

- (2) In the absence of clear and convincing proof to the contrary, evidence of the victim's sexual conduct occurring more than one year before the date of the offense charged is presumed to be inadmissible under this section.
- (3) Evidence of the victim's previous sexual conduct shall not be considered relevant unless it is material to proving that the source of semen, pregnancy or disease is a person other than the defendant. For the purposes of this subsection, "sexual conduct" shall mean any conduct or behavior relating to sexual activities of the victim, including but not limited to previous or subsequent experience of sexual penetration or sexual contact, use of contraceptives, living arrangement and life style.
- e. (1) The court may, on motion and after conducting a hearing in camera, order the taking of the testimony of a victim on closed circuit television at the trial, out of the view of the jury, defendant, or spectators upon making findings as provided in paragraph (2) of this subsection.
- (2) An order under this section may be made only if the court finds that the victim is 16 years of age or younger and that there is a substantial likelihood that the victim would suffer severe emotional or mental distress if required to testify in open court. The order shall be specific as to whether the victim will testify outside the presence of spectators, the defendant, the jury, or all of them and shall be based on specific findings relating to the impact of the presence of each.
- (3) A motion seeking closed circuit testimony under paragraph (1) of this subsection may be filed by:
- (a) The victim or the victim's attorney, parent or legal guardian;
- (b) The defendant or the defendant's counsel; or
- (c) The trial judge on the judge's own motion.
- (4) The defendant's counsel shall be present at the taking of testimony in camera. If the defendant is not present, he and his attorney shall be able to confer privately with each other during the testimony by a separate audio system.
- (5) If testimony is taken on closed circuit television pursuant to the provisions of this act, a stenographic recording of that testimony shall also be required. A typewritten transcript of that testimony shall be included in the record on appeal. The closed circuit testimony itself shall not constitute part of the record on appeal except on motion for good cause shown.
- f. (1) The name, address, and identity of a victim or a defendant shall not appear on the complaint or any other public record as defined in P.L.1963, c. 73 (C.47:1A-1 et seq.). In their place initials or a fictitious name shall appear.

- (2) Any report, statement, photograph, court document, complaint or any other public record which states the name, address and identity of a victim shall be confidential and unavailable to the public.
- (3) The information described in this subsection shall remain confidential and unavailable to the public unless the victim consents to the disclosure or if the court, after a hearing, determines that good cause exists for the disclosure. The hearing shall be held after notice has been made to the victim and to the defendant and the defendant's counsel.
- (4) Nothing contained herein shall prohibit the court from imposing further restrictions with regard to the disclosure of the name, address, and identity of the victim when it deems it necessary to prevent trauma or stigma to the victim.
- g. In accordance with R.5:3-2 of the Rules Governing the Courts of the State of New Jersey, the court may, on its own or a party's motion, direct that any proceeding or portion of a proceeding involving a victim sixteen years of age or younger be conducted in camera.
- h. A plaintiff who prevails in a civil action pursuant to this act shall be awarded damages in the amount of \$10,000, plus reasonable attorney's fees, or actual damages, whichever is greater. Actual damages shall consist of compensatory and punitive damages and costs of suit, including reasonable attorney's fees. Compensatory damages may include, but are not limited to, damages for pain and suffering, medical expenses, emotional trauma, diminished childhood, diminished enjoyment of life, costs of counseling, and lost wages.

#### **NEW MEXICO**

### N.M. STAT. ANN. § 37-1-8 (2010). ACTIONS AGAINST SURETIES ON FIDUCIARY BONDS; INJURIES TO PERSON OR REPUTATION.

Actions must be brought against sureties on official bonds and on bonds of guardians, conservators, personal representatives and persons acting in a fiduciary capacity, within two years after the liability of the principal or the person from whom they are sureties is finally established or determined by a judgment or decree of the court, and for an injury to the person or reputation of any person, within three years.

#### N.M. STAT. ANN. § 37-1-10 (2010). MINORS; INCAPACITATED PERSONS.

The times limited for the bringing of actions by the preceding provisions of this chapter shall, in favor of minors and incapacitated persons, be extended so that they shall have one year from and after the termination of such incapacity within which to commence said actions.

### N.M. STAT. ANN. § 37-1-30 (2010). ACTION FOR DAMAGES DUE TO CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE; LIMITATION ON ACTIONS.

- A. An action for damages based on personal injury caused by childhood sexual abuse shall be commenced by a person before the latest of the following dates:
  - (1) the first instant of the person's twenty-fourth birthday; or

- (2) three years from the date of the time that a person knew or had reason to know of the childhood sexual abuse and that the childhood sexual abuse resulted in an injury to the person, as established by competent medical or psychological testimony.
- B. As used in this section, "childhood sexual abuse" means behavior that, if prosecuted in a criminal matter, would constitute a violation of:
  - (1) Section 30-9-11 NMSA 1978, regarding criminal sexual penetration of a minor;
  - (2) Section 30-9-13 NMSA 1978, regarding criminal sexual contact of a minor; or
  - (3) the Sexual Exploitation of Children Act [30-6A-1 NMSA 1978].

#### **NEW YORK**

#### N.Y.C.P.L.R. 208 (2010). INFANCY, INSANITY.

If a person entitled to commence an action is under a disability because of infancy or insanity at the time the cause of action accrues, and the time otherwise limited for commencing the action is three years or more and expires no later than three years after the disability ceases, or the person under the disability dies, the time within which the action must be commenced shall be extended to three years after the disability ceases or the person under the disability dies, whichever event first occurs; if the time otherwise limited is less than three years, the time shall be extended by the period of disability. The time within which the action must be commenced shall not be extended by this provision beyond ten years after the cause of action accrues, except, in any action other than for medical, dental or podiatric malpractice, where the person was under a disability due to infancy. This section shall not apply to an action to recover a penalty or forfeiture, or against a sheriff or other officer for an escape.

#### N.Y.C.P.L.R. 213-B (2010). ACTION BY A VICTIM OF A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

Notwithstanding any other limitation set forth in this article or in article five of the estates, powers and trusts law, an action by a crime victim, or the representative of a crime victim, as defined in subdivision six of section six hundred twenty-one of the executive law, may be commenced to recover damages from a defendant: (1) convicted of a crime which is the subject of such action, for any injury or loss resulting therefrom within seven years of the date of the crime or (2) convicted of a specified crime as defined in paragraph (e) of subdivision one of section six hundred thirty-two-a of the executive law which is the subject of such action for any injury or loss resulting therefrom within ten years of the date the defendant was convicted of such specified crime.

### N.Y.C.P.L.R. 213-C (2010). ACTION BY VICTIM OF CONDUCT CONSTITUTING CERTAIN SEXUAL OFFENSES.

Notwithstanding any other limitation set forth in this article, a civil claim or cause of action to recover from a defendant as hereinafter defined, for physical, psychological or other injury or condition suffered by a person as a result of acts by such defendant of rape in the first degree as

defined in section 130.35 of the penal law, or criminal sexual act in the first degree as defined in section 130.50 of the penal law, or aggravated sexual abuse in the first degree as defined in section 130.70 of the penal law, or course of sexual conduct against a child in the first degree as defined in section 130.75 of the penal law may be brought within five years. As used in this section, the term "defendant" shall mean only a person who commits the acts described in this section or who, in a criminal proceeding, could be charged with criminal liability for the commission of such acts pursuant to section 20.00 of the penal law and shall not apply to any related civil claim or cause of action arising from such acts. Nothing in this section shall be construed to require that a criminal charge be brought or a criminal conviction be obtained as a condition of bringing a civil cause of action or receiving a civil judgment pursuant to this section or be construed to require that any of the rules governing a criminal proceeding be applicable to any such civil action.

N.Y.C.P.L.R. 214 (2010). ACTIONS TO BE COMMENCED WITHIN THREE YEARS: FOR NON-PAYMENT OF MONEY COLLECTED ON EXECUTION; FOR PENALTY CREATED BY STATUTE; TO RECOVER CHATTEL; FOR INJURY TO PROPERTY; FOR PERSONAL INJURY; FOR MALPRACTICE OTHER THAN MEDICAL, DENTAL OR PODIATRIC MALPRACTICE; TO ANNUL A MARRIAGE ON THE GROUND OF FRAUD.

The following actions must be commenced within three years:

- 1. an action against a sheriff, constable or other officer for the non-payment of money collected upon an execution;
- 2. an action to recover upon a liability, penalty or forfeiture created or imposed by statute except as provided in sections 213 and 215;
- 3. an action to recover a chattel or damages for the taking or detaining of a chattel;
- 4. an action to recover damages for an injury to property except as provided in section 214-c;
- 5. an action to recover damages for a personal injury except as provided in sections 214-b, 214-c and 215;
- 6. an action to recover damages for malpractice, other than medical, dental or podiatric malpractice, regardless of whether the underlying theory is based in contract or tort; and
- 7. an action to annul a marriage on the ground of fraud; the time within which the action must be commenced shall be computed from the time the plaintiff discovered the facts constituting the fraud, but if the plaintiff is a person other than the spouse whose consent was obtained by fraud, the time within which the action must be commenced shall be computed from the time, if earlier, that that spouse discovered the facts constituting the fraud.

N.Y.C.P.L.R. 215 (2010). ACTIONS TO BE COMMENCED WITHIN ONE YEAR: AGAINST SHERIFF, CORONER OR CONSTABLE; FOR ESCAPE OF PRISONER; FOR ASSAULT, BATTERY, FALSE IMPRISONMENT, MALICIOUS PROSECUTION, LIBEL OR SLANDER; FOR VIOLATION OF RIGHT OF PRIVACY; FOR PENALTY GIVEN TO INFORMER; ON ARBITRATION AWARD

The following actions shall be commenced within one year:

- 1. An action against a sheriff, coroner or constable, upon a liability incurred by him by doing an act in his official capacity or by omission of an official duty, except the non-payment of money collected upon an execution;
- 2. An action against an officer for the escape of a prisoner arrested or imprisoned by virtue of a civil mandate;
- 3. An action to recover damages for assault, battery, false imprisonment, malicious prosecution, libel, slander, false words causing special damages, or a violation of the right of privacy under section fifty-one of the civil rights law;
- 4. An action to enforce a penalty or forfeiture created by statute and given wholly or partly to any person who will prosecute; if the action is not commenced within the year by a private person, it may be commenced on behalf of the state, within three years after the commission of the offense, by the attorney-general or the district attorney of the county where the offense was committed; and
- 5. An action upon an arbitration award.
- 6. An action to recover any overcharge of interest or to enforce a penalty for such overcharge.
- 7. An action by a tenant pursuant to subdivision three of section two hundred twenty-three-b of the real property law
- 8. (a) Whenever it is shown that a criminal action against the same defendant has been commenced with respect to the event or occurrence from which a claim governed by this section arises, the plaintiff shall have at least one year from the termination of the criminal action as defined in section 1.20 of the criminal procedure law in which to commence the civil action, notwithstanding that the time in which to commence such action has already expired or has less than a year remaining.
- (b) Whenever it is shown that a criminal action against the same defendant has been commenced with respect to the event or occurrence from which a claim governed by this section arises, and such criminal action is for rape in the first degree as defined in section 130.35 of the penal law, or criminal sexual act in the first degree as defined in section 130.50 of the penal law, or aggravated sexual abuse in the first degree as defined in section 130.70 of the penal law, or course of sexual conduct against a child in the first degree as defined in section 130.75 of the penal law, the plaintiff shall have at least five years from the termination of the criminal action as defined in section 1.20 of the criminal procedure law in which to commence the civil action, notwithstanding that the time in which to commence such action has already expired or has less than a year remaining.

#### **NORTH CAROLINA**

#### N.C. GEN. STAT. § 1-17 (2010). DISABILITIES.

(a) A person entitled to commence an action who is under a disability at the time the cause of action accrued may bring his or her action within the time limited in this Subchapter, after the disability is removed, except in an action for the recovery of real property, or to make an entry or defense founded on the title to real property, or to rents and services out of the real property, when the person must commence his or her action, or make the entry, within three years next after the removal of the disability, and at no time thereafter.

For the purpose of this section, a person is under a disability if the person meets one or more of the following conditions:

- (1) The person is within the age of 18 years.
- (2) The person is insane.
- (3) The person is incompetent as defined in G.S. 35A-1101(7) or (8).
- (a1) For those persons under a disability on January 1, 1976, as a result of being imprisoned on a criminal charge, or in execution under sentence for a criminal offense, the statute of limitations shall commence to run and no longer be tolled from January 1, 1976.
- (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of subsection (a) of this section, an action on behalf of a minor for malpractice arising out of the performance of or failure to perform professional services shall be commenced within the limitations of time specified in G.S. 1-15(c), except that if those time limitations expire before the minor attains the full age of 19 years, the action may be brought before the minor attains the full age of 19 years.
- (c) Notwithstanding the provisions of subsection (a) and (b) of this section, an action on behalf of a minor for injuries alleged to have resulted from malpractice arising out of a health care provider's performance of or failure to perform professional services shall be commenced within the limitations of time specified in G.S. 1-15(c), except as follows:
- (1) If the time limitations specified in G.S. 1-15(c) expire before the minor attains the full age of 10 years, the action may be brought any time before the minor attains the full age of 10 years.
- (2) If the time limitations in G.S. 1-15(c) have expired and before a minor reaches the full age of 18 years a court has entered judgment or consent order under the provisions of Chapter 7B of the General Statutes finding that said minor is an abused or neglected juvenile as defined in G.S. 7B-101, the medical malpractice action shall be commenced within three years from the date of such judgment or consent order, or before the minor attains the full age of 10 years, whichever is later.
- (3) If the time limitations in G.S. 1-15(c) have expired and a minor is in legal custody of the State, a county, or an approved child placing agency as defined in G.S. 131D-10.2, the medical malpractice action shall be commenced within one year after the minor is no longer in such legal custody, or before the minor attains the full age of 10 years, whichever is later.

#### N.C. GEN. STAT. § 1-52 (2010). THREE YEARS.

Within three years an action --

- (1) Upon a contract, obligation or liability arising out of a contract, express or implied, except those mentioned in the preceding sections or in G.S. 1-53(1).
  - (1a) Upon the official bond of a public officer.
- (2) Upon a liability created by statute, either state or federal, unless some other time is mentioned in the statute creating it.
- (3) For trespass upon real property. When the trespass is a continuing one, the action shall be commenced within three years from the original trespass, and not thereafter.
- (4) For taking, detaining, converting or injuring any goods or chattels, including action for their specific recovery.
- (5) For criminal conversation, or for any other injury to the person or rights of another, not arising on contract and not hereafter enumerated.
- (6) Against the sureties of any executor, administrator, collector or guardian on the official bond of their principal; within three years after the breach thereof complained of.
- (7) Against bail; within three years after judgment against the principal; but bail may discharge himself by a surrender of the principal, at any time before final judgment against the bail.
- (8) For fees due to a clerk, sheriff or other officer, by the judgment of a court; within three years from the entry of the judgment, or the issuing of the last execution thereon.
- (9) For relief on the ground of fraud or mistake; the cause of action shall not be deemed to have accrued until the discovery by the aggrieved party of the facts constituting the fraud or mistake.
  - (10) Repealed by Session Laws 1977, c. 886, s. 1.
- (11) For the recovery of any amount under and by virtue of the provisions of the Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938 and amendments thereto, said act being an act of Congress.
- (12) Upon a claim for loss covered by an insurance policy that is subject to the three-year limitation contained in G.S. 58-44-16.
  - (13) Against a public officer, for a trespass, under color of his office.
- (14) An action under Chapter 75B of the General Statutes, the action in regard to a continuing violation accrues at the time of the latest violation.
  - (15) For the recovery of taxes paid as provided in G.S. 105-381.

- (16) Unless otherwise provided by statute, for personal injury or physical damage to claimant's property, the cause of action, except in causes of actions referred to in G.S. 1-15(c), shall not accrue until bodily harm to the claimant or physical damage to his property becomes apparent or ought reasonably to have become apparent to the claimant, whichever event first occurs. Provided that no cause of action shall accrue more than 10 years from the last act or omission of the defendant giving rise to the cause of action.
- (17) Against a public utility, electric or telephone membership corporation, or a municipality for damages or for compensation for right-of-way or use of any lands for a utility service line or lines to serve one or more customers or members unless an inverse condemnation action or proceeding is commenced within three years after the utility service line has been constructed or by October 1, 1984, whichever is later.
- (18) Against any registered land surveyor as defined in G.S. 89C-3(9) or any person acting under his supervision and control for physical damage or economic or monetary loss due to negligence or a deficiency in the performance of surveying or platting as defined in G.S. 1-47(6).
  - (19) For assault, battery, or false imprisonment.
- (20) Upon a liability for a civil penalty, civil assessment, or civil fine imposed pursuant to Chapter 20 of the General Statutes.

### **NORTH DAKOTA**

### N.D. CENT. CODE § 28-01-18 (2010). ACTIONS HAVING TWO-YEAR LIMITATIONS.

The following actions must be commenced within two years after the claim for relief has accrued:

- 1. An action for libel, slander, assault, battery, or false imprisonment.
- 2. An action upon a statute for a forfeiture or penalty to the state.
- 3. An action for the recovery of damages resulting from malpractice; provided, however, that the limitation of an action against a physician or licensed hospital will not be extended beyond six years of the act or omission of alleged malpractice by a nondiscovery thereof unless discovery was prevented by the fraudulent conduct of the physician or licensed hospital. This limitation is subject to the provisions of section 28-01-25.
- 4. An action for injuries done to the person of another, when death ensues from such injuries, and the claim for relief must be deemed to have accrued at the time of the death of the party injured; provided, however, that when death ensues as the result of malpractice, the claim for relief is deemed to have accrued at the time of the discovery of the malpractice. However, the limitation will not be extended beyond six years of the act or omission of alleged malpractice by a nondiscovery thereof unless discovery was prevented by the fraudulent conduct of the physician or hospital.

5. An action for recovery of damages arising under chapter 5-01, and the claim for relief is deemed to have accrued at the time of the alleged offense. This limitation does not apply to any claim for relief existing at the time of the enactment of this subsection.

# N.D. CENT. CODE § 28-01-25 (2010). DISABILITIES EXTEND LIMITATIONS ON ACTIONS GENERALLY -- EXCEPTIONS.

If a person who is entitled to bring an action other than for the recovery of real property, or for a penalty or forfeiture, or against a sheriff or other officer for an escape is:

- 1. Under the age of eighteen years;
- 2. Insane; or
- 3. Imprisoned on a criminal charge or in execution under the sentence of a criminal court for a term less than for life,

at the time the claim for relief accrues, the time of such disability is not a part of the time limited for the commencement of the action. However, the period within which the action must be brought cannot be extended more than five years by any such disability except infancy, nor can it be extended in any case longer than one year after the disability ceases. In cases alleging professional malpractice, the extension of the limitation due to infancy is limited to twelve years.

### N.D. CENT. CODE § 28-01-25.1 (2010). LIMITATION ON ACTIONS ALLEGING CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE

Notwithstanding section 28-01-25, a claim for relief resulting from childhood sexual abuse must be commenced within seven years after the plaintiff knew or reasonably should have known that a potential claim exists resulting from alleged childhood sexual abuse. For purposes of this section, "childhood sexual abuse" means any act committed by the defendant against the plaintiff which occurred when the plaintiff was under eighteen years of age and which would have been a violation of chapter 12.1-20 or 12.1-27.2.

### **OHIO**

OHIO REV. CODE ANN. § 2305.10 (2010). PRODUCT LIABILITY CLAIMS AND ACTIONS FOR BODILY INJURY OR INJURING PERSONAL PROPERTY; CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.

- (A) Except as provided in division (C) or (E) of this section, an action based on a product liability claim and an action for bodily injury or injuring personal property shall be brought within two years after the cause of action accrues. Except as provided in divisions (B)(1), (2), (3), (4), and (5) of this section, a cause of action accrues under this division when the injury or loss to person or property occurs.
- (B) (1) For purposes of division (A) of this section, a cause of action for bodily injury that is not described in division (B)(2), (3), (4), or (5) of this section and that is caused by exposure to hazardous or toxic chemicals, ethical drugs, or ethical medical devices accrues upon the date on

which the plaintiff is informed by competent medical authority that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, or upon the date on which by the exercise of reasonable diligence the plaintiff should have known that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, whichever date occurs first.

- (2) For purposes of division (A) of this section, a cause of action for bodily injury caused by exposure to chromium in any of its chemical forms accrues upon the date on which the plaintiff is informed by competent medical authority that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, or upon the date on which by the exercise of reasonable diligence the plaintiff should have known that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, whichever date occurs first
- (3) For purposes of division (A) of this section, a cause of action for bodily injury incurred by a veteran through exposure to chemical defoliants or herbicides or other causative agents, including agent orange, accrues upon the date on which the plaintiff is informed by competent medical authority that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, or upon the date on which by the exercise of reasonable diligence the plaintiff should have known that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, whichever date occurs first.
- (4) For purposes of division (A) of this section, a cause of action for bodily injury caused by exposure to diethylstilbestrol or other nonsteroidal synthetic estrogens, including exposure before birth, accrues upon the date on which the plaintiff is informed by competent medical authority that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, or upon the date on which by the exercise of reasonable diligence the plaintiff should have known that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, whichever date occurs first.
- (5) For purposes of division (A) of this section, a cause of action for bodily injury caused by exposure to asbestos accrues upon the date on which the plaintiff is informed by competent medical authority that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, or upon the date on which by the exercise of reasonable diligence the plaintiff should have known that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, whichever date occurs first.
- (C) (1) Except as otherwise provided in divisions (C)(2), (3), (4), (5), (6), and (7) of this section or in section 2305.19 of the Revised Code, no cause of action based on a product liability claim shall accrue against the manufacturer or supplier of a product later than ten years from the date that the product was delivered to its first purchaser or first lessee who was not engaged in a business in which the product was used as a component in the production, construction, creation, assembly, or rebuilding of another product.
- (2) Division (C)(1) of this section does not apply if the manufacturer or supplier of a product engaged in fraud in regard to information about the product and the fraud contributed to the harm that is alleged in a product liability claim involving that product.
- (3) Division (C)(1) of this section does not bar an action based on a product liability claim against a manufacturer or supplier of a product who made an express, written warranty as to the safety of the product that was for a period longer than ten years and that, at the time of the accrual of the cause of action, has not expired in accordance with the terms of that warranty.
- (4) If the cause of action relative to a product liability claim accrues during the ten-year period described in division (C)(1) of this section but less than two years prior to the expiration of that

period, an action based on the product liability claim may be commenced within two years after the cause of action accrues.

- (5) If a cause of action relative to a product liability claim accrues during the ten-year period described in division (C)(1) of this section and the claimant cannot commence an action during that period due to a disability described in section 2305.16 of the Revised Code, an action based on the product liability claim may be commenced within two years after the disability is removed.
- (6) Division (C)(1) of this section does not bar an action for bodily injury caused by exposure to asbestos if the cause of action that is the basis of the action accrues upon the date on which the plaintiff is informed by competent medical authority that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, or upon the date on which by the exercise of reasonable diligence the plaintiff should have known that the plaintiff has an injury that is related to the exposure, whichever date occurs first.
- (7) (a) Division (C)(1) of this section does not bar an action based on a product liability claim against a manufacturer or supplier of a product if all of the following apply:
  - (i) The action is for bodily injury.
- (ii) The product involved is a substance or device described in division (B)(1), (2), (3), or (4) of this section.
- (iii) The bodily injury results from exposure to the product during the ten-year period described in division (C)(1) of this section.
- (b) If division (C)(7)(a) of this section applies regarding an action, the cause of action accrues upon the date on which the claimant is informed by competent medical authority that the bodily injury was related to the exposure to the product, or upon the date on which by the exercise of reasonable diligence the claimant should have known that the bodily injury was related to the exposure to the product, whichever date occurs first. The action based on the product liability claim shall be commenced within two years after the cause of action accrues and shall not be commenced more than two years after the cause of action accrues.
- (D) This section does not create a new cause of action or substantive legal right against any person involving a product liability claim.
- (E) An action brought by a victim of childhood sexual abuse asserting any claim resulting from childhood sexual abuse, as defined in section 2305.111 [2305.11.1] of the Revised Code, shall be brought as provided in division (C) of that section.
- (F) As used in this section:
- (1) "Agent orange," "causative agent," and "veteran" have the same meanings as in section 5903.21 of the Revised Code.
- (2) "Ethical drug," "ethical medical device," "manufacturer," "product," "product liability claim," and "supplier" have the same meanings as in section 2307.71 of the Revised Code.
  - (3) "Harm" means injury, death, or loss to person or property.

(G) This section shall be considered to be purely remedial in operation and shall be applied in a remedial manner in any civil action commenced on or after April 7, 2005, in which this section is relevant, regardless of when the cause of action accrued and notwithstanding any other section of the Revised Code or prior rule of law of this state, but shall not be construed to apply to any civil action pending prior April 7, 2005.

# OHIO REV. CODE ANN. § 2305.111 (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTION FOR ASSAULT OR BATTERY; VICTIMS OF CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.

- (A) As used in this section:
- (1) "Childhood sexual abuse" means any conduct that constitutes any of the violations identified in division (A)(1)(a) or (b) of this section and would constitute a criminal offense under the specified section or division of the Revised Code, if the victim of the violation is at the time of the violation a child under eighteen years of age or a mentally retarded, developmentally disabled, or physically impaired child under twenty-one years of age. The court need not find that any person has been convicted of or pleaded guilty to the offense under the specified section or division of the Revised Code in order for the conduct that is the violation constituting the offense to be childhood sexual abuse for purposes of this division. This division applies to any of the following violations committed in the following specified circumstances:
- (a) A violation of section 2907.02 or of division (A)(1), (5), (6), (7), (8), (9), (10), (11), or (12) of section 2907.03 of the Revised Code;
- (b) A violation of section 2907.05 or 2907.06 of the Revised Code if, at the time of the violation, any of the following apply:
- (i) The actor is the victim's natural parent, adoptive parent, or stepparent or the guardian, custodian, or person in loco parentis of the victim.
- (ii) The victim is in custody of law or a patient in a hospital or other institution, and the actor has supervisory or disciplinary authority over the victim.
- (iii) The actor is a teacher, administrator, coach, or other person in authority employed by or serving in a school for which the state board of education prescribes minimum standards pursuant to division (D) of section 3301.07 of the Revised Code, the victim is enrolled in or attends that school, and the actor is not enrolled in and does not attend that school.
- (iv) The actor is a teacher, administrator, coach, or other person in authority employed by or serving in an institution of higher education, and the victim is enrolled in or attends that institution
- (v) The actor is the victim's athletic or other type of coach, is the victim's instructor, is the leader of a scouting troop of which the victim is a member, or is a person with temporary or occasional disciplinary control over the victim.

- (vi) The actor is a mental health professional, the victim is a mental health client or patient of the actor, and the actor induces the victim to submit by falsely representing to the victim that the sexual contact involved in the violation is necessary for mental health treatment purposes.
- (vii) The victim is confined in a detention facility, and the actor is an employee of that detention facility.
- (viii) The actor is a cleric, and the victim is a member of, or attends, the church or congregation served by the cleric.
  - (2) "Cleric" has the same meaning as in section 2317.02 of the Revised Code.
- (3) "Mental health client or patient" has the same meaning as in section 2305.51 of the Revised Code.
- (4) "Mental health professional" has the same meaning as in section 2305.115 [2305.11.5] of the Revised Code.
  - (5) "Sexual contact" has the same meaning as in section 2907.01 of the Revised Code.
- (6) "Victim" means, except as provided in division (B) of this section, a victim of childhood sexual abuse.
- (B) Except as provided in section 2305.115 [2305.11.5] of the Revised Code and subject to division (C) of this section, an action for assault or battery shall be brought within one year after the cause of the action accrues. For purposes of this section, a cause of action for assault or battery accrues upon the later of the following:
  - (1) The date on which the alleged assault or battery occurred;
- (2) If the plaintiff did not know the identity of the person who allegedly committed the assault or battery on the date on which it allegedly occurred, the earlier of the following dates:
  - (a) The date on which the plaintiff learns the identity of that person;
- (b) The date on which, by the exercise of reasonable diligence, the plaintiff should have learned the identity of that person.
- (C) An action for assault or battery brought by a victim of childhood sexual abuse based on childhood sexual abuse, or an action brought by a victim of childhood sexual abuse asserting any claim resulting from childhood sexual abuse, shall be brought within twelve years after the cause of action accrues. For purposes of this section, a cause of action for assault or battery based on childhood sexual abuse, or a cause of action for a claim resulting from childhood sexual abuse, accrues upon the date on which the victim reaches the age of majority. If the defendant in an action brought by a victim of childhood sexual abuse asserting a claim resulting from childhood sexual abuse that occurs on or after the effective date of this act has fraudulently concealed from the plaintiff facts that form the basis of the claim, the running of the limitations period with regard to that claim is tolled until the time when the plaintiff discovers or in the exercise of due diligence should have discovered those facts.

## OHIO REV. CODE ANN. § 2305.16 (2010). DISABILITIES; TOLLING OF LIMITATIONS DUE TO MINORITY OR UNSOUND MIND.

Unless otherwise provided in sections 1302.98, 1304.35, and 2305.04 to 2305.14 of the Revised Code, if a person entitled to bring any action mentioned in those sections, unless for penalty or forfeiture, is, at the time the cause of action accrues, within the age of minority or of unsound mind, the person may bring it within the respective times limited by those sections, after the disability is removed. When the interests of two or more parties are joint and inseparable, the disability of one shall inure to the benefit of all.

After the cause of action accrues, if the person entitled to bring the action becomes of unsound mind and is adjudicated as such by a court of competent jurisdiction or is confined in an institution or hospital under a diagnosed condition or disease which renders the person of unsound mind, the time during which the person is of unsound mind and so adjudicated or so confined shall not be computed as any part of the period within which the action must be brought.

### **OKLAHOMA**

#### OKLA. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12 § 95 (2010). LIMITATION OF OTHER ACTIONS.

- A. Civil actions other than for the recovery of real property can only be brought within the following periods, after the cause of action shall have accrued, and not afterwards:
  - 1. Within five (5) years: An action upon any contract, agreement, or promise in writing;
- 2. Within three (3) years: An action upon a contract express or implied not in writing; an action upon a liability created by statute other than a forfeiture or penalty; and an action on a foreign judgment;
- 3. Within two (2) years: An action for trespass upon real property; an action for taking, detaining, or injuring personal property, including actions for the specific recovery of personal property; an action for injury to the rights of another, not arising on contract, and not hereinafter enumerated; an action for relief on the ground of fraud -- the cause of action in such case shall not be deemed to have accrued until the discovery of the fraud;
- 4. Within one (1) year: An action for libel, slander, assault, battery, malicious prosecution, or false imprisonment; an action upon a statute for penalty or forfeiture, except where the statute imposing it prescribes a different limitation;
- 5. An action upon the official bond or undertaking of an executor, administrator, guardian, sheriff, or any other officer, or upon the bond or undertaking given in attachment, injunction, arrest, or in any case whatever required by the statute, can only be brought within five (5) years after the cause of action shall have accrued;
- 6. An action based on intentional conduct brought by any person for recovery of damages for injury suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse incidents or exploitation as defined by Section 1-1-105 of Title 10A of the Oklahoma Statutes or incest can only be brought within the latter of the following periods:

- a. within two (2) years of the act alleged to have caused the injury or condition, or
- b. within two (2) years of the time the victim discovered or reasonably should have discovered that the injury or condition was caused by the act or that the act caused the injury for which the claim is brought.

Provided, however, that the time limit for commencement of an action pursuant to this paragraph is tolled for a child until the child reaches the age of eighteen (18) years or until five (5) years after the perpetrator is released from the custody of a state, federal or local correctional facility or jail, whichever is later. No action may be brought against the alleged perpetrator or the estate of the alleged perpetrator after the death of such alleged perpetrator, unless the perpetrator was convicted of a crime of sexual abuse involving the claimant. An action pursuant to this paragraph must be based upon objective verifiable evidence in order for the victim to recover damages for injuries suffered by reason of such sexual abuse, exploitation, or incest. The evidence should include both proof that the victim had psychologically repressed the memory of the facts upon which the claim was predicated and that there was corroborating evidence that the sexual abuse, exploitation, or incest actually occurred. The victim need not establish which act in a series of continuing sexual abuse incidents, exploitation incidents, or incest caused the injury complained of, but may compute the date of discovery from the date of discovery of the last act by the same perpetrator which is part of a common scheme or plan of sexual abuse, exploitation, or incest. Provided further, any action based on intentional conduct specified in paragraph 7 of this section must be commenced within twenty (20) years of the victim reaching the age of eighteen (18);

- 7. An action based on intentional conduct brought by any person for recovery of damages for injury suffered as a result of criminal actions, as defined by the Oklahoma Statutes, may be brought against any person incarcerated or under the supervision of a state, federal or local correctional facility on or after November 1, 2003:
  - a. at any time during the incarceration of the offender for the offense on which the action is based, or
  - b. within five (5) years after the perpetrator is released from the custody of a state, federal or local correctional facility, if the defendant was serving time for the offense on which the action is based;
- 8. An action to establish paternity and to enforce support obligations can be brought any time before the child reaches the age of eighteen (18);
- 9. An action to establish paternity can be brought by a child in accordance with Section 7700-606 of Title 10 of the Oklahoma Statutes:
- 10. Court-ordered child support is owed until it is paid in full and it is not subject to a statute of limitations;

- 11. All actions filed by an inmate or by a person based upon facts that occurred while the person was an inmate in the custody of one of the following:
  - a. the State of Oklahoma,
  - b. a contractor of the State of Oklahoma, or
  - c. a political subdivision of the State of Oklahoma,

to include, but not be limited to, the revocation of earned credits and claims for injury to the rights of another, shall be commenced within one (1) year after the cause of action shall have accrued; and

- 12. An action for relief, not hereinbefore provided for, can only be brought within five (5) years after the cause of action shall have accrued.
- B. Collection of debts owed by inmates who have received damage awards pursuant to Section 566.1 of Title 57 of the Oklahoma Statutes shall be governed by the time limitations imposed by that section.

OKLA. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12 § 96 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY IN ACTIONS OTHER THAN TO RECOVER REALTY--EXCEPTIONS--PERSONAL INJURY TO MINOR ARISING FROM MEDICAL MALPRACTICE.

If a person entitled to bring an action other than for the recovery of real property, except for a penalty or forfeiture, be, at the time the cause of action accrued, under any legal disability, every such person shall be entitled to bring such action within one (1) year after such disability shall be removed, except that, after the effective date of this section, an action for personal injury to a minor under the age of twelve (12) arising from medical malpractice must be brought by the minor's parent or guardian within seven (7) years of infliction of the injury, provided a minor twelve (12) years of age and older must bring such action within one (1) year after attaining majority, but in no event less than two (2) years from the date of infliction of the injury, and an action for personal injury arising from medical malpractice to a person adjudged incompetent must be brought by the incompetent person's guardian within seven (7) years of infliction of the injury, provided an incompetent who has been adjudged competent must bring such action within one (1) year after the adjudication of such competency, but in no event less than two (2) years from the date of infliction of the injury.

### **OREGON**

OR. REV. STAT. § 12.110 (2010). ACTIONS FOR CERTAIN INJURIES TO PERSON NOT ARISING ON CONTRACT; ACTION FOR OVERTIME OR PREMIUM PAY; ACTION FOR PROFESSIONAL MALPRACTICE; EFFECT OF FRAUD OR DECEIT; ACTION FOR INJURIES TO PERSON ARISING FROM NUCLEAR INCIDENT.

(1) An action for assault, battery, false imprisonment, or for any injury to the person or rights of another, not arising on contract, and not especially enumerated in this chapter, shall be

commenced within two years; provided, that in an action at law based upon fraud or deceit, the limitation shall be deemed to commence only from the discovery of the fraud or deceit.

- (2) An action upon a statute for a forfeiture or penalty to the state or county shall be commenced within two years.
- (3) An action for overtime or premium pay or for penalties or liquidated damages for failure to pay overtime or premium pay shall be commenced within two years.
- (4) An action to recover damages for injuries to the person arising from any medical, surgical or dental treatment, omission or operation shall be commenced within two years from the date when the injury is first discovered or in the exercise of reasonable care should have been discovered. However, notwithstanding the provisions of ORS 12.160, every such action shall be commenced within five years from the date of the treatment, omission or operation upon which the action is based or, if there has been no action commenced within five years because of fraud, deceit or misleading representation, then within two years from the date such fraud, deceit or misleading representation is discovered or in the exercise of reasonable care should have been discovered.
- (5) An action, arising from a nuclear incident, as defined in 42 U.S.C. 2014(q), that involves the release of radioactive material, excluding releases from acts of war, that causes bodily injury, sickness or death, shall be commenced:
- (a) Within two years from the time an injured person discovers or reasonably could have discovered the injury and the causal connection between the injury and the nuclear incident; or
- (b) Within two years from any substantial change in the degree of injury to the person arising out of a nuclear incident.

#### OR. REV. STAT. § 12.117 (2010). ACTIONS BASED ON CHILD ABUSE.

- (1) Notwithstanding ORS 12.110, 12.115 or 12.160, an action based on conduct that constitutes child abuse or conduct knowingly allowing, permitting or encouraging child abuse that occurs while the person is under 18 years of age must be commenced before the person attains 40 years of age, or if the person has not discovered the causal connection between the injury and the child abuse, nor in the exercise of reasonable care should have discovered the causal connection between the injury and the child abuse, not more than five years from the date the person discovers or in the exercise of reasonable care should have discovered the causal connection between the child abuse and the injury, whichever period is longer.
- (2) As used in subsection (1) of this section, "child abuse" means any of the following:
- (a) Intentional conduct by an adult that results in:
- (A) Any physical injury to a child; or
- (B) Any mental injury to a child which results in observable and substantial impairment of the child's mental or psychological ability to function caused by cruelty to the child, with due regard to the culture of the child;

- (b) Rape of a child, which includes but is not limited to rape, sodomy, unlawful sexual penetration and incest, as those acts are defined in ORS chapter 163;
- (c) Sexual abuse, as defined in ORS chapter 163, when the victim is a child; or
- (d) Sexual exploitation of a child, including but not limited to:
- (A) Conduct constituting violation of ORS 163.435 and any other conduct which allows, employs, authorizes, permits, induces or encourages a child to engage in the performing for people to observe or the photographing, filming, tape recording or other exhibition which, in whole or in part, depicts sexual conduct or contact; and
- (B) Allowing, permitting, encouraging or hiring a child to engage in prostitution, as defined in ORS chapter 167.
- (3) Nothing in this section creates a new cause of action or enlarges any existing cause of action.

Note: Section 2, chapter 879, Oregon Laws 2009, provides: Sec. 2.

- (1) Except as provided in subsection (2) of this section, the amendments to ORS 12.117 by section 1 of this 2009 Act apply to all causes of action, whether arising before, on or after the effective date of this 2009 Act [January 1, 2010].
- (2) The amendments to ORS 12.117 by section 1 of this 2009 Act do not apply to any cause of action for which a judgment was entered before the effective date of this 2009 Act.

### OR. REV. STAT. § 12.160 (2010). SUSPENSION FOR MINORS AND PERSONS WHO ARE INSANE.

- (1) Subject to subsection (2) of this section, if a person is entitled to bring an action that is subject to the statutes of limitation prescribed by ORS 12.010 to 12.050, 12.070 to 12.250 or 12.276, and at the time the cause of action accrues the person is a child who is younger than 18 years of age, the statute of limitation for commencing the action is tolled for so long as the person is younger than 18 years of age.
- (2) The time for commencing an action may not be extended under subsection (1) of this section for more than five years, or for more than one year after the person attains 18 years of age, whichever occurs first.
- (3) Subject to subsection (4) of this section, if a person is entitled to bring an action that is subject to the statutes of limitation prescribed by ORS 12.010 to 12.050, 12.070 to 12.250 or 12.276, and at the time the cause of action accrues the person is insane, the statute of limitation for commencing the action is tolled for so long as the person is insane.
- (4) The time for commencing an action may not be extended under subsection (3) of this section for more than five years, or for more than one year after the person is no longer insane, whichever occurs first.

(5) If a child's cause of action is tolled under subsection (1) of this section, a cause of action for recovery of damages for medical expenses incurred by a parent, guardian or conservator of the child is tolled for the same period of time as the child's cause of action if the medical expenses resulted from the same wrongful conduct that is the basis of the child's cause of action.

Note: Section 2, chapter 285, Oregon Laws 2007, provides: Sec. 2.

The amendments to ORS 12.160 by section 1 of this 2007 Act apply only to causes of action arising on or after the effective date of this 2007 Act

### **PENNSYLVANIA**

#### 42 PA. CONS. STAT. ANN. § 5524 (2010). TWO YEAR LIMITATION

The following actions and proceedings must be commenced within two years:

- (1) An action for assault, battery, false imprisonment, false arrest, malicious prosecution or malicious abuse of process.
- (2) An action to recover damages for injuries to the person or for the death of an individual caused by the wrongful act or neglect or unlawful violence or negligence of another.
- (3) An action for taking, detaining or injuring personal property, including actions for specific recovery thereof.
- (4) An action for waste or trespass of real property.
- (5) An action upon a statute for a civil penalty or forfeiture.
- (6) An action against any officer of any government unit for the nonpayment of money or the nondelivery of property collected upon on execution or otherwise in his possession.
- (7) Any other action or proceeding to recover damages for injury to person or property which is founded on negligent, intentional, or otherwise tortious conduct or any other action or proceeding sounding in trespass, including deceit or fraud, except an action or proceeding subject to another limitation specified in this subchapter.

#### 42 PA. CONS. STAT. ANN. § 5533 (2010). INFANCY, INSANITY OR IMPRISONMENT.

- (a) GENERAL RULE. --Except as otherwise provided by statute, insanity or imprisonment does not extend the time limited by this subchapter for the commencement of a matter.
  - (b) INFANCY.--
    - (1) (i) If an individual entitled to bring a civil action is an unemancipated minor at the time the cause of action accrues, the

period of minority shall not be deemed a portion of the time period within which the action must be commenced. Such person shall have the same time for commencing an action after attaining majority as is allowed to others by the provisions of this subchapter.

- (ii) As used in this paragraph, the term "minor" shall mean any individual who has not yet attained 18 years of age.
- (2) (i) If an individual entitled to bring a civil action arising from childhood sexual abuse is under 18 years of age at the time the cause of action accrues, the individual shall have a period of 12 years after attaining 18 years of age in which to commence an action for damages regardless of whether the individual files a criminal complaint regarding the childhood sexual abuse.
- (ii) For the purposes of this paragraph, the term "childhood sexual abuse" shall include, but not be limited to, the following sexual activities between a minor and an adult, provided that the individual bringing the civil action engaged in such activities as a result of forcible compulsion or by threat of forcible compulsion which would prevent resistance by a person of reasonable resolution:
- (A) sexual intercourse, which includes penetration, however slight, of any body part or object into the sex organ of another;
- (B) deviate sexual intercourse, which includes sexual intercourse per os or per anus; and
- (C) indecent contact, which includes any touching of the sexual or other intimate parts of the person for the purpose of arousing or gratifying sexual desire in either person.
- (iii) For purposes of this paragraph, "forcible compulsion" shall have the meaning given to it in 18 Pa.C.S. § 3101 (relating to definitions).

### **RHODE ISLAND**

# R.I. GEN. LAWS § 9-1-14 (2010). LIMITATION OF ACTIONS FOR WORDS SPOKEN OR PERSONAL INJURIES.

- (a) Actions for words spoken shall be commenced and sued within one year next after the words spoken, and not after.
- (b) Actions for injuries to the person shall be commenced and sued within three (3) years next after the cause of action shall accrue, and not after, except as provided for otherwise in subsection (c) herein.

(c) As to an action for personal injuries wherein an injured party is entitled to proceed against an insurer pursuant to § 27-7-2, where an action is otherwise properly filed against an insured within the time limitations provided for by this section, and process against the insured tortfeasor has been returned "non estinventus" and filed with the court, then the statutory limitation for filing an action under § 27-7-2 directly against an insurer shall be extended an additional one hundred twenty (120) days after the expiration of the time limitation provided for in subsection (b) herein.

#### R.I. GEN. LAWS § 9-1-19 (2010). DISABILITY POSTPONING RUNNING OF STATUTE.

If any person at the time any such cause of action shall accrue to him or her shall be under the age of eighteen (18) years, or of unsound mind, or beyond the limits of the United States, the person may bring the cause of action, within the time limited under this chapter, after the impediment is removed.

# R.I. GEN. LAWS § 9-1-51 (2010). LIMITATION ON ACTIONS BASED ON SEXUAL ABUSE OR EXPLOITATION OF A CHILD.

- (a) All claims or causes of action based on intentional conduct brought by any person for recovery of damages for injury suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse shall be commenced within seven (7) years of the act alleged to have caused the injury or condition, or seven (7) years of the time the victim discovered or reasonably should have discovered that the injury or condition was caused by the act, whichever period expires later.
- (b) The victim need not establish which act in a series of continuing sexual abuse or exploitation incidents cause the injury complained of, but may compute the date of discovery from the date of the last act by the same perpetrator which is part of a common scheme or plan of sexual abuse or exploitation.
- (c) The knowledge of a custodial parent or guardian shall not be imputed to a person under the age of eighteen (18) years.
- (d) For purposes of this section, "child" means a person under the age of eighteen (18) years.
- (e) As used in this section, "childhood sexual abuse" means any act committed by the defendant against a complainant who was less than eighteen (18) years of age at the time of the act and which act would have been a criminal violation of chapter 37 of title 11.

### **SOUTH CAROLINA**

#### S.C. CODE ANN. § 15-3-40 (2009). EXCEPTIONS AS TO PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY.

If a person entitled to bring an action mentioned in Article 5 of this chapter or an action under Chapter 78 of this title, except for a penalty or forfeiture or against a sheriff or other officer for an escape, is at the time the cause of action accrued either:

- (1) within the age of eighteen years; or
- (2) insane;

the time of the disability is not a part of the time limited for the commencement of the action, except that the period within which the action must be brought cannot be extended:

- (a) more than five years by any such disability, except infancy; nor
- (b) in any case longer than one year after the disability ceases.

#### S.C. CODE ANN. § 15-3-530 (2009). THREE YEARS.

Within three years:

- (1) an action upon a contract, obligation, or liability, express or implied, excepting those provided for in Section 15-3-520;
- (2) an action upon a liability created by statute other than a penalty or forfeiture;
- (3) an action for trespass upon or damage to real property;
- (4) an action for taking, detaining, or injuring any goods or chattels including an action for the specific recovery of personal property;
- (5) an action for assault, battery, or any injury to the person or rights of another, not arising on contract and not enumerated by law, and those provided for in Section 15-3-545;
- (6) an action under Sections 15-51-10 to 15-51-60 for death by wrongful act, the period to begin to run upon the death of the person on account of whose death the action is brought;
- (7) any action for relief on the ground of fraud in cases which prior to the adoption of the Code of Civil Procedure in 1870 were solely cognizable by the court of chancery, the cause of action in the case not considered to have accrued until the discovery by the aggrieved party of the facts constituting the fraud;
- (8) an action on any policy of insurance, either fire or life, whereby any person or property, resident or situate in this State, may be or may have been insured, or for or on account of any loss arising under the policy, any clause, condition, or limitation contained in the policy to the contrary notwithstanding; and
- (9) an action against directors or stockholders of a monied corporation or a banking association to recover a penalty or forfeiture imposed or to enforce a liability created by law, the cause of action in the case not considered to have accrued until the discovery by the aggrieved party of the facts upon which the penalty or forfeiture attached or the liability was created, unless otherwise provided in the law under which the corporation is organized.

# S.C. Code Ann. § 15-3-535 (2009). Limitation On Actions Commenced Under Section 15-3-530(5).

Except as to actions initiated under Section 15-3-545, all actions initiated under Section 15-3-530(5) must be commenced within three years after the person knew or by the exercise of reasonable diligence should have known that he had a cause of action.

# S.C. CODE ANN. § 15-3-555 (2010). STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS FOR ACTION BASED ON SEXUAL ABUSE OR INCEST.

- (A) An action to recover damages for injury to a person arising out of an act of sexual abuse or incest must be commenced within six years after the person becomes twenty-one years of age or within three years from the time of discovery by the person of the injury and the causal relationship between the injury and the sexual abuse or incest, whichever occurs later.
- (B) Parental immunity is not a defense against claims based on sexual abuse or incest that occurred before, on, or after this section's effective date.

### **SOUTH DAKOTA**

### S.D. Codified Laws § 15-2-14 (2010). Action For Personal Injury, And Various Other Actions: Three-Year Limitation.

Except where, in special cases, a different limitation is prescribed by statute, the following civil actions other than for the recovery of real property can be commenced only within three years after the cause of action shall have accrued:

- (1) An action against a sheriff, coroner, or constable upon a liability incurred by the doing of an act in his official capacity and in virtue of his office, or by the omission of an official duty, including the nonpayment of money collected upon an execution. But this subdivision shall not apply to an action for an escape;
- (2) An action upon a statute for a penalty or forfeiture where the action is given to the party aggrieved, or to such party and the state except where the statute imposing it prescribes a different limitation;
  - (3) An action for personal injury.

# S.D. CODIFIED LAWS § 15-2-15 (2010). ACTION FOR LIBEL, SLANDER, ASSAULT, OR BATTERY, AND VARIOUS OTHER ACTIONS: TWO-YEAR LIMITATION.

Except where, in special cases, a different limitation is prescribed by statute, the following civil actions other than for the recovery of real property can be commenced only within two years after the cause of action shall have accrued:

- (1) An action for libel, slander, assault, battery, or false imprisonment;
- (2) An action upon a statute for a forfeiture or penalty to the state;
- (3) An action for wages regulated by either state or federal statute or for a penalty or liquidated damages for failure to pay wages regulated by either such state or federal statute;

(4) An action for wages or for a liability or penalty for failure to pay wages in accordance with the provisions of any contract or statute.

# S.D. Codified Laws § 15-2-22 (2010). Tolling Of Statute During Plaintiff's Minority Or Mental Illness.

If a person entitled to bring an action other than for the recovery of real property, except for a penalty or forfeiture, or against a sheriff or other officer for an escape, was at the time the cause of action accrued, either:

- (1) Within the age of minority as defined in chapter 26-1; or
- (2) Mentally ill;

the time of the person's disability is not a part of the time limited for the commencement of the action.

The period within which the action shall be brought cannot be extended more than five years by any disability except infancy, nor can it be extended in any case longer than one year after the disability ceases.

The provisions of this section do not apply to actions for the foreclosure of any real estate mortgage, either by action or by advertisement.

# S.D. CODIFIED LAWS § 26-10-25 (2010). TIME FOR COMMENCING CIVIL ACTION FOR DAMAGES RESULTING FROM CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE

Any civil action based on intentional conduct brought by any person for recovery of damages for injury suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse shall be commenced within three years of the act alleged to have caused the injury or condition, or three years of the time the victim discovered or reasonably should have discovered that the injury or condition was caused by the act, whichever period expires later. However, no person who has reached the age of forty years may recover damages from any person or entity other than the person who perpetrated the actual act of sexual abuse.

### **TENNESSEE**

# TENN. CODE ANN. § 28-1-106 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY ON ACCRUAL OF RIGHT.

If the person entitled to commence an action is, at the time the cause of action accrued, either under the age of eighteen (18) years, or of unsound mind, such person, or such person's representatives and privies, as the case may be, may commence the action, after the removal of such disability, within the time of limitation for the particular cause of action, unless it exceeds three (3) years, and in that case within three (3) years from the removal of such disability.

#### TENN. CODE ANN. § 28-3-104 (2010). TORTS; PERSONS

- (a) The following actions shall be commenced within one (1) year after the cause of action accrued:
- (1) Actions for libel, for injuries to the person, false imprisonment, malicious prosecution, breach of marriage promise;
- (2) Actions and suits against attorneys or licensed public accountants or certified public accountants for malpractice, whether the actions are grounded or based in contract or tort;
- (3) Civil actions for compensatory or punitive damages, or both, brought under the federal civil rights statutes; and
  - (4) Actions for statutory penalties.
- (b) For the purpose of this section, in products liability cases:
- (1) The cause of action for injury to the person shall accrue on the date of the personal injury, not the date of the negligence or the sale of a product;
- (2) No person shall be deprived of the right to maintain a cause of action until one (1) year from the date of the injury; and
- (3) Under no circumstances shall the cause of action be barred before the person sustains an injury.

### **TEXAS**

#### TEX. CIV. PRAC. & REM. § 16.001 (2010). EFFECT OF DISABILITY.

- (a) For the purposes of this subchapter, a person is under a legal disability if the person is:
- (1) younger than 18 years of age, regardless of whether the person is married; or
- (2) of unsound mind.
- (b) If a person entitled to bring a personal action is under a legal disability when the cause of action accrues, the time of the disability is not included in a limitations period.
- (c) A person may not tack one legal disability to another to extend a limitations period.
- (d) A disability that arises after a limitations period starts does not suspend the running of the period.

#### TEX. CIV. PRAC. & REM. § 16.003 (2010). TWO-YEAR LIMITATIONS PERIOD.

- (a) Except as provided by Sections 16.010, 16.0031, and 16.0045, a person must bring suit for trespass for injury to the estate or to the property of another, conversion of personal property, taking or detaining the personal property of another, personal injury, forcible entry and detainer, and forcible detainer not later than two years after the day the cause of action accrues.
- (b) A person must bring suit not later than two years after the day the cause of action accrues in an action for injury resulting in death. The cause of action accrues on the death of the injured person.

#### TEX. CIV. PRAC. & REM. § 16.0045 (2010). FIVE-YEAR LIMITATIONS PERIOD.

- (a) A person must bring suit for personal injury not later than five years after the day the cause of action accrues if the injury arises as a result of conduct that violates:
  - (1) Section 22.011, Penal Code (sexual assault);
  - (2) Section 22.021, Penal Code (aggravated sexual assault); or
  - (3) Section 21.02, Penal Code (continuous sexual abuse of young child or children).
  - (4) Section 20A.02, Penal Code (trafficking of persons); or
  - (5) Section 43.05, Penal Code (compelling prostitution).
- (b) In an action for injury resulting in death arising as a result of conduct described by Subsection (a), the cause of action accrues on the death of the injured person.
- (c) The limitations period under this section is tolled for a suit on the filing of a petition by any person in an appropriate court alleging that the identity of the defendant in the suit is unknown and designating the unknown defendant as "John or Jane Doe." The person filing the petition shall proceed with due diligence to discover the identity of the defendant and amend the petition by substituting the real name of the defendant for "John or Jane Doe" not later than the 30th day after the date that the defendant is identified to the plaintiff. The limitations period begins running again on the date that the petition is amended.

### UTAH

# UTAH CODE ANN. § 78B-2-108 (2010). EFFECT OF DISABILITY -- MINORITY OR MENTAL INCOMPETENCE.

A person may not bring an action while under the age of majority or mentally incompetent without a legal guardian. During the time the person is underage or incompetent, the statute of limitations for a cause of action other than for the recovery of real property may not run.

# UTAH CODE ANN. § 78B-2-308 (2010). CIVIL ACTIONS FOR SEXUAL ABUSE OF A CHILD.

(1) As used in this section:

- (a) "Child" means a person under 18 years of age.
- (b) "Discovery" means when a person knows or reasonably should know that the injury or illness was caused by the intentional or negligent sexual abuse.
- (c) "Injury or illness" means either a physical injury or illness or a psychological injury or illness. A psychological injury or illness need not be accompanied by physical injury or illness.
- (d) "Molestation" means touching the anus, buttocks, or genitalia of any child, the breast of a female child younger than 14 years of age, or otherwise taking indecent liberties with a child, or causing a child to take indecent liberties with the perpetrator or another, with the intent to arouse or gratify the sexual desire of any person.
- (e) "Negligently" means a failure to act to prevent the child sexual abuse from further occurring or to report the child sexual abuse to law enforcement when the adult who could act knows or reasonably should know of the child sexual abuse and is the victim's parent, stepparent, adoptive parent, foster parent, legal guardian, ancestor, descendant, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, first cousin, nephew, niece, grandparent, stepgrandparent, or any person cohabiting in the child's home.
- (f) "Person" means an individual who was intentionally or negligently sexually abused. It does not include individuals whose claims are derived through another individual who was sexually abused
- (g) "Sexual abuse" means acts or attempted acts of sexual intercourse, sodomy, or molestation directed towards a child.
- (2) A person shall file a civil action for intentional or negligent sexual abuse suffered as a child:
  - (a) within four years after the person attains the age of 18 years; or
- (b) if a person discovers sexual abuse only after attaining the age of 18 years, that person may bring a civil action for such sexual abuse within four years after discovery of the sexual abuse, whichever period expires later.
- (3) The victim need not establish which act in a series of continuing sexual abuse incidents caused the injury complained of, but may compute the date of discovery from the date of discovery of the last act by the same perpetrator which is part of a common scheme or plan of sexual abuse.
- (4) The knowledge of a custodial parent or guardian may not be imputed to a person under the age of 18 years.
- (5) A civil action may be brought only against a living person who intentionally perpetrated the sexual abuse or negligently permitted the sexual abuse to occur.

### **VERMONT**

#### VT. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12, § 511 (2010). CIVIL ACTION.

A civil action, except one brought upon the judgment or decree of a court of record of the United States or of this or some other state, and except as otherwise provided, shall be commenced within six years after the cause of action accrues and not thereafter.

# VT. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12, § 512 (2010). ASSAULT AND BATTERY; FALSE IMPRISONMENT; SLANDER AND LIBEL; INJURIES TO PERSON OR PROPERTY.

Actions for the following causes shall be commenced within three years after the cause of action accrues, and not after:

- (1) Assault and battery;
- (2) False imprisonment;
- (3) Slander and libel;
- (4) Except as otherwise provided in this chapter, injuries to the person suffered by the act or default of another person, provided that the cause of action shall be deemed to accrue as of the date of the discovery of the injury;
  - (5) Damage to personal property suffered by the act or default of another.

#### VT. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12, § 522 (2010). ACTIONS BASED ON CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.

- (a) A civil action brought by any person for recovery of damages for injury suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse shall be commenced within six years of the act alleged to have caused the injury or condition, or six years of the time the victim discovered that the injury or condition was caused by that act, whichever period expires later. The victim need not establish which act in a series of continuing sexual abuse or exploitation incidents caused the injury.
- (b) If a complaint is filed alleging an act of childhood sexual abuse which occurred more than six years prior to the date the action is commenced, the complaint shall immediately be sealed by the clerk of the court. The complaint shall remain sealed until the answer is served or, if the defendant files a motion to dismiss under Rule 12(b) of the Vermont Rules of Civil Procedure, until the court rules on that motion. If the complaint is dismissed, the complaint and any related papers or pleadings shall remain sealed. Any hearing held in connection with the motion to dismiss shall be in camera.
- (c) As used in this section, "childhood sexual abuse" means any act committed by the defendant against a complainant who was less than 18 years of age at the time of the act and which act would have constituted a violation of a statute prohibiting lewd and lascivious conduct, lewd or lascivious conduct with a child, sexual assault or aggravated sexual assault in effect at the time the act was committed.

#### VT. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12, § 551 (2010). MINORITY, INSANITY OR IMPRISONMENT.

- (a) When a person entitled to bring an action specified in this chapter is a minor, insane or imprisoned at the time the cause of action accrues, such person may bring such action within the times in this chapter respectively limited, after the disability is removed.
- (b) If a person entitled to bring an action specified in this chapter becomes insane after the cause of action accrues but before the statute has run, the time during which the person is insane shall not be taken as a part of the time limited for the commencement of the action.

#### VT. STAT. ANN. TIT. 12, § 560 (2010). CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.

When a person entitled to bring an action for damages as a result of childhood sexual abuse is unable to commence the action as a direct result of the damages caused by the sexual abuse, the period during which the person is incapacitated shall not be taken as a part of the time limited for commencement of the action.

### **VIRGINIA**

VA. CODE ANN. § 8.01-229 (2010). SUSPENSION OR TOLLING OF STATUTE OF LIMITATIONS; EFFECT OF DISABILITIES; DEATH; INJUNCTION; PREVENTION OF SERVICE BY DEFENDANT; DISMISSAL, NONSUIT OR ABATEMENT; DEVISE FOR PAYMENT OF DEBTS; NEW PROMISES; DEBTS PROVED IN CREDITORS' SUITS.

- A. Disabilities which toll the statute of limitations. --Except as otherwise specifically provided in §§ 8.01-237, 8.01-241, 8.01-242, 8.01-243, 8.01-243.1 and other provisions of this Code,
- 1. If a person entitled to bring any action is at the time the cause of action accrues an infant, except if such infant has been emancipated pursuant to Article 15 (§ 16.1-331 et seq.) of Chapter 11 of Title 16.1, or incapacitated, such person may bring it within the prescribed limitation period after such disability is removed; or
  - 2. After a cause of action accrues,
- a. If an infant becomes entitled to bring such action, the time during which he is within the age of minority shall not be counted as any part of the period within which the action must be brought except as to any such period during which the infant has been judicially declared emancipated; or
- b. If a person entitled to bring such action becomes incapacitated, the time during which he is incapacitated shall not be computed as any part of the period within which the action must be brought, except where a conservator, guardian or committee is appointed for such person in which case an action may be commenced by such conservator, committee or guardian before the expiration of the applicable period of limitation or within one year after his qualification as such, whichever occurs later.

For the purposes of subdivisions 1 and 2 of this subsection, a person shall be deemed incapacitated if he is so adjudged by a court of competent jurisdiction, or if it shall otherwise

appear to the court or jury determining the issue that such person is or was incapacitated within the prescribed limitation period.

- 3. If a convict is or becomes entitled to bring an action against his committee, the time during which he is incarcerated shall not be counted as any part of the period within which the action must be brought.
- B. Effect of death of a party. -- The death of a person entitled to bring an action or of a person against whom an action may be brought shall toll the statute of limitations as follows:
- 1. Death of person entitled to bring a personal action. -- If a person entitled to bring a personal action dies with no such action pending before the expiration of the limitation period for commencement thereof, then an action may be commenced by the decedent's personal representative before the expiration of the limitation period including the limitation period as provided by subdivision E 3 or within one year after his qualification as personal representative, whichever occurs later.
- 2. Death of person against whom personal action may be brought. -- a. If a person against whom a personal action may be brought dies before the commencement of such action and before the expiration of the limitation period for commencement thereof then a claim may be filed against the decedent's estate or an action may be commenced against the decedent's personal representative before the expiration of the applicable limitation period or within one year after the qualification of such personal representative, whichever occurs later.
- b. If a person against whom a personal action may be brought dies before suit papers naming such person as defendant have been filed with the court, then such suit papers may be amended to substitute the decedent's personal representative as party defendant before the expiration of the applicable limitation period or within two years after the date such suit papers were filed with the court, whichever occurs later, and such suit papers shall be taken as properly filed.
- 3. Effect of death on actions for recovery of realty, or a proceeding for enforcement of certain liens relating to realty. -- Upon the death of any person in whose favor or against whom an action for recovery of realty, or a proceeding for enforcement of certain liens relating to realty, may be brought, such right of action shall accrue to or against his successors in interest as provided in Article 2 (§ 8.01-236 et seq.) of this chapter.
- 4. Accrual of a personal cause of action against the estate of any person subsequent to such person's death. -- If a personal cause of action against a decedent accrues subsequent to his death, an action may be brought against the decedent's personal representative or a claim thereon may be filed against the estate of such decedent before the expiration of the applicable limitation period or within two years after the qualification of the decedent's personal representative, whichever occurs later.
- 5. Accrual of a personal cause of action in favor of decedent. -- If a person dies before a personal cause of action which survives would have accrued to him, if he had continued to live, then an action may be commenced by such decedent's personal representative before the expiration of the applicable limitation period or within one year after the qualification of such personal representative, whichever occurs later.

- 6. Delayed qualification of personal representative. -- If there is an interval of more than two years between the death of any person in whose favor or against whom a cause of action has accrued or shall subsequently accrue and the qualification of such person's personal representative, such personal representative shall, for the purposes of this chapter, be deemed to have qualified on the last day of such two-year period.
- C. Suspension during injunctions. --When the commencement of any action is stayed by injunction, the time of the continuance of the injunction shall not be computed as any part of the period within which the action must be brought.
- D. Obstruction of filing by defendant. --When the filing of an action is obstructed by a defendant's (i) filing a petition in bankruptcy or filing a petition for an extension or arrangement under the United States Bankruptcy Act or (ii) using any other direct or indirect means to obstruct the filing of an action, then the time that such obstruction has continued shall not be counted as any part of the period within which the action must be brought.
- E. Dismissal, abatement, or nonsuit.
- 1. Except as provided in subdivision 3 of this subsection, if any action is commenced within the prescribed limitation period and for any cause abates or is dismissed without determining the merits, the time such action is pending shall not be computed as part of the period within which such action may be brought, and another action may be brought within the remaining period.
- 2. If a judgment or decree is rendered for the plaintiff in any action commenced within the prescribed limitation period and such judgment or decree is arrested or reversed upon a ground which does not preclude a new action for the same cause, or if there is occasion to bring a new action by reason of the loss or destruction of any of the papers or records in a former action which was commenced within the prescribed limitation period, then a new action may be brought within one year after such arrest or reversal or such loss or destruction, but not after.
- 3. If a plaintiff suffers a voluntary nonsuit as prescribed in § 8.01-380, the statute of limitations with respect to such action shall be tolled by the commencement of the nonsuited action, and the plaintiff may recommence his action within six months from the date of the order entered by the court, or within the original period of limitation, or within the limitation period as provided by subdivision B 1, whichever period is longer. This tolling provision shall apply irrespective of whether the action is originally filed in a federal or a state court and recommenced in any other court, and shall apply to all actions irrespective of whether they arise under common law or statute
- F. Effect of devise for payment of debts. --No provision in the will of any testator devising his real estate, or any part thereof, subject to the payment of his debts or charging the same therewith, or containing any other provision for the payment of debts, shall prevent this chapter from operating against such debts, unless it plainly appears to be the testator's intent that it shall not so operate.
- G. Effect of new promise in writing.
- 1. If any person against whom a right of action has accrued on any contract, other than a judgment or recognizance, promises, by writing signed by him or his agent, payment of money on such contract, the person to whom the right has accrued may maintain an action for the money so

promised, within such number of years after such promise as it might be maintained if such promise were the original cause of action. An acknowledgment in writing, from which a promise of payment may be implied, shall be deemed to be such promise within the meaning of this subsection.

- 2. The plaintiff may sue on the new promise described in subdivision 1 of this subsection or on the original cause of action, except that when the new promise is of such a nature as to merge the original cause of action then the action shall be only on the new promise.
- H. Suspension of limitations in creditors' suits. --When an action is commenced as a general creditors' action, or as a general lien creditors' action, or as an action to enforce a mechanics' lien, the running of the statute of limitations shall be suspended as to debts provable in such action from the commencement of the action, provided they are brought in before the commissioner in chancery under the first reference for an account of debts; but as to claims not so brought in the statute shall continue to run, without interruption by reason either of the commencement of the action or of the order for an account, until a later order for an account, under which they do come in, or they are asserted by petition or independent action.

In actions not instituted originally either as general creditors' actions, or as general lien creditors' actions, but which become such by subsequent proceedings, the statute of limitations shall be suspended by an order of reference for an account of debts or of liens only as to those creditors who come in and prove their claims under the order. As to creditors who come in afterwards by petition or under an order of recommittal, or a later order of reference for an account, the statute shall continue to run without interruption by reason of previous orders until filing of the petition, or until the date of the reference under which they prove their claims, as the case may be.

- I. When an action is commenced within a period of thirty days prior to the expiration of the limitation period for commencement thereof and the defending party or parties desire to institute an action as third-party plaintiff against one or more persons not party to the original action, the running of the period of limitation against such action shall be suspended as to such new party for a period of sixty days from the expiration of the applicable limitation period.
- J. If any award of compensation by the Workers' Compensation Commission pursuant to Chapter 5 (§ 65.2-500 et seq.) of Title 65.2 is subsequently found void ab initio, other than an award voided for fraudulent procurement of the award by the claimant, the statute of limitations applicable to any civil action upon the same claim or cause of action in a court of this Commonwealth shall be tolled for that period of time during which compensation payments were made
- K. Suspension of limitations during criminal proceedings. --In any personal action for damages, if a criminal prosecution arising out of the same facts is commenced, the time such prosecution is pending shall not be computed as part of the period within which such a civil action may be brought. For purposes of this subsection, the time during which a prosecution is pending shall be calculated from the date of the issuance of a warrant, summons or capias, the return or filing of an indictment or information, or the defendant's first appearance in any court as an accused in such a prosecution, whichever date occurs first, until the date of the final judgment or order in the trial court, the date of the final disposition of any direct appeal in state court, or the date on which the time for noting an appeal has expired, whichever date occurs last. Thereafter, the civil action may be brought within the remaining period of the statute or within one year, whichever is longer.

If a criminal prosecution is commenced and a grand jury indictment is returned or a grand jury indictment is waived after the period within which a civil action arising out of the same set of facts may be brought, a civil action may be brought within one year of the date of the final judgment or order in the trial court, the date of the final disposition of any direct appeal in state court, or the date on which the time for noting an appeal has expired, whichever date occurs last, but no more than ten years after the date of the crime or two years after the cause of action shall have accrued under § 8.01-249, whichever date occurs last.

# VA. CODE ANN. § 8.01-243 (2010). PERSONAL ACTION FOR INJURY TO PERSON OR PROPERTY GENERALLY; EXTENSION IN ACTIONS FOR MALPRACTICE AGAINST HEALTH CARE PROVIDER.

- A. Unless otherwise provided in this section or by other statute, every action for personal injuries, whatever the theory of recovery, and every action for damages resulting from fraud, shall be brought within two years after the cause of action accrues.
- B. Every action for injury to property, including actions by a parent or guardian of an infant against a tort-feasor for expenses of curing or attempting to cure such infant from the result of a personal injury or loss of services of such infant, shall be brought within five years after the cause of action accrues. An infant's claim for medical expenses pursuant to subsection B of § 8.01–36 accruing on or after July 1, 2013, shall be governed by the applicable statute of limitations that applies to the infant's cause of action.
- C. The two-year limitations period specified in subsection A shall be extended in actions for malpractice against a health care provider as follows:
- 1. In cases arising out of a foreign object having no therapeutic or diagnostic effect being left in a patient's body, for a period of one year from the date the object is discovered or reasonably should have been discovered;
- 2. In cases in which fraud, concealment or intentional misrepresentation prevented discovery of the injury within the two-year period, for one year from the date the injury is discovered or, by the exercise of due diligence, reasonably should have been discovered; and
- 3. In a claim for the negligent failure to diagnose a malignant tumor or cancer, for a period of one year from the date the diagnosis of a malignant tumor or cancer is communicated to the patient by a health care provider, provided the health care provider's underlying act or omission was on or after July 1, 2008. Claims under this section for the negligent failure to diagnose a malignant tumor or cancer, where the health care provider's underlying act or omission occurred prior to July 1, 2008, shall be governed by the statute of limitations that existed prior to July 1, 2008.

However, the provisions of this subsection shall not apply to extend the limitations period beyond ten years from the date the cause of action accrues, except that the provisions of subdivision A 2 of § 8.01–229 shall apply to toll the statute of limitations in actions brought by or on behalf of a person under a disability.

D. Every action for injury to the person, whatever the theory of recovery, resulting from sexual abuse occurring during the infancy or incapacity of the person as set forth in subdivision 6 of § 8.01-249 shall be brought within 20 years after the cause of action accrues.

# VA. CODE ANN. § 8.01-249 (2010). WHEN CAUSE OF ACTION SHALL BE DEEMED TO ACCRUE IN CERTAIN PERSONAL ACTIONS.

The cause of action in the actions herein listed shall be deemed to accrue as follows:

- 1. In actions for fraud or mistake, in actions for violations of the Consumer Protection Act (§ 59.1–196 et seq.) based upon any misrepresentation, deception, or fraud, and in actions for rescission of contract for undue influence, when such fraud, mistake, misrepresentation, deception, or undue influence is discovered or by the exercise of due diligence reasonably should have been discovered;
- 2. In actions or other proceedings for money on deposit with a bank or any person or corporation doing a banking business, when a request in writing be made therefor by check, order, or otherwise;
- 3. In actions for malicious prosecution or abuse of process, when the relevant criminal or civil action is terminated:
- 4. In actions for injury to the person resulting from exposure to asbestos or products containing asbestos, when a diagnosis of asbestosis, interstitial fibrosis, mesothelioma, or other disabling asbestos-related injury or disease is first communicated to the person or his agent by a physician. However, no such action may be brought more than two years after the death of such person;
- 5. In actions for contribution or for indemnification, when the contributee or the indemnitee has paid or discharged the obligation. A third-party claim permitted by subsection A of § 8.01–281 and the Rules of Court may be asserted before such cause of action is deemed to accrue hereunder;
- 6. In actions for injury to the person, whatever the theory of recovery, resulting from sexual abuse occurring during the infancy or incapacity of the person, upon the later of the removal of the disability of infancy or incapacity as provided in § 8.01–229 or,, when the fact of the injury and its causal connection to the sexual abuse is first communicated to the person by a licensed physician, psychologist, or clinical psychologist. As used in this subdivision, "sexual abuse" means sexual abuse as defined in subdivision 6 of § 18.2–67.10 and acts constituting rape, sodomy, object sexual penetration or sexual battery as defined in Article 7 (§ 18.2–61 et seq.) of Chapter 4 of Title 18.2;
- 7. In products liability actions against parties other than health care providers as defined in § 8.01–581.1 for injury to the person resulting from or arising as a result of the implantation of any prosthetic device for breast augmentation or reconstruction, when the fact of the injury and its causal connection to the implantation is first communicated to the person by a physician;
- 8. In actions on an open account, from the later of the last payment or last charge for goods or services rendered on the account.

### WASHINGTON

### WASH. REV. CODE ANN. § 4.16.100 (2010). ACTIONS LIMITED TO TWO YEARS.

Within two years:

- (1) An action for libel, slander, assault, assault and battery, or false imprisonment.
- (2) An action upon a statute for a forfeiture or penalty to the state.

### WASH. REV. CODE ANN. § 4.16.190 (2010). STATUTE TOLLED BY PERSONAL DISABILITY.

- (1) Unless otherwise provided in this section, if a person entitled to bring an action mentioned in this chapter, except for a penalty or forfeiture, or against a sheriff or other officer, for an escape, be at the time the cause of action accrued either under the age of eighteen years, or incompetent or disabled to such a degree that he or she cannot understand the nature of the proceedings, such incompetency or disability as determined according to chapter 11.88 RCW, or imprisoned on a criminal charge prior to sentencing, the time of such disability shall not be a part of the time limited for the commencement of action.
- (2) Subsection (1) of this section with respect to a person under the age of eighteen years does not apply to the time limited for the commencement of an action under RCW 4.16.350.

### WASH. REV. CODE ANN. § 4.16.340 (2010). ACTIONS BASED ON CHILDHOOD SEXUAL ABUSE.

- (1) All claims or causes of action based on intentional conduct brought by any person for recovery of damages for injury suffered as a result of childhood sexual abuse shall be commenced within the later of the following periods:
  - (a) Within three years of the act alleged to have caused the injury or condition;
- (b) Within three years of the time the victim discovered or reasonably should have discovered that the injury or condition was caused by said act; or
- (c) Within three years of the time the victim discovered that the act caused the injury for which the claim is brought:

PROVIDED, That the time limit for commencement of an action under this section is tolled for a child until the child reaches the age of eighteen years.

(2) The victim need not establish which act in a series of continuing sexual abuse or exploitation incidents caused the injury complained of, but may compute the date of discovery from the date of discovery of the last act by the same perpetrator which is part of a common scheme or plan of sexual abuse or exploitation.

- (3) The knowledge of a custodial parent or guardian shall not be imputed to a person under the age of eighteen years.
  - (4) For purposes of this section, "child" means a person under the age of eighteen years.
- (5) As used in this section, "childhood sexual abuse" means any act committed by the defendant against a complainant who was less than eighteen years of age at the time of the act and which act would have been a violation of chapter 9A.44 RCW or RCW 9.68A.040 or prior laws of similar effect at the time the act was committed.

### **WEST VIRGINIA**

# W.Va. Code Ann. § 55-2-12 (2010). Personal Actions Not Otherwise Provided For.

Every personal action for which no limitation is otherwise prescribed shall be brought: (a) Within two years next after the right to bring the same shall have accrued, if it be for damage to property; (b) within two years next after the right to bring the same shall have accrued if it be for damages for personal injuries; and (c) within one year next after the right to bring the same shall have accrued if it be for any other matter of such nature that, in case a party die, it could not have been brought at common law by or against his personal representative.

### W.Va. Code Ann. § 55-2-15 (2010). General Saving As To Persons Under Disability.

If any person to whom the right accrues to bring any such personal action, suit or scire facias, or any such bill to repeal a grant, shall be, at the time the same accrues, an infant or insane, the same may be brought within the like number of years after his becoming of full age or sane that is allowed to a person having no such impediment to bring the same after the right accrues, or after such acknowledgment as is mentioned in section eight [§ 55-2-8] of this article, except that it shall in no case be brought after twenty years from the time when the right accrues.

### **WISCONSIN**

#### WIS. STAT. ANN. § 893.16 (2010). PERSON UNDER DISABILITY.

- (1) If a person entitled to bring an action is, at the time the cause of action accrues, either under the age of 18 years, except for actions against health care providers; or mentally ill, the action may be commenced within 2 years after the disability ceases, except that where the disability is due to mental illness, the period of limitation prescribed in this chapter may not be extended for more than 5 years.
- (2) Subsection (1) does not shorten a period of limitation otherwise prescribed.
- (3) A disability does not exist, for the purposes of this section, unless it existed when the cause of action accrues.

- (4) When 2 or more disabilities coexist at the time the cause of action accrues, the 2-year period specified in sub. (1) does not begin until they all are removed.
- (5) This section applies only to statutes in this chapter limiting the time for commencement of an action or assertion of a defense or counterclaim except it does not apply to:
- (a) Actions for the recovery of a penalty or forfeiture or against a sheriff or other officer for escape:
- (b) Extend the time limited by s. 893.33, 893.41, 893.59, 893.62, 893.73 to 893.76, 893.77 (3), 893.86 or 893.91 or subch. VIII for commencement of an action or assertion of a defense or counterclaim; or
  - (c) A cause of action which accrues prior to July 1, 1980.

#### WIS. STAT. ANN. § 893.54 (2010). INJURY TO THE PERSON.

The following actions shall be commenced within 3 years or be barred:

- (1) An action to recover damages for injuries to the person.
- (2) An action brought to recover damages for death caused by the wrongful act, neglect or default of another.

#### WIS. STAT. ANN. § 893.57 (2010). INTENTIONAL TORTS.

An action to recover damages for libel, slander, assault, battery, invasion of privacy, false imprisonment or other intentional tort to the person shall be commenced within 3 years after the cause of action accrues or be barred.

#### WIS. STAT. ANN. § 893.587 (2010). SEXUAL ASSAULT OF A CHILD; LIMITATION.

An action to recover damages for injury caused by an act that would constitute a violation of s. 948.02, 948.025, 948.06, 948.085, or 948.095 or would create a cause of action under s. 895.442 shall be commenced before the injured party reaches the age of 35 years or be barred.

### **WYOMING**

# WYO. STAT. ANN. § 1-3-105 (2010). ACTIONS OTHER THAN RECOVERY OF REAL PROPERTY.

- (a) Civil actions other than for the recovery of real property can only be brought within the following periods after the cause of action accrues:
- (i) Within ten (10) years, an action upon a specialty or any contract, agreement or promise in writing;
  - (ii) Within eight (8) years, an action:
    - (A) Upon a contract not in writing, either express or implied; or

- (B) Upon a liability created by statute other than a forfeiture or penalty.
- (iii) Within five (5) years after the debtor establishes residence in Wyoming, an action on a foreign claim, judgment or contract, express or implied, contracted or incurred and accrued before the debtor became a resident of Wyoming;
  - (iv) Within four (4) years, an action for:
    - (A) Trespass upon real property;
    - (B) The recovery of personal property or for taking, detaining or injuring personal property;
- (C) An injury to the rights of the plaintiff, not arising on contract and not herein enumerated; and
  - (D) For relief on the ground of fraud.
  - (v) Within one (1) year, an action for:
    - (A) Libel or slander;
    - (B) Assault or battery not including sexual assault;
    - (C) Malicious prosecution or false imprisonment; or
- (D) Upon a statute for a penalty or forfeiture, except that if a different limitation is prescribed in the statute by which the remedy is given the action shall be brought within the period prescribed by the statute.
- (b) Notwithstanding subsection (a) of this section, a civil action based upon sexual assault as defined by W.S. 6-2-301(a)(v) against a minor may be brought within the later of:
  - (i) Eight (8) years after the minor's eighteenth birthday; or
  - (ii) Three (3) years after the discovery.

#### WYO. STAT. ANN. § 1-3-114 (2010). LEGAL DISABILITIES.

If a person entitled to bring any action except for an action arising from error or omission in the rendering of licensed or certified professional or health care services or for a penalty or forfeiture, is, at the time the cause of action accrues, a minor or subject to any other legal disability, the person may bring the action within three (3) years after the disability is removed or within any other statutory period of limitation, whichever is greater.

# FEDERAL LEGISLATION/ U.S. TERRITORIES

### **FEDERAL LEGISLATION**

If a civil action is brought in federal court under a state law, the statute of limitations is a matter of substantive law and governed by state rules. *Walker v. Armco Steel Corp.*, 446 U.S. 740 (1980); *Ragan v. Merchants Transfer & Warehouse Co.*, 337 U.S. 530(1949).

### **AMERICAN SAMOA**

#### AM. SAMOA CODE ANN. § 43.0120 (). LIMITATION PERIODS.

Actions may be brought within the following times after their causes accrue, and not after-ward, except where otherwise especially declared:

- (1) actions brought to set aside a will, within 6 months from the time the will is filed in the clerk's office for probate and notice thereof is given;
- (2) actions founded on injuries to the person or reputation, including injuries to relative rights, whether based on contract or tort, or for a statutory penalty, within 2 years;
- (3) actions founded on unwritten contracts, or brought for injuries to property, within 3 years;
- (4) actions to set aside a judgment or decree quieting title to real estate, within 5 years after the rendition of the judgment or decree;
- (5) actions founded on written contracts, or a judgment of a court of record, within 10 years;
- (6) actions brought for the recovery of real property, within 20 years;
- (7) all actions for which no limitation period is provided, 3 years.

# AM. SAMOA CODE ANN. § 43.0126 (). COMMENCEMENT OF ACTION BY MINORS AND INSANE PERSONS.

Minors and insane persons shall have 1 year from after the termination of such disability within which to commence any action regardless of any otherwise applicable limitation period.

### **GUAM**

#### GUAM CODE ANN. TIT. 7, § 11306 (2009). WITHIN TWO YEARS --.

- (a) An action for assault, battery, false imprisonment, seduction of a person below the age of legal consent, or for injury to, or for the death of, a person caused by the wrongful act or neglect of another, *except* as provided for in § 11308.
- (b) Notwithstanding the provisions of Subsection (1) of this Section, for a period of two (2) years following the effective date of this Act, victims of child sexual abuse that occurred on Guam who have been barred from filing suit against their abusers by virtue of the expiration of the civil statute of limitations *shall* be permitted to file those claims in the Guam Superior Court.
- (c) A person against whom a suit is filed may recover attorney's fees and damages where the Court determines that a false accusation was made with *no* basis in fact and with malicious intent. A verdict in favor of the accused *shall not* be the sole basis for a determination that an accusation was false. The Court must make an independent finding of an improper motive to award attorney's fees and damages under this Section.

## GUAM CODE ANN. TIT. 7, § 11404 (2009). EXCEPTION FOR PERSONS UNDER DISABILITIES.

If a person entitled to bring an action, mentioned in Article 3 of this Chapter, be, at the time the cause of action accrued, either:

- (1) A minor; or
- (2) Insane; or
- (3) A married woman, and her husband be a necessary party with her in commencing such action; the time of such disability is not a part of the time limited for the commencement of the action.

### **PUERTO RICO**

#### P.R. LAWS ANN. TIT. 31, § 5298 (2009). ACTIONS WHICH PRESCRIBE IN ONE YEAR.

The following prescribe in one (1) year:

- (1) Actions to recover or retain possession.
- (2) Actions to demand civil liability for grave insults or calumny, and for obligations arising from the fault or negligence mentioned in § 5141 of this title, from the time the aggrieved person had knowledge thereof.

#### P.R. LAWS ANN. TIT. 32, § 254 (2009). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY.

If a person entitled to bring an action, other than the recovery of real property, be at the time the cause of action accrued, either:

- (1) Within the age of majority; or
- (2) insane; or
- (3) imprisoned on a criminal charge, or in execution under the sentence of a criminal court for a term less than for life; or
- (4) a married woman, and her husband be a necessary party with her in commencing such action,

the time of such disability is not a part of the time limited for the commencement of the action.

### VIRGIN ISLANDS

### V.I. CODE ANN. TIT. 5, § 31 (2010). TIME FOR COMMENCEMENT OF VARIOUS ACTIONS.

Civil actions shall only be commenced within the periods prescribed below after the cause of action shall have accrued, except when, in special cases, a different limitation is prescribed by statute:

- (1) Twenty years--
- (A) Actions for the recovery of real property, or for the recovery of the possession thereof; and no action shall be maintained for such recovery unless it shall appear that the plaintiff, his ancestor, predecessor, or grantor was seized or possessed of the property in question within twenty years before the commencement of the action.
- (B) An action upon a judgment or decree of any court of the United States, or of any State, Commonwealth, or Territory within the United States.
  - (C) An action upon a sealed instrument.
  - (2) Ten years--
  - (A) An action for any cause not otherwise provided for in this section.
- (3) Six years --
- (A) An action upon a contract or liability, express or implied, excepting those mentioned in paragraph (1)(C) of this section.
  - (B) An action upon a liability created by statute, other than a penalty or forfeiture.
  - (C) An action for waste or trespass upon real property.
- (D) An action for taking, detaining, or injuring personal property, including an action for the specific recovery thereof.
  - (4) Three years--

- (A) An action against a marshal, peace officer or coroner, upon a liability incurred by the doing of an act in his official capacity or in virtue of his office; or by the omission of an official duty, including the nonpayment of money collected upon an execution; but this provision shall not apply to an action for an escape.
- (B) An action upon a statute for penalty or forfeiture, where the action is given to the party aggrieved, or to such party and the Government of the Virgin Islands, except where the statute imposing it prescribes a different limitation.
- (5) Two years--
- (A) An action for libel, slander, assault, battery, seduction, false imprisonment, or for any injury to the person or rights of another not arising on contract and not herein especially enumerated, or to set aside a sale of real property for non-payment of real property taxes pursuant to Title 33, chapter 89, subchapter III of this Code.
  - (B) An action upon a statute for a forfeiture or penalty.
- (6) One year --
- (A) An action against the sheriff, peace officer, or other officer for the escape of a person arrested or imprisoned on civil process.

#### V.I. CODE ANN. TIT. 5, § 36 (2010). PERSONS UNDER DISABILITY.

- (a) If any person entitled to bring an action mentioned in this chapter is, at the time the cause of action accrues--
  - (1) under the age of twenty-one years; or
  - (2) insane; or
- (3) imprisoned on a criminal charge, or in execution under sentence of a court for a term less than his natural life--

the time of such disability shall not be a part of the time limited for the commencement of the action, but the period within which the action shall be brought shall not be extended in any case longer than two years after such disability ceases.

- (b) No person shall avail himself of a disability unless it existed when his right of action accrued.
- (c) When two or more disabilities exist at the time the right of action accrues the limitation shall not attach until all such disabilities are removed